

PUMA BIOTECHNOLOGY, INC.

FORM S-1/A

(Securities Registration Statement)

Filed 02/01/12

Address 10880 WILSHIRE BLVD.

SUITE 2150

LOS ANGELES, CA 90024

Telephone (424) 248-6500

CIK 0001401667

SIC Code 2834 - Pharmaceutical Preparations

Fiscal Year 12/31

UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

Amendment No. 1 to FORM S-1 REGISTRATION STATEMENT

UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933

PUMA BIOTECHNOLOGY, INC.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware
(State or other jurisdiction of
incorporation or organization)

2834

(Primary Standard Industrial Classification Code Number) 77-0683487 (I.R.S. Employer

X

10880 Wilshire Boulevard, Suite 2150 Los Angeles, California 90024 (424) 248-6500

(Address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of the registrant's principal executive offices)

Alan H. Auerbach President and Chief Executive Officer Puma Biotechnology, Inc. 10880 Wilshire Boulevard, Suite 2150 Los Angeles, California 90024 (424) 248-6500

(Name, address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of agent for service)

Copies to:
B. Shayne Kennedy, Esq.
Latham & Watkins LLP
650 Town Center Drive, 20 th Floor
Costa Mesa, CA 92626
(714) 540-1235

Approximate date of commencement of proposed sale to the public: Promptly after the effective date of this Registration Statement.

If any of the securities being registered on this Form are to be offered on a delayed or continuous basis pursuant to Rule 415 under the Securities Act of 1933, check the following box.

If this form is filed to register additional securities for an offering pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering. \Box

If this form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(c) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering. \Box

If this form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(d) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering. \Box

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting ompany. See definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer," and "smaller reporting company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act:

company. See definitions of	f "large accelerated filer,"	"accelerated filer,"	and	"smaller reporting company"	in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act:	
Large accelerated filer □					Accelerated filer	

Non-accelerated filer \Box (Do not check if a smaller reporting company) Smaller reporting company

The registrant hereby amends this registration statement on such date or dates as may be necessary to delay its effective date until the registrant shall file a further amendment which specifically states that this registration statement shall thereafter become effective in

 (a) of the Securities A said Section 8(a), ma	-		

The information in this prospectus is not complete and may be changed. We may not sell these securities until the registration statement filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission is effective. This prospectus is not an offer to sell these securities and is not soliciting an offer to buy these securities in any state where the offer or sale is not permitted.

PRELIMINARY PROSPECTUS
SUBJECT TO COMPLETION, DATED FEBRUARY 1, 2012



Puma Biotechnology, Inc.

16,000,000 Shares Common Stock

This prospectus relates to the offering and resale by the selling stockholders identified herein of up to 16,000,000 shares of common stock, par value \$0.0001 per share. These shares were privately issued to the selling stockholders in connection with a merger transaction and a private placement. We will not receive any proceeds from the sale of these shares by the selling stockholders. The selling stockholders may sell the shares as set forth herein under "Plan of Distribution."

There is not currently, and there has never been, any market for any of our securities. Our securities are not eligible for trading on any national securities exchange, NASDAQ or any over-the-counter markets, including the OTC Bulletin Board. The selling stockholders may sell all or a portion of their shares through public or private transactions at prevailing market prices or at privately negotiated prices.

The securities offered by this prospectus involve a high degree of risk. See "Risk Factors" beginning on page 6.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved these securities or determined if this prospectus is truthful or complete. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

The date of this prospectus is , 2012.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
PROSPECTUS SUMMARY	1
RISK FACTORS	6
CAUTIONARY STATEMENT REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS	22
DESCRIPTION OF OUR BUSINESS	23
MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS	39
MANAGEMENT AND DIRECTORS	45
SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT	52
MARKET FOR COMMON EQUITY AND RELATED STOCKHOLDER MATTERS	54
USE OF PROCEEDS	54
DETERMINATION OF OFFERING PRICE	54
SELLING STOCKHOLDERS	55
PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION	62
DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STOCK	64
ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS	67
WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION	67
VALIDITY OF COMMON STOCK	67
EXPERTS	67
FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	F-1

PROSPECTUS SUMMARY

The following summary highlights selected information contained elsewhere in this prospectus. This summary is not complete and does not contain all the information that should be considered before investing in our common stock. Before making an investment decision, investors should carefully read the entire prospectus, paying particular attention to the risks referred to under the headings "Risk Factors" and "Cautionary Statement Regarding Forward-Looking Statements" and our financial statements and the notes to those financial statements. As used in this prospectus, unless the context requires otherwise, the terms "Company," "we," "our" and "us" refer to Puma Biotechnology, Inc., a Delaware corporation formed on April 27, 2007 and formerly known as Innovative Acquisitions Corp., and the term "Puma" refers to Puma Biotechnology, Inc., a private Delaware corporation formed on September 15, 2010, prior to the merger that resulted in it becoming our whollyowned subsidiary.

Overview

We are a development stage biopharmaceutical company that acquires and develops innovative products for the treatment of various forms of cancer. We focus on in-licensing drug candidates that are undergoing or have already completed initial clinical testing for the treatment of cancer and then seek to further develop those drug candidates for commercial use.

We currently license the rights to three drug candidates:

- PB272 (neratinib (oral)), which we are developing for the treatment of advanced breast cancer patients, gastric cancer patients and melanoma patients;
- PB272 (neratinib (intravenous)), which we are developing for the treatment of advanced cancer patients; and
- PB357, which we believe can serve as a backup compound to PB272, and which we plan to evaluate for further development in 2012.

We are initially focused on developing neratinib for the treatment of patients with HER2 positive metastatic breast cancer. Studies show that approximately 20% to 25% of breast cancer tumors have an over-expression of the human epidermal growth factor receptor type 2, or HER2, protein. Women with breast cancer that over-expresses HER2, referred to as HER2 positive breast cancer, are at greater risk for disease progression and death than women whose tumors do not over-express HER2. Therapeutic strategies, such as the use of the anti-cancer drug trastuzumab, given in combination with chemotherapy, have been developed to improve the treatment of this cancer by blocking HER2. Based on pre-clinical and clinical studies to date, we believe that neratinib may offer an advantage over existing treatments by more potently inhibiting HER2 at a different site and using a different mechanism than trastuzumab.

We have licensed the exclusive worldwide rights to our current drug candidates from Pfizer Inc., which had previously been responsible for the clinical trials regarding neratinib. We expect to modify Pfizer's clinical development strategy and during the next 12 to 18 months plan to:

- commence Phase II clinical trials evaluating the use of neratinib in combination with chemotherapy and other anti-cancer drugs, as a second or third line treatment for HER2 positive metastatic breast cancer;
- continue the ongoing studies with neratinib for the neoadjuvant treatment of HER2 positive breast cancer;
- initiate Phase II clinical trials to evaluate the use of neratinib for the treatment of HER2 positive gastric cancer and HER4 mutated melanoma; and
- continue to evaluate the application of neratinib in the treatment of other forms of HER positive cancers where there may be unmet medical needs.

Strategy

Our strategy is to become a leading oncology-focused biopharmaceutical company. The key elements of our strategy are as follows:

- Advance PB272 (neratinib), our lead drug candidate, toward regulatory approval and commercialization. We are primarily focused on
 developing neratinib for the treatment of patients with HER2 positive metastatic breast cancer. We plan to modify the previous clinical
 development strategy employed by Pfizer, by focusing our planned Phase II and Phase III clinical trials on the use of neratinib as a
 second or third line metastatic treatment option, which we believe may be underserved by current treatment alternatives and where
 clinical trials have shown substantial levels of activity.
- Expand our product pipeline by pursuing additional applications of neratinib. We believe there are additional applications for neratinib in HER2 positive gastric cancer, which we also believe may be underserved by current treatment alternatives, and HER4 mutated melanoma, and we intend to further evaluate the safety and efficacy of neratinib for treating these cancers.
- Focus on developing innovative cancer therapies. We focus on oncology drug candidates in order to capture efficiencies and economies of scale. We believe that drug development for cancer markets is particularly attractive because relatively small clinical trials can provide meaningful information regarding patient response and safety. Furthermore, we believe that our capabilities are well suited to the oncology market and represent distinct competitive advantages.
- Build a sustainable pipeline by employing multiple therapeutic approaches and disciplined decision criteria based on clearly defined proof of principal goals. We seek to build a sustainable product pipeline by employing multiple therapeutic approaches and by acquiring drug candidates belonging to known drug classes. In addition, we employ disciplined decision criteria to assess drug candidates, favoring drug candidates that have undergone at least some clinical study. Our decision to license a drug candidate will also depend on the scientific merits of the technology; the costs of the transaction and other economic terms of the proposed license; the amount of capital required to develop the technology; and the economic potential of the drug candidate, should it be commercialized. We believe this strategy minimizes our clinical development risk and allows us to accelerate the development and potential commercialization of current and future drug candidates. We intend to pursue regulatory approval for a majority of our drug candidates in multiple indications.
- Evaluate the commercialization strategies on a product-by-product basis in order to maximize the value of each product. As we move our drug candidates through development toward regulatory approval, we will evaluate several options for each drug candidate's commercialization strategy. These options include building our own internal sales force; entering into a joint marketing partnership with another pharmaceutical company or biotechnology company, whereby we jointly sell and market the product; and out-licensing our product, whereby another pharmaceutical company or biotechnology company sells and markets our product and pays us a royalty on sales. Our decision will be made separately for each product and will be based on a number of factors including capital necessary to execute on each option, size of the market that needs to be addressed and terms of potential offers from other pharmaceutical and biotechnology companies. It is too early for us to know which of these options we will pursue for our drug candidates, assuming their successful development.

Product Development Pipeline

PB272 (neratinib (oral))—Breast Cancer

Neratinib is a potent irreversible tyrosine kinase inhibitor, or TKI, that blocks signal transduction through the epidermal growth factor receptors, or EGFRs, HER1, HER2 and HER4. We believe neratinib has clinical application in the treatment of several cancers, including breast cancer, gastric cancer and melanoma. Our initial focus is on the development of neratinib as an oral treatment for patients with HER2 positive metastatic breast cancer.

Based on pre-clinical and clinical studies to date, we believe that neratinib may offer an advantage over existing treatments that are used in the treatment of patients with HER2 positive metastatic breast cancer that have failed first-line therapy, including treatment with the anti-cancer drug trastuzumab. Currently, the treatment of metastatic breast cancer that has failed first line therapy with trastuzumab involves continuing treatment with trastuzumab and chemotherapy. We believe that by more potently inhibiting HER2 at a different site and using a different mechanism than trastuzumab, neratinib may have potential advantages over these existing treatments, most notably due to its increased selectivity and stronger inhibition of the HER2 target enzyme.

PB272 (neratinib (intravenous))

We also plan to develop neratinib as an intravenously administered agent. In pre-clinical studies, the intravenous version of neratinib resulted in higher exposure levels of neratinib in pre-clinical models. We believe that this may result in higher blood levels of neratinib in patients, which may translate into better efficacy. We plan to file the investigational new drug application, or IND, for the intravenous formulation of neratinib in 2012.

PB357

PB357 is an orally administered agent that is an irreversible TKI that blocks signal transduction through the epidermal growth factor receptors, HER1, HER2 and HER4. PB357 is structurally similar to PB272. Pfizer had completed single dose Phase I trials of PB357. We are evaluating PB357 and considering options relative to its development in 2012.

Risks Affecting Us

Our business is subject to numerous risks, as more fully described in the section of this prospectus entitled "Risk Factors," including the following:

- We currently have no product revenues and no products approved for marketing, and will need to raise additional capital to operate our business.
- We have a limited operating history and are not profitable and may never become profitable.
- We are heavily dependent on the success of neratinib (oral), our lead drug candidate, which is still under clinical development, and we cannot be certain that neratinib (oral) will receive regulatory approval or be successfully commercialized even if we receive regulatory approval.
- Clinical trials are very expensive, time-consuming and difficult to design and implement.
- The results of our clinical trials may not support our drug candidate claims.
- We depend significantly on intellectual property licensed from Pfizer and the termination of this license would significantly harm our business and future prospects.
- Our ability to commercialize our potential products will depend on our ability to sell such products without infringing the patent or proprietary rights of third parties. If we are sued for infringing intellectual property rights of third parties, it will be costly and time consuming, and an unfavorable outcome in that litigation would have a material adverse effect on our business.
- There is currently no market for our common stock and there can be no assurance that any market will ever develop. You may therefore be unable to re-sell shares of our common stock at times and prices that you believe are appropriate.

Corporate History

We were incorporated on April 27, 2007 in Delaware under the name "Innovative Acquisitions Corp." Until October 4, 2011, we were a "shell" company with nominal assets and no operations.

On September 29, 2011, we entered into an Agreement and Plan of Merger, or the Merger Agreement, with IAC Merger Corporation, a Delaware corporation and our wholly-owned subsidiary, or Merger Sub, and Puma.

On October 4, 2011, Merger Sub merged with and into Puma, and Puma, as the surviving entity, became our wholly-owned subsidiary. In this prospectus, we refer to the merger between Merger Sub and Puma as the "Merger."

Immediately prior to the consummation of the Merger, Puma completed a private placement pursuant to a Securities Purchase Agreement dated October 4, 2011, or the Securities Purchase Agreement, with certain institutional and accredited investors. In this prospectus, we refer to this private placement as the "Initial Financing." Pursuant to the Securities Purchase Agreement, Puma sold 14,666,733 shares of its common stock at a price per share of \$3.75 for aggregate gross proceeds of approximately \$55 million. Puma also issued a warrant to each investor that provided such investor with anti-dilution protection in regard to certain issuances of securities. Following the Initial Financing, Puma had 18,666,733 shares of its common stock issued and outstanding.

At the effective time of the Merger, each share of Puma's common stock outstanding prior to the effective time was cancelled and automatically converted into the right to receive one share of our common stock as consideration for the Merger. Simultaneously, we issued to Puma's former stockholders an aggregate of 18,666,733 shares of our common stock. In connection with the Merger, we also assumed all of Puma's outstanding warrants as well as an unsecured convertible promissory note for \$150,000 held by Mr. Auerbach, which he subsequently converted, in accordance with its terms, to 40,000 shares of our common stock.

The Merger was accounted for as a reverse acquisition with Puma as the accounting acquirer and us as the legal acquirer. Upon completion of the Merger, all of our directors and officers prior to the Merger resigned and the directors and officers of Puma became our directors and officers. The business plan of Puma also became our business plan.

Following the closing of the Merger, pursuant to the terms of a Redemption Agreement dated October 4, 2011, or the Redemption Agreement, between us and our stockholders immediately prior to the Merger, we completed the repurchase of all of our common stock issued and outstanding immediately prior to the Merger. Upon completion of the Merger and the redemption, the former stockholders of Puma held 100% of the outstanding shares of our common stock.

As a final step in the reverse merger process, our board of directors approved a short-form merger pursuant to which Puma merged with and into us, leaving us as the surviving corporation. In connection with the short-form merger, we changed our corporate name from "Innovative Acquisitions Corp." to "Puma Biotechnology, Inc." The short-form merger became effective on October 4, 2011.

On November 18, 2011, we entered into subscription agreements with 139 accredited investors, including Thomas R. Malley, one of our directors, pursuant to which we sold in a private placement an aggregate of 1,333,267 shares of our common stock at a price per share of \$3.75. In this prospectus, we refer to this private placement as the "Subsequent Financing." We received aggregate gross proceeds of approximately \$5.0 million from the Subsequent Financing. The issuance of the shares in the Subsequent Financing was exempt from registration under Section 4(2) of the Securities Act, and Rule 506 of Regulation D promulgated thereunder, inasmuch as the shares were issued to accredited investors without any form of general solicitation or general advertising.

Corporate Information

Our principal executive offices are located at 10880 Wilshire Boulevard, Suite 2150, Los Angeles, California 90024. Our telephone number is (424) 248-6500. Our website is www.pumabiotechnology.com. Information contained on our website is not incorporated by reference into, and should not be considered a part of, this prospectus.

THE OFFERING

The following is a summary of the shares being offered by the selling stockholders:

Common stock offered by selling stockholders 16,000,000 shares

Common stock outstanding prior to the Offering: 20,040,000 shares (1)

Use of Proceeds We will not receive any proceeds from the sale of the shares of common stock

offered by the selling stockholders.

Offering Price The selling stockholders may sell all or a portion of their shares through public or

private transactions at prevailing market prices or at privately negotiated prices.

Market for our shares There is not now and never has been any market for our securities and an active

market may never develop.

(1) Based upon the total number of issued and outstanding shares as of December 31, 2011 and excludes 3,529,412 shares of common stock available for issuance pursuant to our 2011 Incentive Award Plan.

RISK FACTORS

Investing in our common stock involves a high degree of risk. In addition to the other information set forth in this prospectus, you should carefully consider the factors discussed below when considering an investment in our common stock. If any of the events contemplated by the following discussion of risks should occur, our business, results of operations and financial condition could suffer significantly. As a result, you could lose some or all of your investment in our common stock. Additional risks and uncertainties not presently known to us or that we currently deem immaterial may also impair our business.

Risks Related to our Business

We currently have no product revenues and no products approved for marketing, and will need to raise additional capital to operate our business.

To date, we have generated no product revenues. Until, and unless, we receive approval from the U.S. Food and Drug Administration, or FDA, and other regulatory authorities overseas for one or more of our drug candidates, we cannot market or sell our products and will not have product revenues. Currently, our only drug candidates are neratinib (oral), neratinib (intravenous) and PB357, and none of these products is approved by the FDA for sale in the United States or by other regulatory authorities for sale outside the United States. Moreover, each of these drug candidates is in the early stages of development and will require significant time and capital before we can even apply for approval from the FDA. Therefore, for the foreseeable future we do not expect to achieve any product revenues and will have to fund all of our operations and capital expenditures from cash on hand, licensing fees and grants, and potentially, future offerings of our securities. Currently, we believe that our cash on hand is sufficient to fund our operations for the next 12 months. However, changes may occur that would consume our available capital before that time, including changes in and progress of our development activities, acquisitions of additional drug candidates and changes in regulation. We will need to seek additional sources of financing, which may not be available on favorable terms, if at all. If we do not succeed in timely raising additional funds on acceptable terms, we may be unable to complete planned pre-clinical and clinical trials or obtain approval of any drug candidates from the FDA and other regulatory authorities. In addition, we could be forced to discontinue product development and forego attractive business opportunities. Any additional sources of financing will likely involve the issuance of additional equity securities, which will have a dilutive effect on our stockholders.

We have a limited operating history and are not profitable and may never become profitable.

We were formed in April 2007 and were a "shell" company with no specific business plan or purpose until we acquired Puma on October 4, 2011. Puma was a development stage company formed in September 2010 and, prior to entering into the license agreement with Pfizer in August 2011, Puma's operations were limited to identifying compounds for in-licensing. As a result, we have a history of operating losses and no meaningful operations upon which to evaluate our business. We expect to incur substantial losses and negative operating cash flow for the foreseeable future as we commence development of our drug candidates, which we do not expect will be commercially available for a number of years, if at all. Even if we succeed in developing and commercializing one or more drug candidates, we expect to incur substantial losses for the foreseeable future and may never become profitable. The successful development and commercialization of any drug candidates will require us to perform a variety of functions, including:

- undertaking pre-clinical development and clinical trials;
- hiring additional personnel;
- participating in the regulatory approval processes;
- formulating and manufacturing products;
- · initiating and conducting sales and marketing activities; and
- implementing additional internal systems and infrastructure.

We will likely need to raise additional capital in order to fund our business and generate significant revenue in order to achieve and maintain profitability. We may not be able to generate this revenue, raise additional capital

or achieve profitability in the future. Our failure to achieve or maintain profitability could negatively impact the value of our common stock.

We are heavily dependent on the success of neratinib (oral), our lead drug candidate, which is still under clinical development, and we cannot be certain that neratinib (oral) will receive regulatory approval or be successfully commercialized even if we receive regulatory approval.

We currently have no products that are approved for commercial sale and may never be able to develop marketable drug products. We expect that a substantial portion of our efforts and expenditures over the next few years will be devoted to our lead drug candidate, neratinib (oral). Accordingly, our business currently depends heavily on the successful development, regulatory approval and commercialization of neratinib (oral). We cannot be certain that neratinib (oral) will receive regulatory approval or be successfully commercialized even if we receive regulatory approval. The research, testing, manufacturing, labeling, approval, sale, marketing and distribution of drug products are, and will remain, subject to extensive regulation by the FDA and other regulatory authorities in the United States and other countries, which regulations differ from country to country. We are not permitted to market neratinib (oral) in the United States until it receives approval of a New Drug Application, or NDA, from the FDA, or in any foreign countries until it receives the requisite approval from such countries. We have not submitted an NDA to the FDA or comparable applications to other regulatory authorities and do not expect to be in a position to do so for the foreseeable future. Obtaining approval of an NDA is an extensive, lengthy, expensive and inherently uncertain process, and the FDA may delay, limit or deny approval of neratinib (oral) for many reasons, including:

- we may not be able to demonstrate that neratinib (oral) is safe and effective as a treatment for our targeted indications to the satisfaction of the FDA;
- the results of its clinical studies may not meet the level of statistical or clinical significance required by the FDA for marketing approval;
- the FDA may disagree with the number, design, size, conduct or implementation of our clinical studies;
- the clinical research organization, or CRO, that we retain to conduct clinical studies may take actions outside of our control that materially adversely impact our clinical studies;
- the FDA may not find the data from pre-clinical studies and clinical studies sufficient to demonstrate that the clinical and other benefits of neratinib (oral) outweigh its safety risks;
- the FDA may disagree with our interpretation of data from our pre-clinical studies and clinical studies or may require that we conduct
 additional studies;
- the FDA may not accept data generated at our clinical study sites;
- if our NDA is reviewed by an advisory committee, the FDA may have difficulties scheduling an advisory committee meeting in a timely manner or the advisory committee may recommend against approval of our application or may recommend that the FDA require, as a condition of approval, additional pre-clinical studies or clinical studies, limitations on approved labeling or distribution and use restrictions;
- the FDA may require development of a Risk Evaluation and Mitigation Strategy, or REMS, as a condition of approval;
- the FDA may identify deficiencies in the manufacturing processes or facilities of our third-party manufacturers; or
- the FDA may change its approval policies or adopt new regulations.

If we are unable to hire additional qualified personnel, our ability to grow our business may be harmed.

As of January 23, 2012, we have 27 employees, including our President and Chief Executive Officer, our Senior Vice President, Finance and Administration and Treasurer, and our Senior Vice President, Regulatory Affairs and Quality Assurance. Our future success depends on our ability to identify, attract, hire, train, retain and motivate other highly skilled scientific, technical, marketing, managerial and financial personnel. Although we will seek to hire and retain qualified personnel with experience and abilities commensurate with our needs, there is no assurance that we will succeed despite their collective efforts. We currently intend to hire up to 21 additional full-time employees devoted to research and development and 3 additional full-time employees devoted to general and administrative activities. Competition for personnel is intense, and any failure to attract and retain the necessary technical, marketing, managerial and financial personnel would have a material adverse effect on our business, prospects, financial condition and results of operations.

We may not successfully manage our growth.

Our success will depend upon the expansion of our operations and our ability to successfully manage our growth. Our future growth, if any, may place a significant strain on our management and on our administrative, operational and financial resources. Our ability to manage our growth effectively will require us to implement and improve our operational, financial and management systems and to expand, train, manage and motivate our employees. These demands may require the hiring of additional management personnel and the development of additional expertise by management. Any increase in resources devoted to research and product development without a corresponding increase in our operational, financial and management systems could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

Clinical trials are very expensive, time-consuming and difficult to design and implement.

Each of our drug candidates are still in development and will require extensive clinical testing before we are prepared to submit an NDA for regulatory approval. We cannot predict with any certainty if or when we might submit an NDA for regulatory approval for any of our drug candidates or whether any such NDA will be approved by the FDA. Human clinical trials are very expensive and difficult to design and implement, in part because they are subject to rigorous regulatory requirements. The clinical trial process is also time-consuming. We estimate that clinical trials of our drug candidates will take at least several years to complete. Furthermore, failure can occur at any stage of the trials, and we could encounter problems that cause us to abandon or repeat clinical trials. The commencement and completion of clinical trials may be delayed by several factors, including:

- failure to obtain regulatory and approval by an independent institutional review board, or IRB, to commence a trial;
- unforeseen safety issues;
- · determination of dosing issues;
- · lack of effectiveness during clinical trials;
- inability to reach agreement on acceptable terms with prospective CROs and clinical trial sites;
- slower than expected rates of patient recruitment;
- failure to manufacture sufficient quantities of a drug candidate for use in clinical trials;
- inability to monitor patients adequately during or after treatment; and
- inability or unwillingness of medical investigators to follow our clinical protocols.

Further, we, the FDA or an IRB may suspend our clinical trials at any time if it appears that we or our collaborators are failing to conduct a trial in accordance with regulatory requirements, that we are exposing participants to unacceptable health risks, or if the FDA finds deficiencies in our IND submissions or the conduct of these trials. Therefore, we cannot predict with any certainty the schedule for commencement and completion of future clinical trials. If we experience delays in the commencement or completion of our clinical trials, or if we terminate a clinical trial prior to completion, the commercial prospects of our drug candidates could be harmed, and our ability to generate revenues from the drug candidates may be delayed. In addition, any delays in our clinical

trials could increase our costs, slow down the approval process and jeopardize our ability to commence product sales and generate revenues. Any of these occurrences may harm our business, financial condition and results of operations.

Enrollment and retention of patients in clinical trials is an expensive and time-consuming process and could be made more difficult or rendered impossible by multiple factors outside our control.

We may encounter delays in enrolling, or be unable to enroll, a sufficient number of patients to complete any of our clinical trials, and even once enrolled we may be unable to retain a sufficient number of patients to complete any of our trials. Patient enrollment and retention in clinical trials depend on many factors, including the size of the patient population, the nature of the trial protocol, the existing body of safety and efficacy data with respect to the study drug, the number and nature of competing treatments and ongoing clinical trials of competing drugs for the same indication, the proximity of patients to clinical sites and the eligibility criteria for the study. Furthermore, any negative results we may report in clinical trials of any of our drug candidates may make it difficult or impossible to recruit and retain patients in other clinical studies of that same drug candidate. Delays or failures in planned patient enrollment and/or retention may result in increased costs, program delays or both, which could have a harmful effect on our ability to develop our drug candidates, or could render further development impossible. In addition, we expect to rely on CROs and clinical trial sites to ensure proper and timely conduct of our future clinical trials and, while we intend to enter into agreements governing their services, we will be limited in our ability to compel their actual performance.

The results of our clinical trials may not support our drug candidate claims.

Even if our clinical trials are completed as planned, we cannot be certain that their results will support the safety and effectiveness of our drug candidates for our targeted indications. Success in pre-clinical testing and early clinical trials does not ensure that later clinical trials will be successful, and we cannot be sure that the results of later clinical trials will replicate the results of prior clinical trials and pre-clinical testing. A failure of a clinical trial to meet its predetermined endpoints would likely cause us to abandon a drug candidate and may delay development of other drug candidates. Any delay in, or termination of, our clinical trials will delay the filing of our NDAs with the FDA and, ultimately, our ability to commercialize our drug candidates and generate product revenues.

Physicians and patients may not accept and use our drugs.

Even if the FDA approves one or more of our drug candidates, physicians and patients may not accept and use them. Acceptance and use of our product will depend upon a number of factors including:

- perceptions by members of the health care community, including physicians, about the safety and effectiveness of our drug;
- cost-effectiveness of our products relative to competing products;
- availability of reimbursement for our products from government or other healthcare payors; and
- effectiveness of marketing and distribution efforts by us and our licensees and distributors, if any.

Because we expect sales of our current drug candidates, if approved, to generate substantially all of our product revenues for the foreseeable future, the failure of these drugs to find market acceptance would harm our business and could require us to seek additional financing.

We rely on third parties to conduct our pre-clinical and clinical trials. If these third parties do not successfully carry out their contractual duties or meet expected deadlines, we may not be able to obtain regulatory approval for our drug candidates.

We depend upon independent investigators and collaborators, such as CROs, universities and medical institutions, to conduct our pre-clinical and clinical trials under agreements with us. These collaborators are not our employees and we cannot control the amount or timing of resources that they devote to our programs. Nevertheless, we are responsible for ensuring that each of our clinical trials is conducted in accordance with regulatory requirements and the applicable protocol. These investigators may not assign as great a priority to our programs or pursue them as diligently as we would if we were undertaking such programs ourselves. If outside collaborators fail

to devote sufficient time and resources to our drug-development programs, or if their performance is substandard or otherwise fails to satisfy applicable regulatory requirements, the approval of our FDA applications, if any, and our introduction of new drugs, if any, will be delayed. These collaborators may also have relationships with other commercial entities, some of whom may compete with us. If our collaborators assist our competitors to our detriment, our competitive position would be harmed. If any of our relationships with these third-party collaborators terminate, we may not be able to enter into arrangements with alternative third-parties on commercially reasonable terms, or at all. Switching or adding additional third parties to our clinical trial programs can involve substantial costs and require extensive management time and focus.

We will rely exclusively on third parties to formulate and manufacture our drug candidates. The commercialization of any of our drug candidates could be stopped, delayed or made less profitable if those third parties fail to provide us with sufficient quantities of product or fail to do so at acceptable quality levels or prices.

We have no experience in drug formulation or manufacturing and do not intend to establish our own manufacturing facilities. We lack the resources and expertise to formulate or manufacture our own drug candidates. We currently have no agreements for the clinical or commercial scale manufacture of our drug candidates. We intend to enter into agreements with one or more manufacturers to manufacture, supply, store and distribute drug supplies for our clinical trials. While our drug candidates were being developed by Pfizer, both the drug substances and drug products were being manufactured by third-party contractors. We intend to continue those relationships to maintain our supply of the drug candidates; however, we cannot assure you that we will be able to continue those relationships on commercially reasonable terms, if at all. If we are unable to continue those relationships, we could experience delays in our development efforts as we locate and qualify new manufacturers. If any of our current drug candidates or any drug candidates we may develop or acquire in the future receive FDA approval, we will rely on one or more third-party contractors to manufacture the commercial supply of our drugs. Our anticipated future reliance on a limited number of third-party manufacturers exposes us to the following risks:

- We may be unable to identify manufacturers on acceptable terms or at all because the number of potential manufacturers is limited and the
 FDA must approve any replacement contractor. This approval would require new testing and compliance inspections. In addition, a new
 manufacturer would have to be educated in, or develop substantially equivalent processes for, production of our products after receipt of
 FDA approval, if any.
- Our third-party manufacturers might be unable to formulate and manufacture our drugs in the volume and of the quality required to meet our clinical needs and commercial needs, if any.
- Our future contract manufacturers may not perform as agreed or may not remain in the contract manufacturing business for the time required to supply our clinical trials or to successfully produce, store and distribute our products.
- Drug manufacturers are subject to ongoing periodic unannounced inspection by the FDA, the Drug Enforcement Administration, and corresponding state agencies to ensure strict compliance with regulations on current good manufacturing practices, or cGMPs and other government regulations and corresponding foreign standards. We do not have control over third-party manufacturers' compliance with these regulations and standards.
- If any third-party manufacturer makes improvements in the manufacturing process for our products, we may not own, or may have to share, the intellectual property rights to the innovation.

Each of these risks could delay our clinical trials, the approval, if any, of our drug candidates by the FDA or the commercialization of our drug candidates or result in higher costs or deprive us of potential product revenues.

We are subject to uncertainty relating to reimbursement policies which, if not favorable to our drug candidates, could hinder or prevent our products' commercial success.

Our ability to commercialize our drug candidates successfully will depend in part on the extent to which governmental authorities, private health insurers and other third-party payors establish appropriate coverage and

reimbursement levels for our drug candidates and related treatments. As a threshold for coverage and reimbursement, third-party payors generally require that drug products be approved for marketing by the FDA. Third-party payors also are increasingly challenging the effectiveness of and prices charged for medical products and services. We may not be able to obtain third-party coverage or reimbursement for our products in whole or in part.

We have no experience selling, marketing or distributing products and no internal capability to do so.

We currently have no sales, marketing or distribution capabilities. We do not anticipate having the resources in the foreseeable future to allocate to the sales and marketing of our proposed products. Our future success will depend, in part, on our ability to enter into and maintain collaborative relationships for such capabilities, the collaborator's strategic interest in the products under development and such collaborator's ability to successfully market and sell any such products. We intend to pursue collaborative arrangements regarding the sale and marketing of our products if and when they are approved; however, we cannot assure you that we will be able to establish or maintain such collaborative arrangements, or if able to do so, that they will have effective sales forces. To the extent that we decide not to, or are unable to, enter into collaborative arrangements with respect to the sales and marketing of our proposed products, significant capital expenditures, management resources and time will be required to establish and develop an inhouse marketing and sales force with technical expertise. We also cannot assure you that we will be able to establish or maintain relationships with third-party collaborators or develop in-house sales and distribution capabilities. To the extent that we depend on third parties for marketing and distribution, any revenues we receive will depend upon the efforts of such third parties, and there can be no assurance that such efforts will be successful. In addition, there can also be no assurance that we will be able to market and sell our products in the United States or overseas.

Health care reform measures may hinder or prevent our drug candidates' commercial success.

The United States and some foreign jurisdictions are considering or have enacted a number of legislative and regulatory proposals to change the healthcare system in ways that could affect our ability to sell our products profitably. Among policy makers and payors in the United States and elsewhere, there is significant interest in promoting changes in healthcare systems with the stated goals of containing healthcare costs, improving quality and/or expanding access. In the United States, the pharmaceutical industry has been a particular focus of these efforts and has been significantly affected by major legislative initiatives.

In March 2010, the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act, as amended by the Health Care and Education Affordability Reconciliation Act, or collectively, PPACA, became law in the United States. PPACA substantially changes the way healthcare is financed by both governmental and private insurers and significantly affects the pharmaceutical industry. Among the provisions of PPACA of greatest importance to the pharmaceutical industry are the following:

- an annual, nondeductible fee on any entity that manufactures or imports certain branded prescription drugs and biologic agents, apportioned among these entities according to their market share in certain government healthcare programs, beginning in 2011;
- an increase in the rebates a manufacturer must pay under the Medicaid Drug Rebate Program, retroactive to January 1, 2010, to 23.1% and 13% of the average manufacturer price for branded and generic drugs, respectively;
- a new Medicare Part D coverage gap discount program, in which manufacturers must agree to offer 50% point-of-sale discounts off
 negotiated prices of applicable brand drugs to eligible beneficiaries during their coverage gap period, as a condition for the manufacturer's
 outpatient drugs to be covered under Medicare Part D, beginning in 2011;
- extension of manufacturers' Medicaid rebate liability to covered drugs dispensed to individuals who are enrolled in Medicaid managed care organizations, effective March 23, 2010;
- expansion of eligibility criteria for Medicaid programs by, among other things, allowing states to offer Medicaid coverage to additional individuals beginning in April 2010 and by adding new mandatory

eligibility categories for certain individuals with income at or below 133% of the Federal Poverty Level beginning in 2014, thereby potentially increasing manufacturers' Medicaid rebate liability;

- expansion of the entities eligible for discounts under the Public Health Service pharmaceutical pricing program, effective in January 2010;
- new requirements to report certain financial arrangements with physicians, including reporting any "transfer of value" made or distributed to prescribers and other healthcare providers, effective March 30, 2013, and reporting any investment interests held by physicians and their immediate family members during the preceding calendar year;
- a new requirement to annually report drug samples that manufacturers and distributors provide to physicians, effective April 1, 2012;
- a licensure framework for follow-on biologic products; and
- a new Patient-Centered Outcomes Research Institute to oversee, identify priorities in, and conduct comparative clinical effectiveness research, along with funding for such research.

A number of states have challenged the constitutionality of certain provisions of the PPACA, and many of these challenges are still pending final adjudication in several jurisdictions, including the U.S. Supreme Court. Congress has also proposed a number of legislative initiatives, including possible repeal of the PPACA. At this time, it remains unclear whether there will be any changes made to the PPACA, whether to certain provisions or its entirety.

We cannot assure you that the PPACA, as currently enacted or as amended in the future, will not adversely affect our business and financial results, and we cannot predict all of the ways in which future federal or state legislative or administrative changes relating to healthcare reform will affect our business. Nevertheless, we anticipate that the PPACA, as well as other healthcare reform measures that may be adopted in the future, may result in more rigorous coverage criteria and in additional downward pressure on the price that we receive for any approved product, and could seriously harm our business. Any reduction in reimbursement from Medicare or other government programs may result in a similar reduction in payments from private payors. Thus, we expect to experience pricing pressures in connection with the sale of neratinib (oral), neratinib (intravenous), PB357 and any other products that we may develop, due to the trend toward managed healthcare, the increasing influence of health maintenance organizations and additional legislative proposals. There may be additional pressure by payors and healthcare providers to use generic drugs that contain the active ingredients found in neratinib (oral), neratinib (intravenous), PB357 or any other drug candidates that we may develop. If we fail to successfully secure and maintain adequate coverage and reimbursement for our products or are significantly delayed in doing so, we will have difficulty achieving market acceptance of our products and expected revenue and profitability which would have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations, financial condition and prospects.

We may be subject, directly or indirectly, to federal and state healthcare fraud and abuse and false claims laws and regulations. Prosecutions under such laws have increased in recent years and we may become subject to such litigation. If we are unable to comply, or have not fully complied, with such laws, we could face substantial penalties.

If we obtain FDA approval for any of our drug candidates and begin commercializing those products in the United States, our operations may be, directly or indirectly, through our customers, subject to various state and federal fraud and abuse laws, including, without limitation, the federal Anti-Kickback Statute and federal False Claims Act. These laws may impact, among other things, our proposed sales, marketing and education programs.

The federal Anti-Kickback Statute prohibits persons from knowingly and willingly soliciting, offering, receiving or providing remuneration, directly or indirectly, in exchange for or to induce either the referral of an individual, or the furnishing or arranging for a good or service, for which payment may be made under a federal healthcare program such as the Medicare and Medicaid programs. The Anti-Kickback Statute is broad and, despite a series of narrow safe harbors, prohibits many arrangements and practices that are lawful in businesses outside of the healthcare industry. Penalties for violations of the federal Anti-Kickback Statute include criminal penalties and civil sanctions such as fines, imprisonment and possible exclusion from Medicare, Medicaid and other federal healthcare programs. Many states have also adopted laws similar to the federal Anti-Kickback Statute, some of which apply to

the referral of patients for healthcare items or services reimbursed by any source, not only the Medicare and Medicaid programs.

The federal False Claims Act prohibits persons from knowingly filing, or causing to be filed, a false claim, or the knowing use of false statements, to obtain payment from the federal government. Suits filed under the False Claims Act, known as "qui tam" actions, can be brought by any individual on behalf of the government, and such individuals, commonly known as "whistleblowers," may share in any amounts paid by the entity to the government in fines or settlement. The frequency of filing qui tam actions has increased significantly in recent years, causing greater numbers of pharmaceutical, medical device and other healthcare companies to have to defend False Claims Act actions When an entity is determined to have violated the False Claims Act, it may be required to pay up to three times the actual damages sustained by the government, plus civil penalties for each separate false claim. Various states have also enacted laws modeled after the federal False Claims Act.

The recently enacted PPACA, among other things, amends the intent requirement of the federal Anti-Kickback Statute and criminal healthcare fraud statutes. A person or entity no longer needs to have actual knowledge of this statute or specific intent to violate it. In addition, the PPACA provides that the government may assert that a claim including items or services resulting from a violation of the federal Anti-Kickback Statute constitutes a false or fraudulent claim for purposes of the False Claims Act.

We are unable to predict whether we could be subject to actions under any of these or other fraud and abuse laws, or the impact of such actions. If we are found to be in violation of any of the laws described above and other applicable state and federal fraud and abuse laws, we may be subject to penalties, including civil and criminal penalties, damages, fines, exclusion from government healthcare reimbursement programs and the curtailment or restructuring of our operations, all of which could have a material adverse effect on our business and results of operations.

If we cannot compete successfully for market share against other drug companies, we may not achieve sufficient product revenue and our business will suffer.

The market for our drug candidates is characterized by intense competition and rapid technological advances. If any of our drug candidates receives FDA approval, it will compete with a number of existing and future drugs and therapies developed, manufactured and marketed by others. Existing or future competing products may provide greater therapeutic convenience or clinical or other benefits for a specific indication than our products, or may offer comparable performance at a lower cost. In addition, a large number of companies are pursuing the development of pharmaceuticals that target the same diseases and conditions that we are targeting. If our products fail to capture and maintain market share, we may not achieve sufficient product revenue and our business will suffer.

We will compete against fully integrated pharmaceutical companies and smaller companies that are collaborating with larger pharmaceutical companies, academic institutions, government agencies and other public and private research organizations. Many of these competitors have oncology compounds already approved or in development. In addition, many of these competitors, either alone or together with their collaborative partners, operate larger research and development programs or have substantially greater financial resources than we do, as well as significantly greater experience in:

- developing drugs;
- undertaking pre-clinical testing and clinical trials;
- obtaining FDA and other regulatory approvals of drugs;
- · formulating and manufacturing drugs; and
- launching, marketing and selling drugs.

Our ability to generate product revenues will be diminished if our drugs sell for inadequate prices or patients are unable to obtain adequate levels of reimbursement.

Our ability to commercialize our drugs, alone or with collaborators, will depend in part on the extent to which reimbursement will be available from:

- government and health administration authorities;
- private health maintenance organizations and health insurers; and
- other healthcare payors.

Significant uncertainty exists as to the reimbursement status of newly approved healthcare products. Healthcare payors, including Medicare, are challenging the prices charged for medical products and services. Government and other healthcare payors increasingly attempt to contain healthcare costs by limiting both coverage and the level of reimbursement for drugs. Even if one of our drug candidates is approved by the FDA, insurance coverage may not be available, and reimbursement levels may be inadequate, to cover such drug. If government and other healthcare payors do not provide adequate coverage and reimbursement levels for one of our products, once approved, market acceptance of such product could be reduced.

We may be exposed to liability claims associated with the use of hazardous materials and chemicals.

Our research and development activities may involve the controlled use of hazardous materials and chemicals. Although we believe that our safety procedures for using, storing, handling and disposing of these materials comply with federal, state and local laws and regulations, we cannot completely eliminate the risk of accidental injury or contamination from these materials. In the event of such an accident, we could be held liable for any resulting damages and any liability could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition and results of operations. In addition, the federal, state and local laws and regulations governing the use, manufacture, storage, handling and disposal of hazardous or radioactive materials and waste products may require us to incur substantial compliance costs that could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition and results of operations.

The loss of one or more key members of our management team could adversely affect our business.

Our success and future growth depends to a significant degree on the skills and continued services of our management team, in particular Alan H. Auerbach, our President and Chief Executive Officer. If Mr. Auerbach resigns or becomes unable to continue in his present role and is not adequately replaced, our business operations could be materially adversely affected. We do not maintain "key man" life insurance for Mr. Auerbach.

We may be adversely affected by the current economic environment.

Our ability to attract and retain collaborators or customers, invest in and grow our business and meet our financial obligations depends on our operating and financial performance, which, in turn, is subject to numerous factors, including the prevailing economic conditions and financial, business and other factors beyond our control, such as the rate of unemployment, the number of uninsured persons in the United States and inflationary pressures. We cannot anticipate all the ways in which the current economic climate and financial market conditions could adversely impact our business.

We are exposed to risks associated with reduced profitability and the potential financial instability of our collaborators or customers, many of which may be adversely affected by volatile conditions in the financial markets. For example, unemployment and underemployment, and the resultant loss of insurance, may decrease the demand for healthcare services and pharmaceuticals. If fewer patients are seeking medical care because they do not have insurance coverage, our collaboration partners or customers may experience reductions in revenues, profitability and/or cash flow that could lead them to modify, delay or cancel orders for our products once commercialized. If collaboration partners or customers are not successful in generating sufficient revenue or are precluded from securing financing, they may not be able to pay, or may delay payment of, accounts receivable that are owed to us. This, in turn, could adversely affect our financial condition and liquidity. In addition, if economic challenges in the

United States result in widespread and prolonged unemployment, either regionally or on a national basis, prior to the effectiveness of certain provisions of the PPACA, a substantial number of people may become uninsured or underinsured. To the extent economic challenges result in fewer individuals pursuing or being able to afford our products once commercialized, our business, results of operations, financial condition and cash flows could be adversely affected.

We may incur substantial liabilities and may be required to limit commercialization of our products in response to product liability lawsuits.

The testing and marketing of medical products entail an inherent risk of product liability. If we cannot successfully defend ourselves against product liability claims, we may incur substantial liabilities or be required to limit commercialization of our products. Our inability to obtain sufficient product liability insurance at an acceptable cost to protect against potential product liability claims could prevent or inhibit the commercialization of pharmaceutical products we develop, alone or with collaborators.

Risks Related to Our Intellectual Property

We depend significantly on intellectual property licensed from Pfizer and the termination of this license would significantly harm our business and future prospects.

We depend significantly on our license agreement with Pfizer. Our license agreement with Pfizer may be terminated by Pfizer if we materially breach the agreement and fail to cure our breach during an applicable cure period. Our failure to use commercially reasonable efforts to develop and commercialize neratinib (oral), neratinib (intravenous) and PB357 in the United States and certain other specified countries or to perform our other diligence obligations under the license agreement would constitute a material breach of the license agreement. Pfizer may also terminate the license agreement if we become involved in bankruptcy, receivership, insolvency or similar proceedings. In the event our license agreement with Pfizer is terminated, we will lose all of our rights to develop and commercialize the drug candidates covered by such license, which would significantly harm our business and future prospects.

Our proprietary rights may not adequately protect our intellectual property and potential products, and if we cannot obtain adequate protection of our intellectual property and potential products, we may not be able to successfully market our potential products.

Our commercial success will depend in part on obtaining and maintaining intellectual property protection for our products, formulations, processes, methods and other technologies. We will only be able to protect these technologies and products from unauthorized use by third parties to the extent that valid and enforceable intellectual property rights, including patents, cover them, or other market exclusionary rights apply.

The patent positions of pharmaceutical companies, like ours, can be highly uncertain and involve complex legal and factual questions for which important legal principles remain unresolved. No consistent policy regarding the breadth of claims allowed in such companies' patents has emerged to date in the United States. The general environment for pharmaceutical patents outside the United States also involves significant uncertainty. Accordingly, we cannot predict the breadth of claims that may be allowed or enforced, or that the scope of these patent rights could provide a sufficient degree of future protection that could permit us to gain or keep our competitive advantage with respect to these products and technology. For example, we cannot predict:

- the degree and range of protection any patents will afford us against competitors, including whether third parties will find ways to make, use, sell, offer to sell or import competitive products without infringing our patents;
- if and when patents will issue;
- whether or not others will obtain patents claiming inventions similar to those covered by our patents and patent applications; or
- whether we will need to initiate litigation or administrative proceedings in connection with patent rights, which may be costly whether we
 win or lose.

The patents we have licensed may be subject to challenge and possibly invalidated or rendered unenforceable by third parties. Changes in either the patent laws or in the interpretations of patent laws in the United States or other countries may diminish the value of our intellectual property.

In addition, others may independently develop similar or alternative products and technologies that may be outside the scope of our intellectual property. Furthermore, others may have invented technology claimed by our patents before we or our licensors did so, and they may have filed patents claiming such technology before we did so, weakening our ability to obtain and maintain patent protection for such technology. Should third parties obtain patent rights to similar products or technology, this may have an adverse effect on our business.

We may also rely on trade secrets to protect our technology, especially where we do not believe patent protection is appropriate or obtainable. Trade secrets, however, are difficult to protect. While we believe that we will use reasonable efforts to protect our trade secrets, our own or our strategic partners' employees, consultants, contractors or advisors may unintentionally or willfully disclose our information to competitors. We seek to protect this information, in part, through the use of non-disclosure and confidentiality agreements with employees, consultants, advisors and others. These agreements may be breached, and we may not have adequate remedies for a breach. In addition, we cannot ensure that those agreements will provide adequate protection for our trade secrets, know-how or other proprietary information or prevent their unauthorized use or disclosure.

To the extent that consultants or key employees apply technological information independently developed by them or by others to our potential products, disputes may arise as to the proprietary rights in such information, which may not be resolved in our favor. Consultants and key employees that work with our confidential and proprietary technologies are required to assign all intellectual property rights in their discoveries to us. However, these consultants or key employees may terminate their relationship with us, and we cannot preclude them indefinitely from dealing with our competitors. If our trade secrets become known to competitors with greater experience and financial resources, the competitors may copy or use our trade secrets and other proprietary information in the advancement of their products, methods or technologies. If we were to prosecute a claim that a third party had illegally obtained and was using our trade secrets, it could be expensive and time consuming and the outcome could be unpredictable. In addition, courts outside the United States are sometimes less willing to protect trade secrets than courts in the United States. Moreover, if our competitors independently develop equivalent knowledge, we would lack any legal or contractual claim to prevent them from using such information, and our business could be harmed.

Our ability to commercialize our potential products will depend on our ability to sell such products without infringing the patent or proprietary rights of third parties. If we are sued for infringing intellectual property rights of third parties, it will be costly and time consuming, and an unfavorable outcome in that litigation would have a material adverse effect on our business.

Our ability to commercialize our potential products will depend on our ability to sell such products without infringing the patents or other proprietary rights of third parties. Third-party intellectual property rights in our field are complicated, and third-party intellectual property rights in our field are continuously evolving. The coverage of patents is subject to interpretation by the courts, and this interpretation is not always consistent.

Other companies may have or may acquire intellectual property rights that could be enforced against us. If they do so, we may be required to alter our products, formulations, processes, methods or other technologies, obtain a license, assuming one can be obtained, or cease our product-related activities. If our products or technologies infringe the intellectual property rights of others, they could bring legal action against us or our licensors or collaborators claiming damages and seeking to enjoin any activities that they believe infringe their intellectual property rights. If we are sued for patent infringement, we would need to demonstrate that our products or methods of use either do not infringe the patent claims of the relevant patent or that the patent claims are invalid or unenforceable, and we may not be able to do this. Proving invalidity, in the United States, in particular, is difficult since it requires a showing of clear and convincing evidence to overcome the presumption of validity enjoyed by issued patents. If we are found to infringe a third-party patent, we may need to cease the commercial sale of our products.

Because patent applications can take many years to issue, there may be currently pending applications unknown to us or reissue applications that may later result in issued patents upon which our products or technologies

may infringe. There could also be existing patents of which we are unaware that our products or technologies may infringe. In addition, if third parties file patent applications or obtain patents claiming products or technologies also claimed by us in pending applications or issued patents, we may have to participate in interference proceedings in the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office, or USPTO, to determine priority of invention. If third parties file oppositions in foreign countries, we may also have to participate in opposition proceedings in foreign tribunals to defend the patentability of our filed foreign patent applications. Some of our competitors may be able to sustain the costs of complex patent litigation more effectively than we can because they have substantially greater resources. Additionally, any uncertainties resulting from the initiation and continuation of any litigation may have a material adverse effect on our ability to raise the funds necessary to continue our operations.

If a third party claims that we infringe its intellectual property rights, it could cause our business to suffer in a number of ways, including:

- we may become involved in time-consuming and expensive litigation, even if the claim is without merit, the third party's patent is ultimately invalid or unenforceable, or we are ultimately found to have not infringed;
- we may become liable for substantial damages for past infringement if a court decides that our technologies infringe upon a third party's patent;
- we may be ordered by a court to stop making, selling or licensing our products or technologies without a license from a patent holder, and such license may not be available on commercially acceptable terms, if at all, or may require us to pay substantial royalties or grant cross-licenses to our patents; and
- we may have to redesign our products so that they do not infringe upon others' patent rights, which may not be possible or could require substantial investment and/or time.

If any of these events occur, our business could suffer and the market price of our common stock may decline.

As is common in the biotechnology and pharmaceutical industries, we employ individuals who were previously employed at other companies in these industries, including our competitors or potential competitors. We may become subject to claims that these employees or we have inadvertently or otherwise used or disclosed trade secrets or other proprietary information of their former employers, although no such claims are pending. Litigation may be necessary to defend against these claims. Even if we successfully defend any such claims, we may incur substantial costs in such defense, and our management may be distracted by these claims.

Risks Related to Owning our Common Stock

There is currently no market for our common stock and there can be no assurance that any market will ever develop. You may therefore be unable to re-sell shares of our common stock at times and prices that you believe are appropriate.

Our common stock is not listed on a national securities exchange, an over-the-counter market or any other exchange. Therefore, there is no trading market, active or otherwise, for our common stock and our common stock may never be included for trading on any stock exchange, automated quotation system or any over-the-counter market. Accordingly, our common stock is highly illiquid and you will likely experience difficulty in re-selling such shares at times and prices that you may desire.

Our common stock may not be eligible for listing or quotation on any securities exchange.

We do not currently meet the initial quantitative listing standards of any national securities exchange. We cannot assure you that we will be able to meet the initial listing standards of any national securities exchange, or, if we do meet such initial listing standards, that we will be able to maintain any such listing. Further, the national securities exchanges are adopting so-called "seasoning" rules that will require that we meet certain requirements, including prescribed periods of time trading over-the-counter and minimum filings of periodic reports with the Securities and Exchange Commission, or SEC, before we are eligible to apply for listing on such national securities exchanges. We intend to contact an authorized market maker for an over-the-counter quotation system for sponsorship of our common stock, but we cannot guarantee that such sponsorship will be approved and our common

stock listed and quoted for sale. Even if our common stock is quoted for sale on an over-the-counter quotation system, buyers may be insufficient in numbers to allow for a robust market and it may prove impossible to sell your shares. In addition, an investor may find it difficult to obtain accurate quotations as to the market value of our common stock. In addition, if we fail to meet the criteria set forth in SEC regulations, various requirements would be imposed by law on broker-dealers who sell our securities to persons other than established customers and accredited investors. Consequently, such regulations may deter broker-dealers from recommending or selling our common stock, which may further affect its liquidity. This would also make it more difficult for us to raise additional capital.

The price of our common stock could be subject to volatility related or unrelated to our operations.

If a market for our common stock develops, its market price could fluctuate substantially due to a variety of factors, including market perception of our ability to meet our growth projections and expectations, quarterly operating results of other companies in the same industry, trading volume in our common stock, changes in general conditions in the economy and the financial markets or other developments affecting our business and the business of others in our industry. In addition, the stock market itself is subject to extreme price and volume fluctuations. This volatility has had a significant effect on the market price of securities issued by many companies for reasons related and unrelated to their operating performance and could have the same effect on our common stock.

The designation of our common stock as a "penny stock" would limit the liquidity of our common stock.

Our common stock may be deemed a "penny stock" (as that term is defined under Rule 3a51-1 of the Exchange Act) in any market that may develop in the future. Generally, a "penny stock" is a common stock that is not listed on a securities exchange and trades for less than \$5.00 a share. Prices often are not available to buyers and sellers and the market may be very limited. Penny stocks in start-up companies are among the riskiest equity investments. Broker-dealers who sell penny stocks must provide purchasers of these stocks with a standardized risk-disclosure document prepared by the SEC. The document provides information about penny stocks and the nature and level of risks involved in investing in the penny stock market. A broker must also provide purchasers with bid and offer quotations and information regarding broker and salesperson compensation and make a written determination that the penny stock is a suitable investment for the purchaser and obtain the purchaser's written agreement to the purchase. Many brokers choose not to participate in penny stock transactions. Because of the penny stock rules, there may be less trading activity in penny stocks in any market that develops for our common stock in the future and stockholders are likely to have difficulty selling their shares.

We have no independent audit committee. Our full board of directors functions as our audit committee and only one of our directors is considered independent. This may hinder our board of directors' effectiveness in fulfilling the functions of the audit committee.

We are not required to have an audit committee and have not established one. Our full board of directors functions as our audit committee and is comprised of two directors, only one whom is considered to be "independent" in accordance with the requirements of Rule 10A-3 under the Exchange Act. An independent audit committee plays a crucial role in the corporate governance process, assessing a company's processes relating to its risks and control environment, overseeing financial reporting and evaluating internal and independent audit processes. The lack of an independent audit committee may prevent our board of directors from being independent from management in its judgments and decisions and its ability to pursue the committee's responsibilities without undue influence. We may have difficulty attracting and retaining directors with the requisite qualifications. If we are unable to attract and retain qualified, independent directors, the management of our business could be compromised.

Issuance of stock to fund our operations may dilute your investment and reduce your equity interest.

We may need to raise capital in the future to fund the development of our drug candidates or for other purposes. Any equity financing may have significant dilutive effect to stockholders and a material decrease in our stockholders' equity interest in us. Equity financing, if obtained, could result in substantial dilution to our existing stockholders. At its sole discretion, our board of directors may issue additional securities without seeking stockholder approval, and we do not know when we will need additional capital or, if we do, whether it will be available to us.

Upon the exercise of any of our outstanding warrants, holders of our common stock may experience immediate dilution and the market price of our common stock may be adversely affected.

In connection with the Merger, we assumed the warrants issued by Puma in a private placement to certain investors that provides such investors with anti-dilution protection in regard to certain issuances. The warrants are exercisable only if we sell securities at a price below \$3.75 per share on or prior to the date on which shares of our common stock are first quoted in an over-the-counter market or listed for quotation on any national securities exchange or trading system. The warrants automatically terminate ten days after our common stock is quoted on an over-the-counter market or listed for quotation on a national securities exchange or trading system if we have not previously sold securities for less than \$3.75 per share. Otherwise, the warrants have a ten-year term and an exercise price of \$0.01 per share. If triggered, each warrant becomes exercisable for the number of shares of our common stock as would equal the difference between (i) the number of shares purchased by the warrant holder in Puma's private placement and (ii) the number of shares that could have been purchased by such holder in the private placement at a purchase price equal to the lowest price associated with any subsequent issuance of our common stock.

We also assumed a warrant issued to Mr. Auerbach by the former Puma entity. This warrant is exercisable only in the event that we conduct an additional offering of our securities resulting in gross cash proceeds to us of at least \$15 million, excluding certain types of financings that occur within a specified time period after the closing of the Merger. This warrant has a ten-year term, an exercise price equal to the price paid per share in such additional offering, and is exercisable for the number of shares of our common stock as would be necessary for Mr. Auerbach to maintain, as calculated under the terms of the warrant, ownership of 20% of our outstanding shares of common stock after such additional offering.

If any of our outstanding warrants are exercised for shares of our common stock, holders of our common stock may experience immediate dilution and the market price of our common stock may be adversely affected.

We will incur increased costs and demands upon management as a result of complying with the laws and regulations affecting public companies, which could harm our operating results.

As a public company, we will incur significant legal, accounting and other expenses, including costs associated with public company reporting requirements. We also have incurred substantial expenses in connection with the preparation and filing of this registration statement as required by the registration rights agreement, as amended, and responding to SEC comments in connection with its review of this registration statement. We will also incur costs associated with current corporate governance requirements, including requirements under Section 404 and other provisions of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, as amended, or the Sarbanes-Oxley Act, as well as rules implemented by the SEC or any stock exchange or inter-dealer quotations system on which our common stock may be listed in the future. The expenses incurred by public companies for reporting and corporate governance purposes have increased dramatically in recent years. We expect these rules and regulations to substantially increase our legal and financial compliance costs and to make some activities more time-consuming and costly. We are unable to currently estimate these costs with any degree of certainty. We also expect that these new rules and regulations may make it difficult and expensive for us to obtain director and officer liability insurance, and if we are able to obtain such insurance, we may be required to accept reduced policy limits and coverage or incur substantially higher costs to obtain the same or similar coverage available to privately-held companies. As a result, it may be more difficult for us to attract and retain qualified individuals to serve on our board of directors or as our executive officers.

If we fail to maintain proper and effective internal controls, our ability to produce accurate and timely financial statements could be impaired, which could harm our operating results, our ability to operate our business and investors' views of us.

We are required to comply with Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act. Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act requires public companies to conduct an annual review and evaluation of their internal controls and attestations of the effectiveness of internal controls by independent auditors. Ensuring that we have adequate internal financial and accounting controls and procedures in place so that we can produce accurate financial statements on a timely basis is a costly and time-consuming effort that will need to be evaluated frequently. Our failure to maintain the effectiveness of our internal controls in accordance with the requirements of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act could have a material adverse effect on our business. We could lose investor confidence in the accuracy and completeness of our financial reports, which could have an adverse effect on the price of our common stock. In addition, if our efforts to

comply with new or changed laws, regulations, and standards differ from the activities intended by regulatory or governing bodies due to ambiguities related to practice, regulatory authorities may initiate legal proceedings against us and our business may be harmed.

Because the Merger was a reverse merger, we may not be able to attract the attention of major brokerage firms.

Additional risks may exist as a result of our becoming a public reporting company through a "reverse merger." Securities analysts of major brokerage firms may not provide coverage of our capital stock or business. Because we became a public reporting operating company through a reverse merger, there is no incentive to brokerage firms to recommend the purchase of our common stock. We cannot assure you that brokerage firms will want to provide analyst coverage of our capital stock or business in the future.

The resale of shares covered by this registration statement could adversely affect the market price of our common stock in the public market, should one develop, which could in turn negatively affect our ability to raise additional equity capital.

The sale, or availability for sale, of our common stock in the public market may adversely affect the prevailing market price of our common stock and may impair our ability to raise additional capital by selling equity or equity-linked securities. Pursuant to the terms of a registration rights agreement, as amended, between us and the selling stockholders, we have prepared and filed, at our expense, this registration statement with the SEC registering the resale of 16,000,000 shares of our common stock. The resale of a substantial number of shares of our common stock in the public market could adversely affect the market price for our common stock and make it more difficult for you to sell shares of our common stock at times and prices that you feel are appropriate. Furthermore, we expect that, because there will be a large number of shares registered pursuant to this registration statement, selling stockholders will continue to offer shares covered by this registration statement for a significant period of time, the precise duration of which cannot be predicted. Accordingly, the adverse market and price pressures resulting from an offering pursuant to this registration statement may continue for an extended period of time and continued negative pressure on the market price of our common stock could have a material adverse effect on our ability to raise additional equity capital.

If securities or industry analysts do not publish, or cease publishing, research or reports about us, our business or our market, or if they change their recommendations regarding our stock adversely, our stock price and trading volume could decline.

If a trading market for our common stock develops, the trading market for our common stock will be influenced by whether industry or securities analysts publish research and reports about us, our business, our market or our competitors and, if any analysts do publish such reports, what they publish in those reports. We may not obtain analyst coverage in the future. Any analysts that do cover us may make adverse recommendations regarding our stock, adversely change their recommendations from time to time, and/or provide more favorable relative recommendations about our competitors. If any analyst who may cover us in the future were to cease coverage of our company or fail to regularly publish reports on us, or if analysts fail to cover us or publish reports about us at all, we could lose, or never gain, visibility in the financial markets, which in turn could cause our stock price or trading volume to decline.

We do not foresee paying cash dividends in the foreseeable future.

We currently intend to retain any future earnings for funding growth. We do not anticipate paying any dividends in the foreseeable future. As a result, you should not rely on an investment in our securities if you require dividend income. Capital appreciation, if any, of our shares may be your sole source of gain for the foreseeable future. Moreover, you may not be able to re-sell your shares in the Company at or above the price you paid for them.

CAUTIONARY STATEMENT REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This prospectus includes forward-looking statements that relate to future events or our future financial performance and involve known and unknown risks, uncertainties and other factors that may cause our actual results, levels of activity, performance or achievements to differ materially from any future results, levels of activity, performance or achievements expressed or implied by these forward-looking statements. Words such as, but not limited to, "believe," "expect," "anticipate," "estimate," "intend," "plan," "targets," "likely," "will," "would," "could," and similar expressions or phrases, or the negative of those expressions or phrases identify forward-looking statements. Although we believe that we have a reasonable basis for each forward-looking statement contained in this prospectus, we caution you that these statements are based on our projections of the future that are subject to known and unknown risks and uncertainties and other factors that may cause our actual results, level of activity, performance or achievements expressed or implied by these forward-looking statements, to differ. The sections in this prospectus entitled "Description of Our Business," "Risk Factors," and "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" as well as other sections in this prospectus, discuss some of the factors that could contribute to these differences.

Other unknown or unpredictable factors also could harm our results. Consequently, actual results or developments anticipated by us may not be realized or, even if substantially realized, may not have the expected consequences to, or effects on, us. Given these uncertainties, prospective investors are cautioned not to place undue reliance on such forward-looking statements. Except as required by law, we undertake no obligation to update or revise publicly any of the forward-looking statements after the date of this prospectus.

DESCRIPTION OF OUR BUSINESS

Overview

We are a development stage biopharmaceutical company that acquires and develops innovative products for the treatment of various forms of cancer. We focus on in-licensing drug candidates that are undergoing or have already completed initial clinical testing for the treatment of cancer and then seek to further develop those drug candidates for commercial use. We currently license the rights to three drug candidates:

- PB272 (neratinib (oral)), which we are developing for the treatment of advanced breast cancer patients, gastric cancer patients and melanoma patients;
- PB272 (neratinib (intravenous)), which we are developing for the treatment of advanced cancer patients; and
- PB357, which we believe can serve as a backup compound to PB272, and which we plan to evaluate for further development in 2012.

We are initially focused on developing neratinib for the treatment of patients with HER2 positive metastatic breast cancer. Studies show that approximately 20% to 25% of breast cancer tumors have an over-expression of the human epidermal growth factor receptor type 2, or HER2, protein. Women with breast cancer that over-expresses HER2, referred to as HER2 positive breast cancer, are at greater risk for disease progression and death than women whose tumors do not over-express HER2. Therapeutic strategies, such as the use of the anti-cancer drug trastuzumab, or Herceptin produced by Genentech, given in combination with chemotherapy, have been developed to improve the treatment of this cancer by blocking HER2. Based on pre-clinical and clinical studies to date, we believe that neratinib may offer an advantage over existing treatments by more potently inhibiting HER2 at a different site and using a different mechanism than trastuzumab.

Data from a recently completed Phase II clinical trial of neratinib administered as a single agent to patients with HER2 positive metastatic breast cancer demonstrated an objective response rate of 24% and median progression free survival of 22.3 weeks for patients that had previously been treated with trastuzumab and an objective response rate of 56% and median progression free survival of 39.6 weeks for patients that had not previously been treated with trastuzumab. Additionally, data from over 3,000 patients treated with neratinib, either as a single agent or in combination with other anticancer drugs, also suggests a manageable safety profile. Diarrhea has been the most common side effect, but appears to be manageable with antidiarrheal agents and dose modification.

We have licensed the exclusive worldwide rights to our current drug candidates from Pfizer Inc., which had previously been responsible for the clinical trials regarding neratinib. We expect to modify Pfizer's clinical development strategy and during the next 12 to 18 months plan to:

- commence Phase II clinical trials evaluating the use of neratinib in combination with chemotherapy and other anti-cancer drugs, as a second or third line treatment for HER2 positive metastatic breast cancer;
- continue the ongoing studies with neratinib for the neoadjuvant treatment of HER2 positive breast cancer;
- initiate Phase II clinical trials to evaluate the use of neratinib for the treatment of HER2 positive gastric cancer and HER4 mutated melanoma; and
- continue to evaluate the application of neratinib in the treatment of other forms of HER positive cancers where there may be unmet medical needs.

Our President and Chief Executive Officer, Alan Auerbach, has extensive experience in identifying and developing drug candidates for use in the treatment of cancer. Prior to founding Puma, he was the founder and chief executive officer of Cougar Biotechnology, Inc. While at Cougar, Mr. Auerbach was responsible for identifying, in-

licensing and developing abiraterone acetate for the treatment of advanced prostate cancer, which he progressed into two Phase III clinical trials before Cougar was purchased by Johnson & Johnson in 2009.

Breast Cancer Overview

Breast cancer is the leading cause of cancer death among women worldwide, with approximately 1 million new cases reported each year and more than 400,000 deaths per year. Approximately 20% to 25% of breast cancer tumors show overexpression of the HER2 protein. Women with breast cancer that overexpresses HER2 are at greater risk for disease progression and death than women whose tumors do not overexpress HER2. Therapeutic strategies have been developed to block HER2 in order to improve the treatment of this cancer.

Trastuzumab is a monoclonal antibody that binds to the HER2 protein and thereby causes the cells to cease reproducing. Trastuzumab given in combination with chemotherapy is the current front line standard of care for HER2 positive metastatic breast cancer. Unfortunately, most patients with HER2 positive breast cancer eventually develop resistance to this treatment, resulting in disease progression. For these reasons, there is a need for alternatives to block HER2 signaling in patients who fail trastuzumab. PB272 is an orally-active small molecule that inhibits HER2 at a different site and using a different mechanism than trastuzumab. As a result, we believe that PB272 may have utility in patients with HER2 positive metastatic breast cancer who have failed treatment with trastuzumab.

Our Strategy

Our strategy is to become a leading oncology-focused biopharmaceutical company. The key elements of our strategy are as follows:

- Advance PB272 (neratinib), our lead drug candidate, toward regulatory approval and commercialization. We are primarily focused on developing neratinib for the treatment of patients with HER2 positive metastatic breast cancer. We plan to modify the previous clinical development strategy employed by Pfizer, by focusing our planned Phase II and Phase III clinical trials on the use of neratinib as a second or third line metastatic treatment option, which we believe may be underserved by current treatment alternatives and where clinical trials have shown substantial levels of activity.
- Expand our product pipeline by pursuing additional applications of neratinib. We believe there are additional applications for neratinib in HER2 positive gastric cancer, which we also believe may be underserved by current treatment alternatives, and HER4 mutated melanoma, and we intend to further evaluate the safety and efficacy of neratinib for treating these cancers.
- Focus on developing innovative cancer therapies. We focus on oncology drug candidates in order to capture efficiencies and economies of scale. We believe that drug development for cancer markets is particularly attractive because relatively small clinical trials can provide meaningful information regarding patient response and safety. Furthermore, we believe that our capabilities are well suited to the oncology market and represent distinct competitive advantages.
- Build a sustainable pipeline by employing multiple therapeutic approaches and disciplined decision criteria based on clearly defined proof of principal goals. We seek to build a sustainable product pipeline by employing multiple therapeutic approaches and by acquiring drug candidates belonging to known drug classes. In addition, we employ disciplined decision criteria to assess drug candidates, favoring drug candidates that have undergone at least some clinical study. Our decision to license a drug candidate will also depend on the scientific merits of the technology; the costs of the transaction and other economic terms of the proposed license; the amount of capital required to develop the technology; and the economic potential of the drug candidate, should it be commercialized. We believe this strategy minimizes our clinical development risk and allows us to accelerate the development and potential commercialization of current and future drug candidates. We intend to pursue regulatory approval for a majority of our drug candidates in multiple indications.
- Evaluate the commercialization strategies on a product-by-product basis in order to maximize the value of each . As we move our drug candidates through development toward regulatory approval, we will evaluate several options for each drug candidate's commercialization strategy. These options

include building our own internal sales force; entering into a joint marketing partnership with another pharmaceutical company or biotechnology company, whereby we jointly sell and market the product; and out-licensing our product, whereby another pharmaceutical company or biotechnology company sells and markets our product and pays us a royalty on sales. Our decision will be made separately for each product and will be based on a number of factors including capital necessary to execute on each option, size of the market that needs to be addressed and terms of potential offers from other pharmaceutical and biotechnology companies. It is too early for us to know which of these options we will pursue for our drug candidates, assuming their successful development.

Product Development Pipeline

PB272 (neratinib (oral))—Breast Cancer

Neratinib is a potent irreversible tyrosine kinase inhibitor, or TKI, that blocks signal transduction through the epidermal growth factor receptors, or EGFRs, HER1, HER2 and HER4. We believe neratinib has clinical application in the treatment of several cancers, including breast cancer, gastric cancer and melanoma. Our initial focus is on the development of neratinib as an oral treatment of patients with HER2 positive metastatic breast cancer.

Advantages of Neratinib

Based on pre-clinical and clinical studies to date, we believe that neratinib may offer an advantage over existing treatments that are used in the treatment of patients with HER2 positive metastatic breast cancer that have failed first-line therapy, including treatment with trastuzumab. Currently, the treatment of metastatic breast cancer that has failed first line therapy with trastuzumab involves continuing treatment with trastuzumab and chemotherapy. We believe that by more potently inhibiting HER2 at a different site and using a different mechanism than trastuzumab, neratinib may have potential advantages over these existing treatments, most notably due to its increased selectivity and stronger inhibition of the HER2 target enzyme.

Clinical Results for Neratinib in Patients with Metastatic Breast Cancer

Trials of Neratinib as a Single Agent. In 2009, Pfizer presented data at the San Antonio Breast Cancer Symposium from a Phase II trial of neratinib administered as a single agent to patients with HER2 positive metastatic breast cancer. The final results from this trial were published in the *Journal of Clinical Oncology* in March 2010.

The trial involved a total of 136 patients, 66 of whom had received prior treatment with trastuzumab, and 70 of whom had not received prior treatment with trastuzumab. The results of the study showed that neratinib was reasonably well tolerated among both the pretreated patients and the patients who had not received prior treatment with trastuzumab. Diarrhea was the most common side effect, but was manageable with antidiarrheal agents and dose modification. The efficacy results from the trial showed that the objective response rate was 24% for patients who had received prior trastuzumab treatment and was 56% for patients with no prior trastuzumab treatment. Furthermore, the median progression free survival was shown to be 22.3 weeks for the patients who had received prior trastuzumab.

Trials of Neratinib in Combination with other Anti-Cancer Drugs. In 2010, at the San Antonio Breast Cancer Symposium, Pfizer presented data from Phase II trials of neratinib when given in combination with other anti-cancer drugs that are currently used for the treatment of HER2 positive metastatic breast cancer. One Phase II trial evaluated the safety and efficacy of neratinib given in combination with the anti-cancer drug paclitaxel in patients with HER2 positive metastatic breast cancer. The results presented showed that for the 66 patients in the trial who had previously been treated with at least one prior line of therapy, the combination of neratinib with paclitaxel was shown to have a favorable safety profile that was similar to that of each drug when given alone. The efficacy results from the trial demonstrated an objective response rate of 74% and progression free survival of 63.1 weeks.

Pfizer also presented data from a second Phase II trial at the San Antonio Breast Cancer Symposium, which evaluated the safety and efficacy of neratinib when given in combination with the anti-cancer drug vinorelbine in patients with HER2 positive metastatic cancer. In the 56 patients who had not been previously treated with the anti-

HER2 therapy lapatinib, treatment with the combination of vinorelbine plus neratinib resulted in an overall response rate of 57%. For those patients that had received prior treatment with lapatinib, the overall response rate was 50%. The combination of vinorelbine and neratinib was generally well tolerated.

Data from a third Phase II study, in which patients with confirmed ErbB2+ (HER2+) metastatic breast cancer who had failed treatment with trastuzumab and taxane chemotherapy were given PB272 in combination with capecitabine, was presented at the 2011 CTRC-AACR San Antonio Breast Cancer Symposium.

The results of the study showed that the combination of PB272 and capecitabine had acceptable tolerability. The efficacy results from the trial showed that for the 61 patients in the trial who had not been previously treated with the HER2 targeted anticancer drug lapatinib, there was an overall response rate of 64% and a clinical benefit rate of 72%. In addition, for the seven patients in the trial who had previously been treated with lapatinib, there was an overall response rate of 57% and a clinical benefit rate of 71%. The median progression free survival (PFS) for patients who had not received prior treatment with lapatinib was 40.3 weeks and the median PFS for the patients who had received prior lapatinib treatment was 35.9 weeks.

In 2010, Pfizer also initiated a Phase I/II trial of neratinib in combination with the anti-cancer drug temsirolimus, or Torisel, in patients with HER2 positive metastatic breast cancer who have failed multiple prior treatments. The study enrolled patients with either HER2+ metastatic breast cancer and disease progression on trastuzumab or with triple negative breast cancer.

In 2011, the preliminary Phase II results of this trial were presented at the CTRC-AACR San Antonio Breast Cancer Symposium. The results of the study showed that the combination of PB272 and temsirolimus had acceptable tolerability. The efficacy results from the trial showed that for the 15 patients with HER2+ disease, 9 patients, or 60%, experienced a partial response and one patient, or 7%, experienced stable disease for greater than 6 months, which translates to a clinical benefit rate of 67%. Patients who experienced a partial response to the combination of neratinib plus temsirolimus demonstrated a maximum change in the size of their target lesions of between 33% and 83%. None of the 5 patients with triple negative breast cancer demonstrated a partial response or stable disease for greater than 6 months. We expect additional data from this trial to be presented in 2012.

In 2010, Pfizer, in collaboration with the National Surgical Adjuvant Breast and Bowel Project (NSABP), a clinical trials cooperative group supported by the National Cancer Institute (NCI), initiated a study that is investigating the use of neratinib as a neoadjuvant (preoperative) therapy for newly diagnosed HER2 positive breast cancer. In this trial, patients are randomized to receive either neratinib plus the chemotherapy drug paclitaxel or trastuzumab plus paclitaxel prior to having surgery to remove their tumors. The purpose of this study is to test whether adding neratinib to paclitaxel chemotherapy is better than trastuzumab plus paclitaxel chemotherapy before having surgery. We anticipate that this trial will be modified in 2012 to include a third treatment arm where patients will receive the combination of neratinib plus trastuzumab plus paclitaxel prior to having surgery to remove their tumors. We anticipate that enrollment in all three arms of this trial will continue in 2012.

Also in 2010, the Foundation for the National Institutes of Health initiated the I SPY 2 TRIAL (Investigation of Serial Studies to Predict Your Therapeutic Response with Imaging and Molecular Analysis 2). For the patients with newly diagnosed HER2 positive breast cancer, patients are randomized to receive either neratinib plus the chemotherapy drug paclitaxel or trastuzumab plus paclitaxel prior to having surgery to remove their tumors (neoadjuvant therapy). The purpose of this study is to test whether adding neratinib to paclitaxel chemotherapy is better than trastuzumab plus paclitaxel chemotherapy before having surgery. We anticipate that this trial will be modified in 2012 to include a third treatment arm where patients will receive the combination of neratinib plus trastuzumab plus paclitaxel prior to having surgery to remove their tumors. We anticipate that enrollment in all three arms of this trial will continue in 2012.

Discontinued Studies. Pfizer had previously been sponsoring two additional clinical trials of neratinib. The first trial, referred to as the NEfERTT trial, is a Phase II randomized trial of neratinib in combination with the anti-cancer drug paclitaxel versus trastuzumab in combination with paclitaxel for the treatment of patients who have not received previous treatment for HER2 positive metastatic breast cancer. The second trial, referred to as the ExteNET trial, is a Phase III study investigating the effects of neratinib after adjuvant trastuzumab in patients with early stage breast cancer. On October 5, 2011, we announced that enrollment in the ExteNET trial is being terminated and that both the NEfERTT and the ExteNET trials were going to be wound down. We are responsible for any activities associated with winding down these trials during 2012 and beyond.

PB272 (neratinib (intravenous))

We also plan to develop neratinib as an intravenously administered agent. In pre-clinical studies, the intravenous version of neratinib resulted in higher exposure levels of neratinib in pre-clinical models. We believe that this may result in higher blood levels of neratinib in patients, which may translate into better efficacy. We plan to file the IND for the intravenous formulation of neratinib in 2012.

PB357

PB357 is an orally administered agent that is an irreversible TKI that blocks signal transduction through the epidermal growth factor receptors, HER1, HER2 and HER4. PB357 is structurally similar to PB272. Pfizer had completed single dose Phase I trials of PB357. We are evaluating PB357 and considering options relative to its development in 2012.

Plan of Development

We plan to conduct additional clinical trials of neratinib in patients with HER2 positive metastatic breast cancer over the next 12 to 18 months. In one trial, we plan to further investigate the efficacy of neratinib when given in combination with chemotherapy in patients with HER2 positive metastatic breast cancer who have previously been treated with at least one prior line of treatment. In another, we plan to investigate the efficacy of neratinib in patients with HER2 positive metastatic breast cancer with brain metastases. We will also continue the ongoing trial of neratinib when given in combination with the anti-cancer drug temsirolimus in patients with HER2 positive metastatic breast cancer. We will also continue the two ongoing studies investigating the use of neratinib as a neoadjuvant (preoperative) therapy for HER2 positive breast cancer.

We also plan to conduct a Phase II clinical trial of neratinib in HER2 positive metastatic gastric cancer patients and in patients with HER4 mutated melanoma during 2012.

Clinical Testing of Our Products in Development

Each of our products in development, and likely all future drug candidates we in-license, will require extensive pre-clinical and clinical testing to determine the safety and efficacy of the product applications prior to seeking and obtaining regulatory approval. This process is expensive and time consuming. In completing these trials, we are dependent upon third-party consultants, consisting mainly of investigators and collaborators, who will conduct such trials.

We and our third-party consultants conduct pre-clinical testing in accordance with Good Laboratory Practices, or GLP, and clinical testing in accordance with Good Clinical Practice standards, or GCP, which are international ethical and scientific quality standards utilized for pre-clinical and clinical testing, respectively. GCP is the standard for the design, conduct, performance, monitoring, auditing, recording, analysis and reporting of clinical trials, and is required by the FDA to be followed in conducting clinical trials. Additionally, our pre-clinical and clinical testing completed in the European Union, or the EU, is conducted in accordance with applicable EU standards, such as the EU Clinical Trials Directive (Directive 2001/20/EC of April 4, 2001), or the EU Clinical Trials Directive, and the national laws of the Member States of the EU implementing its provisions.

Intellectual Property

We hold a worldwide exclusive license under our license agreement with Pfizer to 4 granted U.S. patents and 9 pending U.S. patent applications, as well as foreign counterparts thereof and other patent applications and patents claiming priority therefrom.

In the United States, we have a license to an issued patent for the composition of matter of neratinib, our lead compound, which currently will expire in 2025. We have a license to an issued U.S. patent covering a family of compounds including neratinib, as well as equivalent patents in the European Union and Japan, that currently expire in 2019. We also have a license to an issued U.S. patent for the use of neratinib in the treatment of breast cancer, which currently expires in 2025, and an issued U.S. polymorph patent for neratinib, which currently expires in 2030. In jurisdictions which permit such, we will seek patent term extensions where possible for certain of our patents. We plan to pursue additional patents in and outside of the United States covering additional therapeutic uses and polymorphs of neratinib from these existing applications. In addition, we will pursue patent protection for any new discoveries or inventions made in the course of our development of neratinib.

If we obtain marketing approval for neratinib or other drug candidates in the United States or in certain jurisdictions outside of the United States, we may be eligible for regulatory protection, such as five years of new chemical entity exclusivity and as mentioned below, up to five years of patent term extension potentially available in the United States under the Hatch-Waxman Act, 8 to 11 years of data and marketing exclusivity potentially available for new drugs in the European Union, up to five years of patent extension in Europe (Supplemental Protection Certificate), and eight years of data exclusivity potentially available in Japan. There can be no assurance that we will qualify for any such regulatory exclusivity, or that any such exclusivity will prevent competitors from seeking approval solely on the basis of their own studies. See "Government Regulation" below.

Our goal is to obtain, maintain and enforce patent protection for our products, formulations, processes, methods and other proprietary technologies, preserve our trade secrets, and operate without infringing on the proprietary rights of other parties, both in the United States and in other countries. Our policy is to actively seek to obtain, where appropriate, the broadest intellectual property protection possible for our current product candidates and any future product candidates, proprietary information and proprietary technology through a combination of contractual arrangements and patents, both in the United States and abroad. However, even patent protection may not always afford us with complete protection against competitors who seek to circumvent our patents. See "Risk Factors—Risks Related to Our Intellectual Property—Our proprietary rights may not adequately protect our intellectual property and potential products, and if we cannot obtain adequate protection of our intellectual property and potential products, we may not be able to successfully market our potential products."

We will depend upon the skills, knowledge and experience of our scientific and technical personnel, as well as that of our advisors, consultants and other contractors, none of which is patentable. To help protect our proprietary know-how, which is not patentable, and inventions for which patents may be difficult to obtain or enforce, we will in the future rely on trade secret protection and confidentiality agreements to protect our interests. To this end, we plan to require all of our employees, consultants, advisors and other contractors to enter into confidentiality agreements that prohibit the disclosure of confidential information and, where applicable, require disclosure and assignment to us of the ideas, developments, discoveries and inventions important to our business.

Pfizer License

In August 2011, Puma entered into an agreement pursuant to which Pfizer agreed to grant it a worldwide license for the development, manufacture and commercialization of neratinib (oral), neratinib (intravenous) and PB357, and certain related compounds. Pursuant to the terms of the license, it did not become effective until Puma closed a capital raising transaction in which it raised at least \$25 million in aggregate net proceeds and had a net worth of at least \$22.5 million. Upon the closing of the Initial Financing on October 4, 2011, this condition was satisfied. We assumed the license agreement, in accordance with its terms, in the Merger. The license is exclusive with respect to certain patent rights owned or licensed to Pfizer. Under the license agreement, Pfizer is obligated to transfer to us certain information, records, regulatory filings, materials and inventory controlled by Pfizer and relating to or useful for developing these compounds, and to continue to conduct certain ongoing clinical studies until a certain time. After that time, we are obligated to continue such studies pursuant to an agreed development plan, at our expense, including after the license agreement terminates for reasons unrelated to Pfizer's breach of the license agreement, subject to certain specified exceptions. We are also obligated to commence a new clinical trial for a product containing one of these compounds within a specified period of time and use commercially reasonable efforts to complete such trial and to achieve certain milestones as provided in a development plan. If certain of our out-of-pocket costs in completing such studies exceed a mutually agreed amount, Pfizer will pay for certain further out-of-pocket costs of completing such studies. We must use commercially reasonable efforts to develop and commercialize products containing these compounds in specified major market countries and other countries in which we believe it is commercially reasonable to develop and commercialize such products.

As consideration for the license, we are required to make substantial payments upon the achievement of certain milestones totaling \$187.5 million, if all such milestones are achieved. Should we commercialize any of the compounds licensed from Pfizer or any products containing any of these compounds, we will be obligated to pay to Pfizer incremental annual royalties between approximately 10% and 20% of net sales of all such products, subject to certain reductions and offsets in some circumstances. Our royalty obligation continues, on a product by product and country by country basis, until the later of (i) the last to expire licensed patent covering the applicable licensed product in such country, or (ii) the earlier of generic competition for such licensed product reaching a certain level in such country or expiration of a certain time period after first commercial sale of such licensed product in such country. In the event that we sublicense the rights granted to us under the license agreement with Pfizer to a third party, the same milestone and royalty payments are required. We can terminate the license agreement at will at any time after April 4, 2013 or for safety concerns, in each case upon specified advance notice. Each party may terminate the license agreement if the other party fails to cure any breach by such other party of a material obligation within a specified time period. Pfizer may terminate the license agreement in the event of our bankruptcy, receivership, insolvency or similar proceeding. The license agreement contains other customary clauses and terms as are common in similar agreements in the industry.

Manufacturing

We do not currently have our own manufacturing facilities. We intend to continue to use our financial resources to accelerate development of our drug candidates rather than diverting resources to establish our own manufacturing facilities. We intend to meet our pre-clinical and clinical trial manufacturing requirements by

establishing relationships with third-party manufacturers and other service providers to perform these services for us. We do not have any long-term agreements or commitments for these services. Likewise, we do not have any long-term agreements or commitments with vendors to supply the underlying component materials of our drug candidates, some of which are available from only a single supplier. While our drug candidates were being developed by Pfizer, both the drug substance and drug product were being manufactured by third-party contractors. We intend to continue those relationships to maintain our supply of the drug candidates. We initiated this process following the closing of the Merger, though we cannot assure you that we will be successful in maintaining all or any of those relationships.

Should any of our drug candidates obtain marketing approval, we anticipate establishing relationships with third-party manufacturers and other service providers in connection with the commercial production of our products. We have some flexibility in securing other manufacturers to produce our drug candidates; however, our alternatives may be limited due to proprietary technologies or methods used in the manufacture of some of our drug candidates.

Sales and Marketing

We currently have no marketing, sales or distribution capabilities. We do, however, have worldwide commercialization rights for our drug candidates. In order to commercialize any of our drug candidates if and when they are approved for sale in the United States or elsewhere, we will need to develop the necessary marketing, sales and distribution capabilities.

Competition

The development and commercialization of new products to treat cancer is highly competitive, and we expect considerable competition from major pharmaceutical, biotechnology and specialty cancer companies. As a result, there are and will likely continue to be extensive research and substantial financial resources invested in the discovery and development of new cancer products. Our potential competitors include, but are not limited to, Genentech, GlaxoSmithKline, Roche, Boehringer Ingelheim, Takeda, Array Biopharma and Ambit Biosciences. We are an early stage company with no history of operations and we only recently acquired the rights to the drug candidates we expect to develop. Many of our competitors have substantially more resources than we do, including both financial and technical. In addition, many of our competitors have more experience than us in pre-clinical and clinical development, manufacturing, regulatory and global commercialization. We are also competing with academic institutions, governmental agencies and private organizations that are conducting research in the field of cancer. We anticipate that we will face intense competition.

We expect that our products under development and in clinical trials will address major markets within the cancer sector. Our competition will be determined in part by the potential indications for which drugs are developed and ultimately approved by regulatory authorities. Additionally, the timing of market introduction of some of our potential products or of competitors' products may be an important competitive factor. Accordingly, the speed with which we can develop products, complete pre-clinical testing, clinical trials and approval processes and supply commercial quantities to market are expected to be important competitive factors. We expect that competition among products approved for sale will be based on various factors, including product efficacy, safety, reliability, availability, price, reimbursement and patent position.

Government Regulation

United States—FDA Process

The research, development, testing, manufacture, labeling, promotion, advertising, distribution and marketing, among other things, of drug products are extensively regulated by governmental authorities in the United States and other countries. In the United States, the FDA regulates drugs under the Federal Food, Drug, and Cosmetic Act, or the FDCA, and its implementing regulations. Failure to comply with the applicable U.S. requirements may subject us to administrative or judicial sanctions, such as FDA refusal to approve pending NDAs, warning letters, fines, civil penalties, product recalls, product seizures, total or partial suspension of production or distribution, injunctions and/or criminal prosecution.

Drug Approval Process. None of our drug product candidates may be marketed in the United States until the drug has received FDA approval. The steps required before a drug may be marketed in the United States generally include the following:

- completion of extensive pre-clinical laboratory tests, animal studies, and formulation studies in accordance with the FDA's GLP regulations;
- submission to the FDA of an IND for human clinical testing, which must become effective before human clinical trials may begin;
- performance of adequate and well-controlled human clinical trials to establish the safety and efficacy of the drug for each proposed indication;
- submission to the FDA of an NDA after completion of all pivotal clinical trials;
- satisfactory completion of an FDA pre-approval inspection of the manufacturing facility or facilities at which the active pharmaceutical ingredient, or API, and finished drug product are produced and tested to assess compliance with cGMPs; and
- FDA review and approval of the NDA prior to any commercial marketing or sale of the drug in the United States.

The development and approval process requires substantial time, effort and financial resources, and we cannot be certain that any approvals for our product candidates will be granted on a timely basis, if at all.

Pre-clinical tests include laboratory evaluation of product chemistry, toxicity and formulation, as well as animal studies. The conduct of the pre-clinical tests and formulation of the compounds for testing must comply with federal regulations and requirements. The results of the pre-clinical tests, together with manufacturing information and analytical data, are submitted to the FDA as part of an IND, which must become effective before human clinical trials may begin. An IND will automatically become effective 30 days after receipt by the FDA, unless before that time the FDA raises concerns or questions about the conduct of the trial, such as whether human research subjects will be exposed to an unreasonable health risk. In such a case, the IND sponsor and the FDA must resolve any outstanding FDA concerns or questions before clinical trials can proceed. The Company cannot be sure that submission of an IND will result in the FDA allowing clinical trials to begin.

Clinical trials involve the administration of the investigational drug to human subjects under the supervision of qualified investigators. Clinical trials are conducted under protocols detailing the objectives of the study, the parameters to be used in monitoring safety and the effectiveness criteria to be evaluated. Each protocol must be provided to the FDA as part of a separate submission to the IND. Further, an IRB for each medical center proposing to conduct the clinical trial must review and approve the study protocol and informed consent information for study subjects for any clinical trial before it commences at that center, and it must monitor the study until it is completed. Study subjects must sign an informed consent form before participating in a clinical trial.

Clinical trials necessary for product approval typically are conducted in three sequential phases, but the phases may overlap. Phase 1 usually involves the initial introduction of the investigational drug into a limited population, typically healthy humans, to evaluate its short-term safety, dosage tolerance, metabolism, pharmacokinetics and pharmacologic actions, and, if possible, to gain an early indication of its effectiveness. Phase 2 usually involves trials in a limited patient population to (i) evaluate dosage tolerance and appropriate dosage; (ii) identify possible adverse effects and safety risks; and (iii) evaluate preliminarily the efficacy of the drug for specific targeted indications. Multiple Phase 2 clinical trials may be conducted by the sponsor to obtain information prior to beginning larger and more expensive Phase 3 clinical trials. Phase 3 trials, commonly referred to as pivotal studies, are undertaken in an expanded patient population at multiple, geographically dispersed clinical trial centers to further evaluate clinical efficacy and test further for safety by using the drug in its final form. There can be no assurance that Phase 1, Phase 2 or Phase 3 testing will be completed successfully within any specified period of time, if at all. Furthermore, the Company, the FDA or an IRB may suspend clinical trials at any time on various grounds, including a finding that the subjects or patients are being exposed to an unacceptable health risk. Moreover, the FDA may approve an NDA for a product candidate, but require that the sponsor conduct additional clinical trials

to further assess the drug after NDA approval under a post-approval commitment. Post-approval trials are typically referred to as Phase 4 clinical trials.

During the development of a new drug, sponsors are given an opportunity to meet with the FDA at certain points. These points may be prior to submission of an IND, at the end of Phase 2, and before an NDA is submitted. Meetings at other times may be requested. These meetings can provide an opportunity for the sponsor to share information about the data gathered to date, for the FDA to provide advice, and for the sponsor and the FDA to reach an agreement on the next phase of development. Sponsors typically use the end of Phase 2 meeting to discuss their Phase 2 clinical results and present their plans for the pivotal Phase 3 clinical trial that they believe will support approval of the new drug. If a Phase 3 clinical trial is the subject of discussion at an end of Phase 2 meeting with the FDA, a sponsor may be able to request a Special Protocol Assessment, the purpose of which is to reach an agreement with the FDA on the design of the Phase 3 clinical trial protocol design and analysis that will form the primary basis of an efficacy claim. If such an agreement is reached, it will be documented and made part of the administrative record, and it will be binding on the FDA unless public health concerns unrecognized at the time of the protocol assessment are evident, and may not be changed except under a few specific circumstances.

Concurrent with clinical trials, companies usually complete additional animal safety studies and must also develop additional information about the chemistry and physical characteristics of the drug and finalize a process for manufacturing the product in accordance with cGMP requirements. The manufacturing process must be capable of consistently producing quality batches of the drug candidate and the manufacturer must develop methods for testing the quality, purity and potency of the final drugs. Additionally, appropriate packaging must be selected and tested and stability studies must be conducted to demonstrate that the drug candidate does not undergo unacceptable deterioration over its shelf-life.

Assuming successful completion of the required clinical testing, the results of the pre-clinical studies and of the clinical studies, together with other detailed information, including information on the manufacture and composition of the drug, are submitted to the FDA in the form of an NDA requesting approval to market the product for one or more indications. An NDA must be accompanied by a significant user fee, which is waived for the first NDA submitted by a qualifying small business.

The testing and approval process requires substantial time, effort and financial resources. The agency reviews the application and may deem it to be inadequate to support the registration, and companies cannot be sure that any approval will be granted on a timely basis, if at all. The FDA may also refer the application to the appropriate advisory committee, typically a panel of clinicians, for review, evaluation and a recommendation as to whether the application should be approved. The FDA is not bound by the recommendations of the advisory committee, but it typically follows such recommendations.

Before approving an NDA, the FDA usually will inspect the facility or the facilities at which the drug is manufactured and will not approve the product unless the manufacturing is in compliance with cGMPs. If the FDA evaluates the NDA and the manufacturing facilities are deemed acceptable, the FDA may issue an approval letter, or in some cases, an approvable letter followed by an approval letter. Both letters usually contain a number of conditions that must be met in order to secure final approval of the NDA. When and if those conditions have been met to the FDA's satisfaction, the FDA will issue an approval letter. The approval letter authorizes commercial marketing of the drug for specific indications. As a condition of NDA approval, the FDA may require post-marketing testing and surveillance to monitor the drug's safety or efficacy, or impose other conditions.

The FDA may deny approval of an NDA by issuing a Complete Response Letter if the applicable regulatory criteria are not satisfied. A Complete Response Letter may require additional clinical data and/or an additional pivotal Phase 3 clinical trial(s), and/or other significant, expensive and time-consuming requirements related to clinical trials, pre-clinical studies or manufacturing. Data from clinical trials are not always conclusive and the FDA may interpret data differently than we or our collaborators interpret data. Alternatively, approval may occur with Risk Evaluation and Mitigation Strategies, or REMS, which limit the labeling, distribution or promotion of a drug product. Once issued, the FDA may withdraw product approval if ongoing regulatory requirements are not met or if safety problems occur after the product reaches the market. In addition, the FDA may require testing, including Phase 4 clinical trials, and surveillance programs to monitor the safety effects of approved products which have been commercialized, and the FDA has the power to prevent or limit further marketing of a product based on the results of these post-marketing programs or other information.

Expedited Review and Approval. The FDA has various programs, including Fast Track, priority review and accelerated approval, which are intended to expedite or simplify the process for reviewing drugs, and/or provide for approval on the basis of surrogate endpoints. Even if a drug qualifies for one or more of these programs, the FDA may later decide that the drug no longer meets the conditions for qualification or that the time period for FDA review or approval will be shortened. Generally, drugs that may be eligible for these programs are those for serious or life-threatening conditions, those with the potential to address unmet medical needs, and those that offer meaningful benefits over existing treatments. For example, Fast Track is a process designed to facilitate the development, and expedite the review of drugs to treat serious diseases and fill an unmet medical need. Priority review is designed to give drugs that offer major advances in treatment or provide a treatment where no adequate therapy exists an initial review within 6 months as compared to a standard review time of 10 months. Although Fast Track and priority review do not affect the standards for approval, the FDA will attempt to facilitate early and frequent meetings with a sponsor of a Fast Track designated drug and expedite review of the application for a drug designated for priority review. Accelerated approval provides an earlier approval of drugs to treat serious diseases, and that fill an unmet medical need based on a surrogate endpoint, which is a laboratory measurement or physical sign used as an indirect or substitute measurement representing a clinically meaningful outcome. As a condition of approval, the FDA may require that a sponsor of a drug receiving accelerated approval perform post-marketing clinical trials.

Post-Approval Requirements. Often times, even after a drug has been approved by the FDA for sale, the FDA may require that certain post-approval requirements be satisfied, including the conduct of additional clinical studies. In addition, certain changes to an approved product, such as adding new indications, making certain manufacturing changes, or making certain additional labeling claims, are subject to further FDA review and approval. Before a company can market products for additional indications, it must obtain additional approvals from the FDA, typically a new NDA. Obtaining approval for a new indication generally requires that additional clinical studies be conducted. A company cannot be sure that any additional approval for new indications for any product candidate will be approved on a timely basis, or at all.

If post-approval conditions are not satisfied, the FDA may withdraw its approval of the drug. In addition, holders of an approved NDA are required to: (i) report certain adverse reactions to the FDA and maintain pharmacovigilance programs to proactively look for these adverse events, (ii) comply with certain requirements concerning advertising and promotional labeling for their products, and (iii) continue to have quality control and manufacturing procedures conform to cGMPs after approval. The FDA periodically inspects the sponsor's records related to safety reporting and/or manufacturing facilities; this latter effort includes assessment of ongoing compliance with cGMPs. Accordingly, manufacturers must continue to expend time, money and effort in the area of production and quality control to maintain cGMP compliance. We intend to use third-party manufacturers to produce our products in clinical and commercial quantities, and future FDA inspections may identify compliance issues at the facilities of our contract manufacturers that may disrupt production or distribution, or require substantial resources to correct. In addition, discovery of problems with a product after approval may result in restrictions on a product, manufacturer or holder of an approved NDA, including recall of the product from the market or withdrawal of approval of the NDA for that drug.

Patent Term Restoration and Marketing Exclusivity. Depending upon the timing, duration and specifics of FDA approval of the use of our drugs, some of our U.S. patents may be eligible for limited patent term extension under the Drug Price Competition and Patent Term Restoration Act of 1984, referred to as the Hatch-Waxman Amendments. The Hatch-Waxman Amendments permit a patent restoration term of up to five years as compensation for patent term lost during product development and the FDA regulatory review process. However, patent term restoration cannot extend the remaining term of a patent beyond a total of 14 years from the product's approval date. The patent term restoration period is generally one-half the time between the effective date of an IND, and the submission date of an NDA, plus the time between the submission date of an NDA and the approval of that application. Only one patent applicable to an approved drug is eligible for the extension and the extension must be applied for prior to expiration of the patent. The USPTO, in consultation with the FDA, reviews and approves the application for any patent term extension or restoration. In the future, we intend to apply for restorations of patent term for some of our currently owned or licensed patents to add patent life beyond their current expiration date, depending on the expected length of clinical trials and other factors involved in the submission of the relevant NDA.

Data and market exclusivity provisions under the FDCA also can delay the submission or the approval of certain applications. The FDCA provides a five-year period of non-patent data exclusivity within the United States to the first applicant to gain approval of an NDA for a new chemical entity. A drug is a new chemical entity if the FDA has not previously approved any other new drug containing the same active moiety, which is the molecule or ion responsible for the action of the drug substance. During the exclusivity period, the FDA may not accept for review an abbreviated new drug application, or ANDA, or a 505(b)(2) NDA submitted by another company for another version of such drug where the applicant does not own or have a legal right of reference to all the data required for approval. However, an application may be submitted after four years if it contains a certification of patent invalidity or non-infringement. The FDCA also provides three years of marketing exclusivity for an NDA, 505(b)(2) NDA or supplement to an existing NDA if new clinical investigations, other than bioavailability studies, that were conducted or sponsored by the applicant are deemed by the FDA to be essential to the approval of the application, for example, for new indications, dosages or strengths of an existing drug. This three-year exclusivity covers only the conditions associated with the new clinical investigations and does not prohibit the FDA from approving ANDAs or 505(b)(2) NDAs for drugs containing the original active agent. Five-year and three-year exclusivity will not delay the submission or approval of a full NDA; however, an applicant submitting a full NDA would be required to conduct or obtain a right of reference to all of the pre-clinical studies and adequate and well-controlled clinical trials necessary to demonstrate safety and effectiveness.

Foreign Regulation

In addition to regulations in the United States, we will be subject to a variety of foreign regulations governing clinical trials and commercial sales and distribution of our products. Whether or not we obtain FDA approval for a product, we must obtain approval by the comparable regulatory authorities of foreign countries before we can commence clinical trials and approval of foreign countries or economic areas, such as the EU, before we may market products in those countries or areas. The approval process and requirements governing the conduct of clinical trials, product licensing, pricing and reimbursement vary greatly from place to place, and the time may be longer or shorter than that required for FDA approval.

In the European Economic Area, or EEA (which is comprised of the 27 member states of the EU, or Member States, plus Norway, Iceland and Liechtenstein), medicinal products can only be commercialized after obtaining a Marketing Authorization, or MA. There are two types of marketing authorizations:

- The Community MA, which is issued by the European Commission through the *Centralized Procedure*, based on the opinion of the Committee for Medicinal Products for Human Use, or CHMP, of the European Medicines Agency, or EMA, and which is valid throughout the entire territory of the EEA. The Centralized Procedure is mandatory for certain types of products, such as biotechnology medicinal products, orphan medicinal products, and medicinal products indicated for the treatment of AIDS, cancer, neurodegenerative disorders, diabetes, auto-immune and viral diseases. The Centralized Procedure is optional for products containing a new active substance not yet authorized in the EEA, or for products that constitute a significant therapeutic, scientific or technical innovation or which are in the interest of public health in the EU.
- National MAs, which are issued by the competent authorities of the Member States of the EEA and only cover their respective territory, are available for products not falling within the mandatory scope of the Centralized Procedure. Where a product has already been authorized for marketing in a Member State of the EEA, this National MA can be recognized in another Member State through the *Mutual Recognition Procedure*. If the product has not received a National MA in any Member State at the time of application, it can be approved simultaneously in various Member States through the Decentralized Procedure. Under the *Decentralized Procedure*, an identical dossier is submitted to the competent authorities of each of the Member States in which the MA is sought, one of which is selected by the applicant as the Reference Member State. The competent authority of the Reference Member State prepares a draft assessment report, a draft summary of the product characteristics, or SPC, and a draft of the labeling and package leaflet, which are sent to the other Member States (referred to as the Member States Concerned) for their approval. If the Member States Concerned raise no objections, based on a potential serious risk to public health, to the assessment, SPC, labeling or packaging proposed by the Reference Member State, the product is subsequently granted a National MA in all the Member States (i.e., in the Reference Member State Concerned).

Under the above described procedures, before granting the MA, the EMA or the competent authorities of the Member States of the EEA make an assessment of the risk-benefit balance of the product on the basis of scientific criteria concerning its quality, safety and efficacy.

As in the United States, it may be possible in foreign countries to obtain a period of market and/or data exclusivity that would have the effect of postponing the entry into the marketplace of a competitor's generic product. For example, if any of our products receive marketing approval in the EEA, we expect they will benefit from 8 years of data exclusivity and 10 years of marketing exclusivity. An additional non-cumulative one-year period of marketing exclusivity is possible if during the data exclusivity period (the first 8 years of the 10 year marketing exclusivity period), we obtain an authorization for one or more new therapeutic indications that are deemed to bring a significant clinical benefit compared to existing therapies. The data exclusivity period begins on the date of the product's first marketing authorization in the EU and prevents generics from relying on the marketing authorization holder's pharmacological, toxicological and clinical data for a period of 8 years. After 8 years, a generic product application may be submitted and generic companies may rely on the marketing authorization holder's data. However, a generic cannot launch until 2 years later (or a total of 10 years after the first marketing authorization in the EU of the innovator product), or 3 years later (or a total of 11 years after the first marketing authorization with significant clinical benefit within the 8 year data exclusivity period. In Japan our products may be eligible for eight years of data exclusivity. There can be no assurance that we will qualify for such regulatory exclusivity, or that such exclusivity will prevent competitors from seeking approval solely on the basis of their own studies.

When conducting clinical trials in the EU, we must adhere to the provisions of the EU Clinical Trials Directive and the laws and regulations of the EU Member States implementing them. These provisions require, among other things, that the prior authorization of an Ethics Committee and the competent Member State authority is obtained before commencing the clinical trial.

Pricing and Reimbursement

In the United States and internationally, sales of products that we market in the future, and our ability to generate revenues on such sales, are dependent, in significant part, on the availability of adequate coverage and reimbursement from third-party payors such as state and federal governments, managed care providers and private insurance plans. Private insurers, such as health maintenance organizations and managed care providers, have implemented cost-cutting and reimbursement initiatives and likely will continue to do so in the future. These include establishing formularies that govern the drugs and biologics that will be offered and also the out-of-pocket obligations of member patients for such products. We may need to conduct pharmacoeconomic studies to demonstrate the cost effectiveness of our products for formulary coverage and reimbursement. Even with studies, our products may be considered less safe, less effective or less cost-effective than existing products, and third-party payors may not provide coverage and reimbursement for our product candidates, in whole or in part.

In addition, particularly in the United States and increasingly in other countries, we are required to provide discounts and pay rebates to state and federal governments and agencies in connection with purchases of our products that are reimbursed by such entities. It is possible that future legislation in the United States and other jurisdictions could be enacted which could potentially impact the reimbursement rates for the products we are developing and may develop in the future and also could further impact the levels of discounts and rebates paid to federal and state government entities. Any legislation that impacts these areas could impact, in a significant way, our ability to generate revenues from sales of products that, if successfully developed, we bring to market.

Political, economic and regulatory influences are subjecting the healthcare industry in the United States to fundamental changes. There have been, and we expect there will continue to be, legislative and regulatory proposals to change the healthcare system in ways that could significantly affect our future business. For example, the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act, as amended by the Health Care and Education Affordability Reconciliation Act, or collectively, the PPACA, enacted in March 2010, substantially changes the way healthcare is financed by both governmental and private insurers. Among other cost containment measures, PPACA establishes:

an annual, nondeductible fee on any entity that manufactures or imports certain branded prescription drugs and biologic agents;

- a new Medicare Part D coverage gap discount program, in which pharmaceutical manufacturers who wish to have their drugs covered under Part D must offer discounts to eligible beneficiaries during their coverage gap period, or the donut hole; and
- a new formula that increases the rebates a manufacturer must pay under the Medicaid Drug Rebate Program.

In the future, there may continue to be additional proposals relating to the reform of the U.S. healthcare system. Future legislation, including the current versions being considered at the federal level in the United States or regulatory actions implementing recent or future legislation, may have a significant effect on our business. Our ability to successfully commercialize products depends in part on the extent to which reimbursement for the costs of our products and related treatments will be available in the United States and worldwide from government health administration authorities, private health insurers and other organizations. Because the adoption of certain proposals could limit the prices we are able to charge for our products, or the amounts of reimbursement available for our products, and could limit the acceptance and availability of our products, substantial uncertainty exists as to the reimbursement status of newly approved health care products by third-party payors.

Sales and Marketing

The FDA regulates all advertising and promotion activities for products under its jurisdiction both prior to and after approval, including standards and regulations for direct-to-consumer advertising, dissemination of off-label information, industry-sponsored scientific and educational activities and promotional activities involving the Internet. Drugs may be marketed only for the approved indications and in accordance with the provisions of the approved label. Further, if there are any modifications to the drug, including changes in indications, labeling, or manufacturing processes or facilities, we may be required to submit and obtain FDA approval of a new or supplemental NDA, which may require us to collect additional data or conduct additional pre-clinical studies and clinical trials. Failure to comply with applicable FDA requirements may subject a company to adverse publicity, enforcement action by the FDA, corrective advertising, consent decrees and the full range of civil and criminal penalties available to the FDA.

Physicians may prescribe legally available drugs for uses that are not described in the drug's labeling and that differ from those tested by us and approved by the FDA. Such off-label uses are common across medical specialties, and often reflect a physician's belief that the off-label use is the best treatment for the patients. The FDA does not regulate the behavior of physicians in their choice of treatments, but FDA regulations do impose stringent restrictions on manufacturers' communications regarding off-label uses. Failure to comply with applicable FDA requirements may subject a company to adverse publicity, enforcement action by the FDA, corrective advertising, consent decrees and the full range of civil and criminal penalties available to the FDA.

Outside the United States, our ability to market a product is contingent upon obtaining marketing authorization from the appropriate regulatory authorities. The requirements governing marketing authorization, pricing and reimbursement vary widely from country to country.

We may also be subject to various federal and state laws pertaining to health care "fraud and abuse," including anti-kickback laws and false claims laws. Anti-kickback laws make it illegal for a prescription drug manufacturer to solicit, offer, receive, or pay any remuneration in exchange for, or to induce, the referral of business, including the purchase or prescription of a particular drug. Due to the breadth of the statutory provisions and the absence of guidance in the form of regulations and very few court decisions addressing industry practices, it is possible that our practices might be challenged under anti-kickback or similar laws. False claims laws prohibit anyone from knowingly and willingly presenting, or causing to be presented for payment to third-party payors (including Medicare and Medicaid) claims for reimbursed drugs or services that are false or fraudulent, claims for items or services not provided as claimed, or claims for medically unnecessary items or services. Our activities relating to the sale and marketing of our products may be subject to scrutiny under these laws.

Violations of fraud and abuse laws may be punishable by criminal and/or civil sanctions, including fines and civil monetary penalties, the possibility of exclusion from federal health care programs (including Medicare and Medicaid) and corporate integrity agreements, which impose, among other things, rigorous operational and monitoring requirements on companies. Similar sanctions and penalties also can be imposed upon executive officers

and employees, including criminal sanctions against executive officers under the so-called "responsible corporate officer" doctrine, even in situations where the executive officer did not intend to violate the law and was unaware of any wrongdoing. Given the penalties that can be imposed on companies and individuals if convicted, allegations of such violations often result in settlements even if the company or individual being investigated admits no wrongdoing. Settlements often include significant civil sanctions, including fines and civil monetary penalties, and corporate integrity agreements. If the government was to allege or convict us or our executive officers of violating these laws, our business could be harmed. In addition, private individuals have the ability to bring similar actions. Our activities could be subject to challenge for the reasons discussed above and due to the broad scope of these laws and the increasing attention being given to them by law enforcement authorities. Further, there is an increasing number of state laws that require manufacturers to provide reports to states on pricing and marketing information. Many of these laws contain ambiguities as to what is required to comply with the laws. Given the lack of clarity in laws and their implementation, our reporting actions could be subject to the penalty provisions of the pertinent state authorities.

Other Laws and Regulatory Processes

We are subject to a variety of financial disclosure and securities trading regulations as a public company in the United States, including laws relating to the oversight activities of the Securities and Exchange Commission, or SEC, and, if our capital stock becomes listed on a national securities exchange, we will be subject to the regulations of such exchange on which our shares are traded. In addition, the Financial Accounting Standards Board, or FASB, the SEC, and other bodies that have jurisdiction over the form and content of our accounts, our financial statements and other public disclosure are constantly discussing and interpreting proposals and existing pronouncements designed to ensure that companies best display relevant and transparent information relating to their respective businesses.

Our present and future business has been and will continue to be subject to various other laws and regulations. Various laws, regulations and recommendations relating to safe working conditions, laboratory practices, the experimental use of animals, and the purchase, storage, movement, import and export and use and disposal of hazardous or potentially hazardous substances used in connection with our research work are or may be applicable to our activities. Certain agreements entered into by us involving exclusive license rights or acquisitions may be subject to national or supranational antitrust regulatory control, the effect of which cannot be predicted. The extent of government regulation, which might result from future legislation or administrative action, cannot accurately be predicted.

Employees

As of January 23, 2012, we employ 27 full-time employees. To successfully develop our drug candidates, we must be able to attract and retain highly skilled personnel. We anticipate hiring up to 21 additional full-time employees devoted to research and development activities and up to 3 additional full-time employees for general and administrative activities over the next few years. In addition, we intend to use clinical research organizations and third parties to perform our clinical studies and manufacturing.

Properties

We lease approximately 13,254 square feet of office space in the building located at 10880 Wilshire Boulevard for use as our corporate headquarters. Our lease commenced in December 2011 and terminates in December 2018, with an option to extend for an additional five-year term. We believe that our existing office space is adequate to meet current and anticipated future requirements and that additional or substitute space will be available as needed to accommodate any expansions that our operations require.

Legal Proceedings

We are not currently involved in any material legal proceedings.

Corporate History

We were incorporated on April 27, 2007 in Delaware under the name "Innovative Acquisitions Corp." Until the consummation of the Merger on October 4, 2011, we were a "shell" company with nominal assets and no operations.

On September 29, 2011, we entered into an Agreement and Plan of Merger with IAC Merger Corporation, a Delaware corporation and our wholly-owned subsidiary, or Merger Sub, and Puma. On October 4, 2011, Merger Sub merged with and into Puma, and Puma, as the surviving entity, became our wholly-owned subsidiary. In this prospectus, we refer to the merger between Merger Sub and Puma as the "Merger." The Merger was effective as of October 4, 2011, upon the filing of a certificate of merger with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware.

Immediately prior to the consummation of the Merger, Puma completed a private placement pursuant to a Securities Purchase Agreement dated October 4, 2011 with certain institutional and accredited investors. In this prospectus, we refer to this private placement as the "Initial Financing." Pursuant to the Securities Purchase Agreement, Puma sold 14,666,733 shares of its common stock at a price per share of \$3.75 for aggregate gross proceeds of approximately \$55 million. Puma also issued a warrant to each investor that provided such investor with anti-dilution protection in regard to certain issuances of securities. Following the Initial Financing, Puma had 18,666,733 shares of its common stock issued and outstanding.

At the effective time of the Merger, each share of Puma's common stock outstanding prior to the effective time was cancelled and automatically converted into the right to receive one share of our common stock as consideration for the Merger, and as a result, we simultaneously issued to Puma's former stockholders an aggregate of 18,666,733 shares of our common stock. In connection with the Merger, we also assumed all of Puma's outstanding warrants as well as an unsecured convertible promissory note for \$150,000 held by Mr. Auerbach, which he subsequently converted in accordance with its terms to 40,000 shares of our common stock.

The Merger was accounted for as a reverse acquisition with Puma as the accounting acquirer and us as the legal acquirer. Upon completion of the Merger, all of our directors and officers prior to the Merger resigned and the directors and officers of Puma became our directors and officers. In addition, the business plan of Puma became our business plan.

Following the closing of the Merger, pursuant to the terms of a Redemption Agreement dated October 4, 2011, or the Redemption Agreement, between us and our stockholders immediately prior to the Merger, we completed the repurchase of an aggregate 3,000,000 shares of common stock from our former stockholders in consideration of an aggregate of \$40,000, plus professional costs related to the transaction of \$40,000. The 3,000,000 shares constituted all of the issued and outstanding shares of our common stock, on a fully-diluted basis, immediately prior to the Merger. Upon completion of the Merger and the redemption, the former stockholders of Puma held 100% of the outstanding shares of our common stock.

As a final step in the reverse merger process, our board of directors approved a short-form merger pursuant to which Puma merged with and into us, leaving us as the surviving corporation. In connection with the short-form merger, we relinquished our corporate name and assumed in its place the name "Puma Biotechnology, Inc." The short-form merger and name change became effective on October 4, 2011, upon the filing of a Certificate of Ownership and Merger with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware.

On November 18, 2011, we entered into subscription agreements with 139 accredited investors, including Thomas R. Malley, one of our directors, pursuant to which we sold in a private placement an aggregate of 1,333,267 shares of our common stock, at a price per share of \$3.75. In this prospectus, we refer to this private placement as the "Subsequent Financing." We received aggregate gross proceeds of approximately \$5.0 million in the Subsequent Financing. Our issuance of shares of our common stock in the Subsequent Financing was exempt from registration under Section 4(2) of the Securities Act, and Rule 506 of Regulation D promulgated thereunder, inasmuch as the shares were issued to accredited investors without any form of general solicitation or general advertising. Leerink Swann LLC acted as lead placement agent and National Securities Corporation acted as co-placement agent in

connection with the Subsequent Financing and received compensation of approximately \$84,000 and \$150,000, respectively.

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

The following discussion contains forward-looking statements that involve risks and uncertainties. Our actual results may differ materially from those discussed in the forward looking statements as a result of various factors, including, without limitation, those set forth in "Risk Factors," "Cautionary Statement Regarding Forward-Looking Statements" and other matters included elsewhere in this prospectus. The following discussion of our financial condition and results of operations should be read in conjunction with our financial statements and the notes thereto included elsewhere in this prospectus.

Overview

We are a development stage company and have no product sales to date and we will not receive any product sales until we receive approval from the FDA or equivalent foreign regulatory bodies to begin selling our drug candidates. Developing such products, however, is a lengthy and very expensive process. Assuming we do not encounter any unforeseen safety issues during the course of developing our drug candidates, we do not expect to complete the development of a drug candidate for several years, if at all. Currently, we expect a large portion of our development expenses to relate to our lead drug candidate, neratinib (oral). As we proceed with the clinical development of neratinib (oral) and as we further develop neratinib (intravenous) and PB357, our second and third drug candidates, respectively, our research and development expenses will further increase. To the extent we are successful in acquiring additional drug candidates for our development pipeline, our need to finance further research and development will continue increasing. Accordingly, our success depends not only on the safety and efficacy of our drug candidates, but also on our ability to finance the development of the products.

We were originally incorporated in the State of Delaware in April 2007 under the name Innovative Acquisitions Corp. We were a "shell" company registered under the Exchange Act with no specific business plan or purpose until we acquired Puma Biotechnology, Inc., or Puma, through a merger transaction. Puma was a development stage company formed in September 2010 focused primarily on acquiring and developing pharmaceutical technologies and recruiting personnel. As a result of the Merger, Puma become our wholly-owned subsidiary and subsequently merged with and into us. Upon effectiveness of the Merger, our prior business plan was abandoned and we adopted the business plan of Puma.

The Merger was accounted for as a reverse acquisition whereby Puma is deemed to be the acquirer for accounting and financial reporting purposes and we are deemed to be the acquired party. Consequently, the assets and liabilities and the historical operations that will be reflected in the financial statements prior to the Merger will be those of Puma and will be recorded at the historical cost basis of Puma, and the consolidated financial statements after completion of the Merger will include the assets and liabilities of us and Puma, historical operations of Puma and operations of us beginning on the closing date of the Merger. As a result, all the historical financial information reported in this prospectus is the financial information of Puma unless otherwise indicated.

The merger of a private operating company into a non-operating public shell corporation with nominal net assets is considered to be a capital transaction, in substance, rather than a business combination, for accounting purposes. Accordingly, we treated this transaction as a capital transaction without recording goodwill or adjusting any of our other assets or liabilities. The consideration in the amount of \$40,000 paid to our former stockholders will be recorded as an other expense item and included in our net loss for the period ending December 31, 2011.

Results of Operations

The following discussion summarizes the key factors our management believes are necessary for an understanding of Puma's financial statements.

Nine Months Ended September 30, 2011 and 2010

Operating expenses

For the nine months ended September 30, 2011, operating expenses were \$372,140 compared to \$6,631 for the nine months ended September 30, 2010. The \$372,140 is primarily attributable to legal and travel expenditures associated with executing a license agreement with Pfizer and executing a reverse merger.

Other Expense

For the nine months ended September 30, 2011, Puma incurred \$13,500 of other expense representing legal work performed by the legal firm representing us in connection with the Merger Agreement, which Puma agreed to pay pursuant to the Merger Agreement.

Period Ended December 31, 2010

Operating Expenses

For the period from September 15, 2010 (date of inception) to December 31, 2010, operating expenses were \$6,931. Puma commenced operations on September 15, 2010 and its expenses for the period ending December 31, 2010 represent legal fees associated with its incorporation.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

Management believes that we will continue to incur losses for the foreseeable future. Therefore we will either need additional equity or debt financing, or we will need to generate revenue from the licensing of our products or by entering into strategic alliances to sustain our operations until we can achieve profitability and positive cash flows from operating activities, if ever. Our continued operations will depend on whether we are able to raise additional funds through various potential sources, such as equity and debt financing. Such additional funds may not become available on acceptable terms, if at all, and we cannot assure you that any additional funding we do obtain will be sufficient to meet our needs in the long term.

From inception to September 30, 2011, Puma incurred an aggregate net loss of approximately \$392,600, primarily as a result of expenses incurred through a combination of legal and travel costs associated with negotiating a licensing agreement and the Merger Agreement.

Puma financed its operations from inception to September 30, 2011 primarily through a stockholder loan and capital contributions. Total cash resources as of September 30, 2011 were approximately \$25,500 compared to \$0 at December 31, 2010. During the nine months ended September 30, 2011, Puma experienced an increase in cash and cash equivalents of approximately \$25,500 from a stockholder advance of \$150,000.

On October 4, 2011, immediately prior to the Merger, Puma entered into a securities purchase agreement with certain accredited and institutional investors pursuant to which Puma sold a total of 14,666,733 shares of common stock in a private placement offering at a price of \$3.75 per share, for gross proceeds of approximately \$55 million before deducting selling commissions and expenses. In addition, on November 18, 2011, we closed a private placement with certain accredited investors pursuant to which we sold a total of 1,333,267 shares of common stock at a price of \$3.75 per share, for gross proceeds of approximately \$5 million. We believe that the net proceeds from these offerings will be sufficient to meet our capital needs for at least the next 12 months.

We will continue to fund operations from cash on hand and through the similar sources of capital previously described. We can give no assurance that such capital will be available to us on favorable terms or at all. If we are unable to raise additional funds in the future on acceptable terms, or at all, we may be forced to curtail our desired development. In addition we could be forced to delay or discontinue product development, and forego attractive business opportunities. Any additional sources of financing will likely involve the sale of our equity securities, which will have a dilutive effect on our stockholders.

Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

As of September 30, 2011, Puma did not have any off-balance sheet arrangements.

Plan of Operation

Our plan of operation for the year ending December 31, 2012 is to continue implementing our business strategy, including the clinical development of our three drug candidates, focusing primarily on the development of neratinib for the treatment of breast cancer. We also intend to expand our drug candidate portfolio by acquiring additional drug technologies for development. We expect our principal expenditures during the next 12 months to include:

- · operating expenses, including expanded research and development and general and administrative expenses; and
- product development expenses, including the costs incurred with respect to applications to conduct clinical trials in the United States for our three products and the costs of ongoing and planned clinical trials.

Puma incurred negative cash flow from operations since it started its business, and we expect to continue to spend substantial amounts in connection with implementing Puma's business strategy, including our planned product development efforts, our clinical trials, and our research and discovery efforts. As part of our planned expansion, we anticipate hiring up to 21 additional full-time employees devoted to research and development activities and up to 3 additional full-time employees for general and administrative activities. In addition, we intend to use clinical research organizations and third parties to perform our clinical studies and manufacturing. At our current and desired pace of clinical development of our three drug candidates, during the remaining months of 2012, we expect to spend approximately \$27 million on clinical development and research and development activities, approximately \$6.3 million on general and administrative expenses and approximately \$0.5 million on facilities rent. Additionally, we expect to spend approximately \$350,000 on capital expenditures.

However, the actual amount of funds we will need to operate is subject to many factors, some of which are beyond our control. These factors include the following:

- the progress of our research activities;
- the number and scope of our research programs;
- the progress of our pre-clinical and clinical development activities;
- the progress of the development efforts of parties with whom we have entered into research and development agreements;
- our ability to maintain current research and development programs and to establish new research and development and licensing arrangements;
- the cost involved in prosecuting and enforcing patent claims and other intellectual property rights; and
- the cost and timing of regulatory approvals.

We have based our estimate on assumptions that may prove to be wrong. We may need to obtain additional funds sooner than planned or in greater amounts than we currently anticipate. Potential sources of financing include strategic relationships, public or private sales of equity or debt and other sources. We may seek to access the public or private equity markets when conditions are favorable due to our long-term capital requirements.

Our continued operations will depend on whether we are able to raise additional funds through various potential sources, such as equity and debt financing. We plan to fund operations from cash on hand and through the similar sources of capital previously described. We can give no assurances that any additional capital that we are able to obtain will be sufficient to meet our needs.

We do not have any committed sources of financing at this time, and it is uncertain whether additional funding will be available when we need it on terms that will be acceptable to us, or at all. If we raise funds by selling additional shares of common stock or other securities convertible into common stock, the ownership interest of our existing stockholders will be diluted. If we are not able to obtain financing when needed, we may be unable to carry out our business plan. As a result, we may have to significantly limit our operations and our business, financial condition and results of operations would be materially harmed.

Research and Development Projects

Neratinib (oral) . We plan to conduct additional clinical trials of neratinib in patients with HER2 positive metastatic breast cancer over the next 12 to 18 months. In one trial, we plan to further investigate the efficacy of neratinib when given in combination with chemotherapy in patients with HER2 positive metastatic breast cancer who have previously been treated with at least one prior line of treatment. In another, we plan to investigate the efficacy of neratinib (oral) in patients with HER2 positive metastatic breast cancer with brain metastases. We will also continue the ongoing trial of neratinib when given in combination with the anti-cancer drug temsirolimus in patients with HER2 positive metastatic breast cancer. We will also continue the two ongoing studies investigating the use of neratinib as a neoadjuvant (preoperative) therapy for HER2 positive breast cancer.

We also plan to conduct Phase II clinical trials of neratinib (oral) in HER2 positive metastatic gastric cancer patients and in patients with HER4 mutated melanoma during 2012.

Pfizer had previously been sponsoring two ongoing late stage clinical trials of neratinib (oral), the NEfERTT trial and the ExteNET trial. On October 5, 2011, we announced that enrollment in the ExteNET trial is being terminated and that both the NEfERTT and the ExteNET trials were going to be wound down. We are responsible for any activities associated with winding down these trials during 2012 and beyond.

We expect that it will take at least four years to complete development and obtain FDA approval of neratinib (oral) for any indication, and we may never obtain such approval. Currently, we anticipate that we will need to expend approximately an additional \$20 to \$25 million in development costs through fiscal 2012 and at least an aggregate of approximately \$80 to \$100 million before we receive FDA approval for neratinib for treatment of breast cancer.

Neratinib (intravenous). We also intend to develop neratinib as an intravenously administered agent. In pre-clinical studies the intravenous version of neratinib resulted in higher exposure levels of neratinib in pre-clinical models. We believe that this may result in higher blood levels of neratinib in patients, which may translate into better efficacy. We plan to file the IND for the intravenous formulation of neratinib in 2012.

We expect that it will take an additional seven to nine years to complete development and obtain FDA approval of neratinib (intravenous), if ever. Currently, we anticipate that we will need to expend approximately an additional \$2 to \$7 million in development costs through fiscal 2012 and at least an aggregate of approximately \$80 to \$100 million until we receive FDA approval for neratinib (intravenous) should we choose to continue development.

PB357. PB357 is an orally administered agent that is an irreversible TKI that blocks signal transduction through the EGFRs, HER1, HER2 and HER4. PB 357 is structurally similar to neratinib and has completed Phase I single dose pharmacokinetic studies. We plan to consider our strategic options for PB357 during 2012.

License Agreement Obligations

In August 2011, Puma entered into an agreement with Pfizer pursuant to which Pfizer granted it a worldwide license for neratinib (oral), neratinib (intravenous) and PB357. This license became effective on October 4, 2011 and, in connection with the Merger, we assumed Puma's rights and obligations under the license agreement. As consideration for these rights, the license agreement requires that we make aggregate milestone

payments of up to \$187.5 million, payable upon the achievement of certain milestones. Additionally, should we commercialize any of the compounds or any products containing any of these compounds, we will be obligated to pay to Pfizer incremental annual royalties between approximately 10% and 20% of net sales of all such products, subject to certain reductions and offsets in some circumstances. Our royalty obligation continues, on a product by product and country by country basis, until the later of (i) the last to expire licensed patent covering the applicable licensed product in such country, or (ii) the earlier of generic competition for such licensed product reaching a certain level in such country or expiration of a certain time period after first commercial sale of such licensed product in such country. In the event that we sublicense any of these compounds to a third party, the same milestone and royalty payments are required.

Critical Accounting Policies

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect reported amounts of assets and liabilities as of the date of the balance sheet and reported amounts of expenses for the periods presented. Judgments must also be made about the disclosure of contingent liabilities. Accordingly, actual results could differ significantly from those estimates. We believe the following discussion addresses the accounting policies that are necessary to understand and evaluate our reported financial results.

Income Taxes

We follow FASB Accounting Standard Codification, or ASC. ASC 740, *Income Taxes*, which requires recognition of deferred tax assets and liabilities for the expected future tax consequences of events that have been included in the financial statements or tax returns. Under this method, deferred tax assets and liabilities are based on the differences between the financial statement and tax bases of assets and liabilities using enacted tax rates in effect for the year in which the differences are expected to reverse. Deferred tax assets are reduced by a valuation allowance to the extent management concludes it is more likely than not that the asset will not be realized. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are measured using enacted tax rates expected to apply to taxable income in the years in which those temporary differences are expected to be recovered or settled.

The standard addresses the determination of whether tax benefits claimed or expected to be claimed on a tax return should be recorded in the financial statements. Under FASB ASC 740, we may recognize the tax benefit from an uncertain tax position only if it is more likely than not that the tax position will be sustained on examination by the tax authorities, based on the technical merits of the position. The tax benefits recognized in the financial statements from such a position should be measured based on the largest benefit that has a greater than fifty percent likelihood of being realized upon ultimate settlement. FASB ASC 740 also provides guidance on de-recognition, classification, interest and penalties on income taxes, accounting in interim periods and requires increased disclosures. At the date of adoption, and as of September 30, 2011 and December 31, 2010, Puma did not have a liability for unrecognized tax uncertainties.

Our policy is to record interest and penalties on uncertain tax positions as income tax expense. As of September 30, 2011 and December 31, 2010, Puma had no accrued interest or penalties related to uncertain tax positions.

Net loss per share

Basic net loss per common share is computed by dividing net loss applicable to common stockholders by the weighted average number of common shares outstanding during the periods presented as required by FASB ASC 260, *Earnings Per Share*. There were no dilutive shares outstanding at September 30, 2011 or December 31, 2010.

Recently Issued Accounting Pronouncements

FASB issued the following accounting amendments:

In April 2010, the FASB issued amendments related to the revenue recognition method for milestone payments in research and development agreements. Under these amendments, entities can make an accounting policy election to recognize a payment that is contingent upon the achievement of a substantive milestone in its entirety in the period in which the milestone is achieved. The amendments are effective on a prospective basis for milestones achieved in fiscal years, and interim periods within those years, beginning on or after June 15, 2010, which means such amendments will take effect beginning with the fiscal year starting on January 1, 2011. The adoption of this standard has not had a material impact on our financial position, cash flow or results of operations.

In October 2009, the FASB issued authoritative guidance for arrangements with multiple deliveries. The guidance will allow companies to allocate consideration from contractual arrangements in multiple deliverables arrangements in a manner that better reflects the economics of the transaction. The new guidance requires expanded qualitative and quantitative disclosures and is effective for fiscal years beginning on or after June 15, 2010. The adoption of this standard has not had a material impact on our financial position, cash flow or results of operations.

Changes in and Disagreements with Accountants on Accounting and Financial Disclosure

In connection with the closing of the Merger, PKF Certified Public Accountants, a Professional Corporation, or PKF, which was the independent registered public accounting firm for Puma prior to the Merger, became the independent registered public accounting firm for us, and MaloneBailey, LLP was dismissed as our independent registered public accounting firm. The decision to appoint PKF and dismiss MaloneBailey, LLP was recommended, and subsequently approved, by our board of directors.

The reports of MaloneBailey, LLP on our financial statements for the period ended December 31, 2010 did not contain an adverse opinion or a disclaimer of opinion, and were not qualified or modified as to uncertainty, audit scope or accounting principles.

In connection with the audit of our financial statements for the years ended December 31, 2009 and December 31, 2010 and through MaloneBailey, LLP's dismissal, there were no disagreements with MaloneBailey, LLP on any matters of accounting principles or practices, financial statement disclosures, or auditing scope or procedures, which if not resolved to MaloneBailey, LLP's satisfaction would have caused MaloneBailey, LLP to make reference to the matter in their report.

In connection with our audited financial statements for the years ended December 31, 2009 and December 31, 2010 through MaloneBailey, LLP's dismissal, there have been no reportable events with the Company as set forth in Item 304(a)(1)(v) of Regulation S-K.

We requested that MaloneBailey, LLP furnish us with a letter addressed to the SEC stating whether it agrees with the above statements. A copy of the letter, dated December 1, 2011, is filed herewith as Exhibit 16.1.

MANAGEMENT AND DIRECTORS

Each executive officer and each member of our board of directors shall serve until his successor is elected and qualified.

Name	Age	Position
Alan H. Auerbach	42	President, Chief Executive Officer and Chairman of the Board
Charles R. Eyler	63	Senior Vice President, Finance and Administration and Treasurer
Richard Phillips, Ph.D.	57	Senior Vice President, Regulatory Affairs and Quality Assurance
Thomas R. Malley	42	Director

Alan H. Auerbach . Mr. Auerbach has served as our Chairman of the Board and as our President and Chief Executive Officer since the closing of the Merger on October 4, 2011 and, prior to the Merger, served in such capacity at Puma since its inception. Prior to joining Puma, Mr. Auerbach founded Cougar Biotechnology, Inc. in May 2003 and served as its Chief Executive Officer, President and a member of its board of directors until July 2009 when Cougar was acquired by Johnson & Johnson. From July 2009 until January 2010, Mr. Auerbach served as the Co-Chairman of the Integration Steering Committee at Cougar (as part of Johnson & Johnson) that provided leadership and oversight for the development and global commercialization of Cougar's lead drug candidate, abiraterone acetate, for the treatment of advanced prostate cancer. Prior to founding Cougar, from June 1998 to April 2003, Mr. Auerbach was a Vice President, Senior Research Analyst at Wells Fargo Securities, where he was responsible for research coverage of small- and middle- capitalization biotechnology companies, with a focus on companies in the field of oncology. Mr. Auerbach currently serves as a director of Radius Health, Inc., a publicly-reporting pharmaceutical company focused on acquiring and developing new therapeutics for the treatment of osteoporosis and other women's health conditions. Mr. Auerbach received a B.S. in Biomedical Engineering from Boston University and an M.S. in Biomedical Engineering from the University of Southern California. Mr. Auerbach was selected as a director because of his business and professional experience, including but not limited to his leadership of Cougar in drug development, private and public financings and a successful sale of the business.

Charles R. Eyler . Mr. Eyler has served as our Senior Vice President, Finance and Administration and Treasurer since the closing of the Merger on October 4, 2011 and, prior to the Merger, served in such capacity at Puma since September 1, 2011. Prior to joining Puma, Mr. Eyler served as Vice President of Finance at Cougar Biotechnology, Inc. from August 2004 until July 2009 when Cougar was acquired by Johnson & Johnson. He also served as the Treasurer of Cougar from April 2006 to July 2009. From July 2009 until March 2010, Mr. Eyler served on the Cougar Integration Committee and oversaw the integration of Cougar's finance and IT functions with those of Johnson & Johnson. Prior to joining Cougar, Mr. Eyler served as Chief Financial Officer and Chief Operating Officer of Hayes Medical Inc. from March 1999 to January 2004. Mr. Eyler received his B.S. from Drexel University and his M.B.A. from Saint Francis College.

Richard Phillips, Ph.D. Dr. Phillips has served as our Senior Vice President, Regulatory Affairs and Quality Assurance since November 1, 2011. He previously served as a consultant in the Global Regulatory Consultancy Group of PPD, Inc. from March 2011 to October 2011. From March 2010 to March 2011, he worked as an independent consultant with pharmaceutical and biotech companies in the area of regulatory affairs. From January 2007 to July 2009, Dr. Phillips served as Senior Vice President of Regulatory Affairs and Quality Assurance at Cougar Biotechnology, Inc., and following the acquisition of Cougar by Johnson & Johnson, from July 2009 until March 2010, he oversaw the integration of Cougar's regulatory affairs and quality assurance function with Johnson & Johnson. From September 2005 to January 2007, he was employed by Amgen Inc., where he was the Director of Regulatory Affairs and Global Regulatory Leader for VectibixTM (panitumumab), which received FDA approval in 2006 for the treatment of metastatic colorectal cancer. Dr. Phillips has also held regulatory affairs

management positions with Chugai Pharma USA, Pfizer Inc. (Parke-Davis), Johnson & Johnson (Janssen, L.P.), Novartis A.G., G.D. Searle (Pfizer) and Structural GenomiX. Dr. Phillips received a B.S. from the University of California, Irvine in 1976 and a Ph.D. from the University of California, Berkeley in 1982.

Thomas R. Malley . Mr. Malley has been a director since the closing of the Merger on October 4, 2011. Since May 2007, Mr. Malley has served as President of Mossrock Capital, LLC, a private investment firm. From April 1991 to May 2007, Mr. Malley served with Janus Mutual Funds as an analyst for eight years and as a Vice President and Portfolio Manager for the Janus Global Life Sciences Fund for eight years. Since October 2006, Mr. Malley has served as a director of Synageva BioPharma Corp., a public clinical stage biopharmaceutical company focused on the discovery, development and commercialization of therapeutic products for patients with life-threatening rare diseases and unmet medical needs. Mr. Malley previously served as a director of Cougar Biotechnology, Inc. from 2007 to 2009. Mr. Malley received a B.S. in Biology from Stanford University in 1991. Mr. Malley was selected as a director because of his industry and investment experience.

Executive Compensation

By Us Prior to the Merger

Prior to the Merger, we did not pay any cash or other compensation to our principal executive officer and principal financial officer (Robert Johnson) or our secretary (Faraaz Siddiqi), who were our only executive officers.

By Puma Prior to the Merger

Prior to the Merger, Puma did not pay any cash or other compensation to its president and chief executive officer (Alan H. Auerbach) or its senior vice president, finance and treasurer (Charles R. Eyler), who were its only executive officers. Therefore, Puma did not have any formal policy for determining the compensation of its executive officers.

Pension Benefits and Nonqualified Deferred Compensation

During the fiscal year ended December 31, 2010, neither we nor Puma had any plans in place for the payment of retirement benefits or benefits that will be paid primarily following retirement including, but not limited to, tax qualified deferred benefit plans, supplemental executive retirement plans, tax qualified deferred contribution plans and nonqualified deferred contribution plans.

Securities Authorized for Issuance Under Equity Compensation Plans

No options were granted by us or Puma during the fiscal year ended December 31, 2010. Upon the consummation of the Merger, we assumed Puma's 2011 Incentive Award Plan, or the Plan. A total of 3,529,412 shares are reserved for issuance under the Plan. As of December 31, 2011, no awards had been granted under the Plan; however, we have entered into an employment agreement with our President and Chief Executive Officer and letter agreements with certain other employees pursuant to which we have agreed to grant such employees options to purchase shares of our common stock. Any such options will have an exercise price per share of common stock equal to the fair market value on the date of the grant.

Plan Category	Number of shares to be issued upon exercise of outstanding options, warrants and rights	Weighted- average exercise price of outstanding options, warrants and rights	Number of shares remaining available for future issuance under equity compensation plans (excluding shares reflected in the first column)
Equity compensation plans approved by security holders			
(1)	_	_	3,529,412
Equity compensation plans not approved by security			
holders			
Total		<u> </u>	3,529,412

1) On September 15, 2011, the board of directors and stockholder of Puma adopted the Plan. On October 4, 2011, we assumed the Plan in connection with the Merger.

Administration

Our board of directors does not currently have a compensation committee and, in the absence of such a committee, the board will administer the Plan. Subject to the terms of the Plan, the board will have complete authority and discretion to determine the terms of awards under the Plan.

Eligible Recipients

Any officer or other employee of the Company or its affiliates, or an individual that the Company or an affiliate has engaged to become an officer or employee, or a consultant or advisor who provides services to the Company or its affiliates, including a non-employee director of the board of directors, is eligible to receive awards under the Plan.

Grants

The Plan authorizes the grant to eligible recipients non-qualified stock options, incentive stock options, restricted stock awards, restricted stock units, performance grants intended to comply with Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, dividend equivalent awards, deferred stock awards, stock payment awards and stock appreciation rights.

Duration, Amendment, and Termination

The Board may amend, suspend or terminate the Plan without stockholder approval or ratification at any time or from time to time. No change may be made that increases the total number of shares of common stock reserved for issuance pursuant to incentive awards, unless such change is authorized by our stockholders within one year.

Compensation of Directors

None of our current or former directors received any compensation of any nature on account of services rendered in such capacity, or in their capacity as a director of Puma prior to October 4, 2011, during the fiscal years ended December 31, 2010. We have not established a policy to provide compensation to our directors for their services in such capacity. Our board will consider developing such a policy in the future.

Employment Agreements with Our Executive Officers

President and Chief Executive Officer

On January 19, 2012, we entered into an employment agreement with Alan H. Auerbach, our President and Chief Executive Officer. The employment agreement governs the terms of Mr. Auerbach's employment with us and Puma since September 15, 2010 and expires on September 1, 2014, unless earlier terminated, with automatic one-year renewal terms unless either we or Mr. Auerbach gives written notice of termination 60 days prior to the end of the term. Pursuant to the employment agreement, Mr. Auerbach will continue to serve as our President and Chief Executive Officer and will have powers and duties customary to those positions and that are assigned to him by our Board of Directors. The employment agreement also provides that Mr. Auerbach will be nominated for election to our Board if the term of his directorship expires during the term of the employment agreement.

The employment agreement provides that Mr. Auerbach will receive an annual base salary of \$470,000, retroactively effective to September 1, 2011, and will be eligible to receive an annual discretionary bonus in an amount up to 50% of his base salary (pro-rated for any partial year service), each subject to possible increase in connection with our annual review process. Mr. Auerbach is also eligible under the employment agreement to participate in all benefits offered to our senior executives.

The employment agreement further provides that Mr. Auerbach is eligible to receive an option to purchase 200,000 shares of our common stock, which will vest as to 1/3 of the shares underlying the option on January 19, 2013, and as to 1/36 of the shares underlying the option on each monthly anniversary thereafter, subject to Mr. Auerbach's continued employment through the vesting dates. As of January 23, 2012, we had not granted this option to Mr. Auerbach.

In the event we terminate Mr. Auerbach's employment without "cause" or by Mr. Auerbach for "good reason" (each as defined in the employment agreement) 60 days prior to, or 18 months following, a change in control, he will be entitled to receive, in addition to any accrued but unpaid compensation and benefits:

- A lump sum payment equal to two times the sum of his base salary and the maximum bonus to which he would be eligible to receive for the year in which the termination occurs;
- All unvested equity-based incentive awards will immediately vest on the later of the change in control and the termination date, and will remain exercisable (as applicable) for a period of up to 12 months from the date of the termination; and
- Up to 18 months continuation of healthcare benefits to him and his dependents.

In the event Mr. Auerbach's employment is terminated by us without "cause" or by Mr. Auerbach for "good reason" (each as defined in the employment agreement), in each case outside of the change in control context described above, then Mr. Auerbach will be entitled to receive, in addition to any accrued but unpaid compensation and benefits: (i) an amount equal to the sum of his base salary and the maximum bonus to which he would be eligible to receive for the year in which the termination occurs, payable over a period of one year following such termination in substantially equal installments and (ii) up to 18 months continuation of healthcare benefits to him and his dependents.

All severance benefits are contingent upon Mr. Auerbach's execution and non-revocation of a general release of claims in favor of us. In the event of a change in control of us and an excise tax is imposed as a result of any payments made to Mr. Auerbach in connection with such change in control, we will pay or reimburse Mr. Auerbach an amount equal to such excise tax plus any taxes resulting from such payments.

Mr. Auerbach's employment agreement contains customary confidentiality and assignment of inventions provisions that survive the termination of the employment agreement for an indefinite period. The employment agreement also contains non-solicitation and non-disparagement provisions extending until 18 months following the termination of his employment with us.

Other Executive Officers

As of December 31, 2011, we have entered into letter agreements with each of the named executive officers listed in the table below on the date set forth next to such officer's name below. Such named executive officers are at-will employees. The table below also sets forth each of the officer's initial base salary.

Name	Offer Letter Date	Initia	Initial Base Salary	
Charles R. Eyler	October 21, 2011	\$	265,000	
Richard Phillips, Ph.D.	October 21, 2011	\$	268,000	

Pursuant to the letter agreements, each of these named executive officers is eligible to receive an annual performance bonus in an amount up to a fixed percentage of his base salary and to participate in all health, welfare, savings and retirement plans, practices, policies and programs maintained or sponsored by us from time to time for the benefit of similarly situated employees. In addition, pursuant to these letter agreements, we have agreed to grant each of these named executive officers an option to purchase 90,000 shares of our common stock with an exercise price equal to the fair market value of our common stock on the date of the grant. The shares of common stock underlying the options will vest over a three-year period from the date of grant, with 1/3 of the shares of common stock underlying the option vesting on the one-year anniversary of the letter agreement's effective date and then 1/36 of the shares of common stock underlying the option vesting monthly over the next two years. As of December 31, 2011, we had not granted these options.

The letter agreements also contain a customary non-solicitation provision and, in connection with their entry into the offer letters, each of the named executive officers listed in the table above entered into our standard proprietary information and inventions agreement.

Estimated Benefits and Payments Upon Termination of Employment

At December 31, 2010, neither we nor Puma had any contracts, agreements, plans or arrangements, whether written or unwritten, that provided for

payments to our or Puma's respective named executive officers or any other persons following, or in connection with the resignation, retirement or other termination of a named executive officer, or a change in control of us or them or a change in a named executive officer's responsibilities following a change in control.

Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation

We do not have a compensation committee or a committee performing similar functions. All compensation matters are determined by our board of directors. We plan to have a compensation committee when we elect additional independent persons to our board of directors.

Terms of Office

Our directors have been appointed for a one-year term or until their respective successors are duly elected and qualified or until their earlier resignation or removal in accordance with our bylaws.

Transactions with Related Persons

Policies and Procedures for Review, Approval or Ratification of Transactions with Related Persons

We do not have any special committee, policy or procedure related to the review, approval or ratification of transactions with related persons that are required to be disclosed pursuant to Item 404(a) of Regulation S-K, other than as required by the Delaware General Corporation Law.

Certain Relationships and Transactions

Officers

As described above, Alan H. Auerbach, our President, Chief Executive Officer and Chairman of the Board, was the President and Chief Executive Officer of Puma prior to the Merger, and Mr. Eyler, our Senior Vice President, Finance and Administration and Treasurer, served as the Senior Vice President, Finance and Treasurer of Puma prior to the Merger.

Capital Contributions

Puma received \$6,531 additional cash capital contributions from Mr. Auerbach during the year ended December 31, 2010, and received \$68,514 cash capital contributions from Mr. Auerbach from September 15, 2010 (inception) to September 30, 2011. No additional shares of common stock were issued as a result of these capital contributions. On September 2, 2011, Mr. Auerbach advanced Puma \$150,000 to fund its operations until such time as Puma could complete an equity placement. The advance was converted to an unsecured, non-interest bearing convertible note on September 9, 2011 that would mature in one year. On October 6, 2011, Mr. Auerbach converted the note, in accordance with its terms, into 40,000 shares of our common stock.

Redemption of Common Stock

Pursuant to the Redemption Agreement, the shares of our common stock held by our former stockholders were repurchased by us for an aggregate purchase price of \$40,000.

Composition of Board

Pursuant to the Securities Purchase Agreement, from and after the closing of the Merger until the next annual meeting of our stockholders, our board of directors may consist of up to a maximum of seven members. These members will consist of (a) our current directors, (b) at the election of the investors who purchased a majority of the shares sold in the Initial Financing, either one of two representatives designated by such investors (which designee shall be selected by Mr. Auerbach) or two of four representatives designated by such investors (which designees shall be selected by Mr. Auerbach), and (c) such other directors as designated by our board.

Lock-Up Agreement

At the closing of the Initial Financing, Mr. Auerbach entered into a lock-up agreement with us pursuant to which he agreed not to sell, dispose of, contract to sell, sell any option or contract to purchase, or otherwise transfer or dispose of, directly or indirectly, without the written consent of the investors who purchased a majority of the shares sold in the Initial Financing, any shares of our common stock or any securities convertible into or exercisable or exchangeable for shares of our common stock until the later of (a) the date of the closing of an additional private placement of our common stock that results in the Company receiving gross proceeds of up to \$10 million and (b) the date on which shares of our common stock are first listed for quotation on an over-the-counter market or listed for quotation on any national securities exchange or trading system. We have agreed that we will not amend or terminate the lock-up agreement for a period of 12 months without the prior written consent of a majority of the investors that purchased shares in the Initial Financing.

Warrant

Also at the closing of the Initial Financing, Puma issued a warrant to Mr. Auerbach. We assumed this warrant in connection with the Merger. This warrant is exercisable only in the event that we conduct an additional offering of our securities resulting in gross cash proceeds to us of at least \$15 million, excluding certain types of financings that occur within a specified time period after the closing of the Merger. This warrant has a ten-year term, an exercise price equal to the price paid per share in such additional offering, and is exercisable for the number of shares of our common stock as would be necessary for Mr. Auerbach to maintain, as calculated under the terms of the warrant, ownership of 20% of our outstanding shares of common stock after such additional offering.

Private Placement

On November 18, 2011, Mr. Malley, one of our directors, purchased 126,551 shares of our common stock in the Subsequent Financing at a price per share of \$3.75. This was the same price per share paid by all of the other investors in the Subsequent Financing.

Family Relationships

There are no family relationships among our directors or executive officers.

Involvement in Certain Legal Proceedings

To our knowledge, there have been no events under any bankruptcy act, no criminal proceedings and no federal or state judicial or administrative orders, judgments or decrees or findings, no violations of any federal or state securities law, and no violations of any federal commodities law material to the evaluation of the ability and integrity of any director (existing or proposed) or executive officer (existing or proposed) of the Company during the past ten years.

Director Independence

Our securities are not listed on a national securities exchange or on any inter-dealer quotation system which has a requirement that a majority of directors be independent. We evaluate independence by the standards for director independence set forth in the NASDAQ Marketplace Rules.

Under these rules, a director is not considered to be independent if he or she also is an executive officer or employee of the corporation. As a result, only one of our two directors would be considered independent. Mr. Malley would be considered independent under these rules; however, Mr. Auerbach would not be considered independent because he serves as an executive officer of the Company.

Board of Directors' Meetings

During the fiscal year ended December 31, 2010, our board of directors did not meet and we did not hold an annual meeting. Our board conducted all of its business and approved all corporate action during the fiscal year ended December 31, 2010 by the unanimous written consent of its members, in the absence of formal board meetings.

Committees of the Board of Directors

As our common stock is not presently listed for trading or quotation on a national securities exchange or NASDAQ, we are not presently required to have board committees.

Our board of directors performs the functions of the audit committee. We do not have a qualified financial expert at this time because we have not been able to hire a qualified candidate. Further, we believe that we have inadequate financial resources at this time to hire such an expert. We intend to continue to search for a qualified individual for hire.

Due to our small size and limited operations to date, we do not presently have a nominating committee, compensation committee or other committee performing similar functions. We have not adopted any procedures by which security holders may recommend nominees to our board, and we do not have a diversity policy.

Section 16(a) Beneficial Ownership Reporting Compliance

Section 16(a) of the Exchange Act requires our directors and officers, and persons who beneficially own more than ten percent (10%) of our common stock, who are hereinafter collectively referred to as the Reporting Persons, to file reports with the SEC of beneficial ownership and reports of changes in beneficial ownership of our common stock on Forms 3, 4 and 5. Reporting Persons are required by applicable SEC rules to furnish us with copies of all such forms filed with the SEC pursuant to Section 16(a) of the Exchange Act. To our knowledge, based solely on our review of the copies of the Forms 3, 4 and 5 received by us during the fiscal year ended December 31, 2010 and written representations that no other reports were required, we believe that all reports

required to be filed by such persons with respect to the Company's fiscal year ended December 31, 2010 were timely filed.

Code of Ethics

On December 31, 2007, we adopted a formal code of ethics statement for senior officers and directors that is designed to deter wrongdoing and to promote ethical conduct and full, fair, accurate, timely and understandable reports that we file or submit to the SEC and others. A form of the Code of Ethics was filed with our Form 10-KSB filed with the SEC on March 31, 2008.

Board Leadership Structure and Role on Risk Oversight

Alan H. Auerbach currently serves as our Principal Executive Officer, and Charles R. Eyler currently serves as our Principal Financial and Accounting Officer. Our board of directors is comprised of Mr. Auerbach and Thomas R. Malley, with Mr. Auerbach serving as Chairman. At present, we have determined this leadership structure is appropriate due to our small size and limited operations and resources.

We have no policy requiring the combination or separation of the Principal Executive Officer and Chairman roles and our governing documents do not mandate a particular structure. Our directors recognize that the leadership structure and the combination or separation of these leadership roles is driven by our needs at any point in time.

Our directors are exclusively involved in the general oversight of risks that could affect our business and they will continue to evaluate our leadership structure and modify such structure as appropriate based on our size, resources and operations.

Legal Proceedings

We are not aware of any material proceedings in which any of our directors, executive officers or affiliates, any owner of record or beneficially of more than 5% of our common stock, or any associate of any such director, officer, affiliate or security holder is a party adverse to us or any of our subsidiaries or has a material interest adverse to us.

Stockholder Communication with the Board of Directors

Stockholders may send communications to our Board by writing to the Company, c/o Puma Biotechnology, Inc., 10880 Wilshire Boulevard, Suite 2150, Los Angeles, California 90024, Attention: Board of Directors.

SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT

The following table sets forth the number of shares of our common stock beneficially owned as of December 31, 2011 by (i) each person known by us to be the beneficial owner of more than 5% of the outstanding shares of our common stock, (ii) each of our directors and executive officers and (iii) all officers and directors as a group. Unless otherwise indicated in the table, the persons and entities named in the table have sole voting and sole investment power with respect to the shares set forth opposite the stockholder's name, subject to community property laws, where applicable. Unless otherwise noted below, the address of each stockholder below is c/o Puma Biotechnology, Inc., 10880 Wilshire Boulevard, Suite 2150, Los Angeles, California 90024.

		SHARES OF COMMON STOCK BENEFICIALLY	PERCENTAGE OF COMMON STOCK BENEFICIALLY
NAME	TITLE	OWNED (#) (1)	OWNED (%) (1)
Alan H. Auerbach	President, Chief Executive Officer and Director	4,040,000	20.16%
Charles R. Eyler	Senior Vice President, Finance and Administration and Treasurer	_	_
Richard Phillips, Ph.D.	Senior Vice President, Regulatory Affairs and Quality Assurance	_	_
Thomas R. Malley	Director	126,551	*
Adage Capital Partners L.P. (2)	_	3,200,000	15.97%
Brookside Capital Partners Fund, L.P. (3)	_	1,666,667	8.32%
Entities affiliated with Fidelity Management & Research			
Company (4)	-	1,666,667	8.32%
Foresite Capital II-A, LLC (5)	_	1,386,666	6.92%
Entities affiliated with Hambrecht & Quist Capital Management, LLC (6)	_	1,106,667	5.32%
All executive officers and directors as a group (4 individuals)		4,166,551	20.79%

- * Denotes less than 1.0% of beneficial ownership.
- (1) Beneficial ownership is determined in accordance with SEC rules, and includes any shares as to which the stockholder has sole or shared voting power or investment power, and also any shares which the stockholder has the right to acquire within 60 days of the date hereof, whether through the exercise or conversion of any stock option, convertible security, warrant or other right. The indication herein that shares are beneficially owned is not an admission on the part of the stockholder that he, she or it is a direct or indirect beneficial owner of those shares.
- (2) Adage Capital Partners GP, LLC, or ACPGP, is the general partner of Adage Capital Partners L.P., or the Adage Fund. Adage Capital Advisors, LLC, or ACA, is the managing member of ACPGP. Each of Robert Atchinson and Phillip Gross is a managing member of ACA. The Adage Fund, ACPGP, ACA, Robert Atchinson and Phillip Gross each have shared voting power and shared dispositive power with respect to the shares. The address for the Adage Fund is 200 Clarendon Street, 52 nd, Boston, MA 02116.

- (3) Brookside Capital Investors, L.P. is the general partner of Brookside Capital Partners Fund, L.P., or the Brookside Fund, and as such has discretion over the portfolio securities beneficially owned by the Brookside Fund. Brookside Capital Management, LLC is the general partner of Brookside Capital Investors, L.P. Brookside Capital Management, LLC is controlled by an executive committee whose members include Dewey J. Awad, Domenic J. Ferrante, Matthew V. McPherron, William E. Pappendick IV and John M. Toussaint. The address for the Brookside Fund is John Hancock Tower, 200 Clarendon Street, Boston, MA 02116.
- Consists of 422,223 shares held of record by Fidelity Contrafund: Fidelity Advisor New Insights Fund, 555,556 shares held of record by Fidelity Select Portfolios: Biotechnology Portfolio, 32,887 shares held of record by Fidelity Advisor Series VII: Fidelity Advisor Biotechnology Fund, and 133,333 shares held of record by Fidelity Select Portfolios: Pharmaceuticals Portfolio. Fidelity Management & Research Company, or Fidelity, a wholly-owned subsidiary of FMR LLC and an investment adviser registered under the Investment Advisers Act of 1940, acts as investment adviser for the beneficial owners set forth above, or the Funds. Edward C. Johnson 3d, the Chairman of FMR LLC, and his family members, directly or through trust, are parties to a shareholders' agreement; and may be deemed, under the Investment Company Act of 1940, to form a controlling group with respect to FMR LLC and therefore to be persons with the indirect control of Fidelity. Fidelity has the ability to make decisions with respect to the voting and disposition of the shares set forth above subject to the oversight of the board of trustees (or similar entity) of each Fund. The board of trustees (or similar entity) of each Fund has enacted a policy with respect to the voting of any investment property owned thereby and the shares set forth above are voted for the Funds by Fidelity in accordance with such policies. Under the terms of its management contract with each Fund, Fidelity has overall responsibility for directing the investments of the Fund in accordance with the Fund's investment objective, policies and limitations. Each Fund has one or more portfolio managers appointed by and serving at the pleasure of Fidelity who make the decisions with respect to the disposition of the Shares. The address for Fidelity is 82 Devonshire Street, Boston, MA 02109.
- (5) Foresite Capital II-A Management, LLC is the sole managing member of Foresite Capital II-A, LLC, or Foresite. The sole manager of Foresite Capital II-A Management, LLC is James B. Tananbaum, and as such, James B. Tananbaum may be deemed to have sole voting and investment power of the securities held by Foresite. James B. Tananbaum disclaims beneficial ownership of these securities except to the extent of his pecuniary interest therein. The address for Foresite is c/o Foresite Capital Management, P.O. Box 405, Esparto, CA 95627.
- (6) Consists of 763,600 shares held of record by H&Q Healthcare Investors and 343,067 shares held of record by H&Q Life Sciences Investors. Hambrecht & Quist Capital Management, LLC is the investment advisor to H&Q Healthcare Investors and H&Q Life Sciences Investors. Daniel R. Omstead, Ph.D., is President of Hambrecht & Quist Capital Management, LLC and portfolio manager and, as such, has voting, dispositive and investment control over the securities held by H&Q Healthcare Investors and H&Q Life Sciences Investors. Dr. Omstead disclaims beneficial ownership of these securities. The address for the entities affiliated with Hambrecht & Quist Capital Management, LLC is 2 Liberty Square, 9 th Floor, Boston, MA 02109.

MARKET FOR COMMON EQUITY AND RELATED STOCKHOLDER MATTERS

There is not currently, and there has never been, any market for any of our securities. Our securities are not eligible for trading on any national securities exchange, NASDAQ or any over-the-counter markets, including the OTC Bulletin Board.

As of December 31, 2011, we had outstanding 20,040,000 shares of our common stock.

USE OF PROCEEDS

We will not receive any proceeds from the resale of any of the shares offered by this prospectus by the selling stockholders.

DETERMINATION OF OFFERING PRICE

All shares being offered pursuant to this prospectus will be sold by existing stockholders without our involvement. Consequently, the selling stockholders may sell all or a portion of their shares through public or private transactions at prevailing market prices or at privately negotiated prices.

SELLING STOCKHOLDERS

This prospectus covers the resale by the selling stockholders identified below of 16,000,000 shares of our Common Stock. The following table sets forth the number of shares of our common stock beneficially owned by the selling stockholders as of December 31, 2011, and after giving effect to this offering. None of our selling stockholders received any of our securities as compensation for underwriting services. At the time of each purchase by the selling stockholders of the shares offered hereby, each selling stockholder represented that the selling stockholder's shares were purchased for the selling stockholder's own account, for investment and not with a view to the distribution of those shares.

Name of Beneficial Owner	Number of Shares Owned Before Offering	Percentage of Ownership Before Offering (1)	Number of Outstanding Shares Offered by Selling Stockholder	Percentage of Ownership After Offering (1)
Adage Capital Partners L.P. (2)	3,200,000	15.97%	3,200,000	0.00%
Brookside Capital Partners Fund, L.P. (3)	1,666,667	8.32%	1,666,667	0.00%
Foresite Capital II-A, LLC (4)	1,386,666	6.92%	1,386,666	0.00%
Frank Zavrl	1,066,666	5.32%	1,066,666	0.00%
OrbiMed Private Investments IV, LP (5)	992,000	4.95%	992,000	0.00%
H&Q Healthcare Investors (6)	763,600	3.81%	763,600	0.00%
Janus Global Life Sciences Fund (7)	666,666	3.33%	666,666	0.00%
Fidelity Select Portfolios: Health Care Portfolio (8)	555,556	2.77%	555,556	0.00%
T. Rowe Price Health Sciences Fund, Inc. (9)	545,725	2.72%	545,725	0.00%
Prudential Sector Funds, Inc Prudential Health Sciences Fund d/b/a Prudential				
Jennison Health Sciences Fund (10)	533,334	2.66%	533,334	0.00%
Fidelity Select Portfolios: Biotechnology Portfolio (8)	522,668	2.61%	522,668	0.00%
Hawkes Bay Master Investors (Cayman) LP (11)	453,400	2.26%	453,400	0.00%
Fidelity Contra Fund: Fidelity Advisor New Insights Fund (8)	422,223	2.11%	422,223	0.00%
BBT Fund, L.P. (12)	400,000	2.00%	400,000	0.00%
Fourth Avenue Capital Partners LP (13)	382,222	1.91%	382,222	0.00%
H&Q Life Sciences Investors (6)	343,067	1.71%	343,067	0.00%
Bryan K. White	191,111	*	191,111	0.00%
Salthill Partners, L.P. (11)	153,900	*	153,900	0.00%
Fidelity Select Portfolios: Pharmaceuticals Portfolio (8)	133,333	*	133,333	0.00%

Thomas Robert Malley (14)	126,551	*	126,551	0.00%
Salthill Investors (Bermuda) L.P. (11)	126,100	*	126,100	0.00%
Lindsay A. Rosenwald, MD	76,199	*	76,199	0.00%
Valic Company I – Health Sciences Fund (9)	38,324	*	38,324	0.00%
Fidelity Advisor Series VII: Fidelity Advisor Biotechnology Fund (8)	32,887	*	32,887	0.00%
RAQ, LLC (15)	30,000	*	30,000	0.00%
John Hancock Variable Insurance Trust – Health Sciences Trust (9)	28,087	*	28,087	0.00%
TD Mutual Funds – TD Health Sciences Fund (9)	27,500	*	27,500	0.00%
James A. Ruffalo and Margaret M. Ruffalo	16,000	*	16,000	0.00%
Michael P. Donovan	15,000	*	15,000	0.00%
John O. Dunkin	15,000	*	15,000	0.00%
Jaye S. Venuti, DDS and Michael Yokoyama, DDS, A PDC, A Defined Benefit				
Pension Plan (16)	15,000	*	15,000	0.00%
Jaye Venuti and Michael Yokoyama Family Trust (17)	15,000	*	15,000	0.00%
John Hancock Funds II – Health Sciences Fund (9)	14,156	*	14,156	0.00%
The Bahr Family Limited Partnership (18)	14,000	*	14,000	0.00%
Bos Family Trust (19)	13,600	*	13,600	0.00%
Nancy Dubin	13,600	*	13,600	0.00%
William Reed and Evelyn Reed	13,600	*	13,600	0.00%
G. Jan van Heek	13,600	*	13,600	0.00%
Robert J. Forst	13,600	*	13,600	0.00%
Kelleher Holdings LP (20)	13,600	*	13,600	0.00%
James M. Macek	13,400	*	13,400	0.00%
Borgen GrandC Equity, LLLP	13,340	*	13,340	0.00%
Edward F. Keely	13,340	*	13,340	0.00%
Russell P. Shipman	13,340	*	13,340	0.00%
Nancy Graham Cagle	13,340	*	13,340	0.00%
Donald Dean Graham, Jr.	13,340	*	13,340	0.00%
Margery L. Graham	13,340	*	13,340	0.00%
Donald D. Graham	13,340	*	13,340	0.00%
Jon-Erik Borgen	13,340	*	13,340	0.00%
Kevin B. Allodi	13,333	*	13,333	0.00%
KBA Holdings LLC (21)	13,333	*	13,333	0.00%
PENSCO Trust Company fbo James Tananbaum Roth IRA	13,333	*	13,333	0.00%
T. Rowe Price Health Sciences Portfolio (9)	12,875	*	12,875	0.00%
Ennio de Pianto	12,000	*	12,000	0.00%
	,		,	0.0070

Praful C. Desai	12,000	*	12,000	0.00%
Paresh Soni	10,000	*	10,000	0.00%
Gregory J. Dovolis	10,000	*	10,000	0.00%
Ruff Enterprises, Inc.	10,000	*	10,000	0.00%
Melinda B. Pfeffer Trust (22)	8,821	*	8,821	0.00%
Melinda Pfeffer Irrevocable Trust #1 (23)	8,820	*	8,820	0.00%
Leerink Swann Co-Investment Fund LLC (24)	8,000	*	8,000	0.00%
Fermo C. Jaeckle	8,000	*	8,000	0.00%
Kevin Mack	8,000	*	8,000	0.00%
Randy L. Burns	8,000	*	8,000	0.00%
Neel B. Ackerman	7,500	*	7,500	0.00%
Neel B. Ackerman and Martha N. Ackerman	7,500	*	7,500	0.00%
William Silver and Elinor Silver	7,500	*	7,500	0.00%
William Silver	7,500	*	7,500	0.00%
Nathaniel Z. Marmur	7,000	*	7,000	0.00%
Barbara A. Whiteside Crary Trust (25)	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
Everett W. Boy, Jr. and Mary Beth Lowney Boy	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
William C. Brown	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
Caley McNeill Castelein	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
Declan Doogan	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
David J. Fitzpatrick	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
Dirk M. Foreman	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
Andrew Irving Jensen	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
Thomas F. Kearns	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
Steven K. Luminais and Elizabeth K. Luminais	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
John F. X. McNally	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
Kenneth J. Novack	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
Shelly M. O'Neill	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
William J. Sasiela	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
Allan Schwartzman	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
James N. Sykes	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
David J. Tananbaum and Elizabeth B. Tananbaum	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
Daniel R. Monks	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
David N. Porter and Linda Porter	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
Decompression LLC	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
Emanuel J. Di Teresi and Rose N. Di Teresi	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%

Erika Zetty	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
Frank A. Papa	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
George J. Strickler	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
Gerald A. Tomsic 1995 Trust (26)	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
Gerald E. Gillett TTEE U/A DTD	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
Grover C. Potts, Jr.	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
J&C Resources LLC	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
James and Sarah Shapiro Family Trust (27)	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
James C. Arnold and Susan M. Arnold	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
James Holmes	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
James J. Regan	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
James Lucey	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
Jill Carol Crary-Ross Irrevocable Trust (28)	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
John E. Bishop	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
John Langdon Crary Trust (29)	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
John M. Gasidlo Cust Elizabeth Shimei UTMA	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
John Roth III	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
John F. Erickson	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
Keith Kinsey	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
Lee P. Bearsch	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
Maryann Logue	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
Michael Blechman and Barry Lind	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
Michael W. Currie	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
MSB Family Trust (30)	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
Nick Nicholas	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
Pallan Family Trust (31)	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
Paul Sallwasser	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
Paul Viboch Irrevocable Trust (32)	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
Rakesh Ramde		*		
Richard S. Simms	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
Richard and Helen Spalding Revocable Trust (33)	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
Robert C. Russell	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
Robert Guercio	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
Shane Ellen Crary-Ross Irrevocable Trust (34)	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
Sharon M. Crowder	6,800		6,800	0.00%
Stephen A. Best	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
Stephen J. Blaser	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
Steven A. Buxbaum	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
Steven Schwartz	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
Terry N. Barr and Martha Barr	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
Timothy Hanna	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
Tommy Tuan Ly	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
Vernon Lowrey Simpson	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
Westville Holdings, LLC	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
2217 Group LLC	6,800	*	6,800	0.00%
Kevin Beck	6,670	*	6,670	0.00%
Laurence Chang	6,670	*	6,670	0.00%

Bryan Ritz	6,670	*	6,670	0.00%
John S. Skok	6,670	*	6,670	0.00%
Borgen Equity III G, LLLP (35)	6,670	*	6,670	0.00%
El Chichon Partners, LLC	6,670	*	6,670	0.00%
Fagelson Family Trust (36)	6,670	*	6,670	0.00%
Daniel J. Belluche and Regan H. Belluche	6,667	*	6,667	0.00%
Vincent Formato	6,667	*	6,667	0.00%
James S. Horvath	6,667	*	6,667	0.00%
Daniel M. McLaughlin	6,667	*	6,667	0.00%
Eric Thomas Schmidt	6,667	*	6,667	0.00%
Vincent A. Trantolo	6,667	*	6,667	0.00%
Robert L. Reynolds	6,667	*	6,667	0.00%
Timothy M. Anderson	6,666	*	6,666	0.00%
Pablo G. Legorreta	6,666	*	6,666	0.00%
Hans C. Vitzthum IV	6,666	*	6,666	0.00%
Fred W. Harris	6,500	*	6,500	0.00%
James S. Camp	6,500	*	6,500	0.00%
Frank Restivo	6,000	*	6,000	0.00%
James C. Orr	6,000	*	6,000	0.00%
NFS/FMTC SEP IRA FBO David Benandum	5,000	*	5,000	0.00%
David W. Maehling	5,000	*	5,000	0.00%
Edward M. Davison	5,000	*	5,000	0.00%
Hamilton C. Fish	5,000	*	5,000	0.00%
James Buck	5,000	*	5,000	0.00%
Mark B. Ginsberg	5,000	*	5,000	0.00%
Stephen H. Lebovitz	5,000	*	5,000	0.00%
Steven A. Waters	5,000	*	5,000	0.00%
Thomas Gemellaro	5,000	*	5,000	0.00%
Beacon Capital LLC	4,000	*	4,000	0.00%
Totals:	16,000,000		16,000,000	
	- 7 7		, ,	

^{*} Denotes less than 1.0% of beneficial ownership.

⁽¹⁾ Assumes the sale of all shares offered.

Adage Capital Partners GP, LLC, or ACPGP, is the general partner of Adage Capital Partners L.P., or the Adage Fund. Adage Capital Advisors, LLC, or ACA, is the managing member of ACPGP. Each of Robert Atchinson and Phillip Gross is a managing member of ACA. The Adage Fund, ACPGP, ACA, Robert Atchinson and Phillip Gross each have shared voting power and shared dispositive power with respect to the shares.

- (3) Brookside Capital Investors, L.P. is the general partner of Brookside Capital Partners Fund, L.P., or the Brookside Fund, and as such has discretion over the portfolio securities beneficially owned by the Brookside Fund. Brookside Capital Management, LLC is the general partner of Brookside Capital Investors, L.P. Brookside Capital Management, LLC is controlled by an executive committee whose members include Dewey J. Awad, Domenic J. Ferrante, Matthew V. McPherron, William E. Pappendick IV and John M. Toussaint.
- (4) Foresite Capital II-A Management, LLC is the sole managing member of Foresite Capital II-A, LLC, or Foresite. The sole manager of Foresite Capital II-A Management, LLC is James B. Tananbaum, and as such, James B. Tananbaum may be deemed to have sole voting and investment power of the securities held by Foresite. James B. Tananbaum disclaims beneficial ownership of these securities except to the extent of its pecuniary interest therein.
- (5) OrbiMed Capital GP IV LLC is the general partner of OrbiMed Private Investments IV, LP. OrbiMed Advisors LLC, a registered investment adviser under the Investment Advisers Act of 1940, as amended, is the managing member of OrbiMed Capital GP IV LLC. Samuel D. Isaly, a natural person, is the managing member of and owner of a controlling interest in OrbiMed Advisors LLC and may be deemed to have voting and investment power over the securities held by OrbiMed Private Investments IV, LP. Each of OrbiMed Capital GP IV LLC, OrbiMed Advisors LLC and Samuel D. Isaly disclaims beneficial ownership of these securities except to the extent of its or his pecuniary interest therein, if any.
- Hambrecht & Quist Capital Management, LLC is the investment advisor to H&Q Healthcare Investors and H&Q Life Sciences Investors. Daniel R. Omstead, Ph.D., is President of Hambrecht & Quist Capital Management, LLC and portfolio manager and, as such, has voting, dispositive and investment control over the securities held by H&Q Healthcare Investors and H&Q Life Sciences Investors. Dr. Omstead disclaims beneficial ownership of these securities.
- (7) Janus Capital Management LLC, or Janus, serves as investment advisor with the power to direct investments and/or sole power to vote the securities owned by Janus Global Life Sciences Fund. For purposes of reporting requirements of the Exchange Act, Janus may be deemed to be the beneficial owner of all of the shares held by Janus Global Life Sciences Fund; however, Janus expressly disclaims that it is, in fact, the beneficial owner of such securities.
- Each of Fidelity Contrafund: Fidelity Advisor New Insights Fund, Fidelity Select Portfolios: Biotechnology Portfolio, Fidelity Advisor Series VII: Fidelity Advisor Biotechnology Fund and Fidelity Select Portfolios: Pharmaceuticals Portfolio (each a Fund and, collectively, the Funds) is an investment company registered under Section 8 of the Investment Company Act of 1940 and advised by Fidelity Management & Research Company, or Fidelity, a wholly-owned subsidiary of FMR LLC and an investment adviser registered under the Investment Advisers Act of 1940. Edward C. Johnson 3d and FMR LLC, through its control of Fidelity, and the Fund each has sole power to dispose of the securities owned by the Fund. Members of the family of Edward C. Johnson 3d, Chairman of FMR LLC, are the predominant owners, directly or through trusts, of Series B voting common shares of FMR LLC, representing 49% of the voting power of FMR LLC. The Johnson family group and all other Series B shareholders have entered into a shareholders' voting agreement under which all Series B voting common shares will be voted in accordance with the majority vote of Series B voting common shares. Accordingly, through their ownership of voting common shares and the execution of the shareholders voting agreement, members of the Johnson family may be deemed, under the Investment Company Act of 1940, to form a controlling group with respect to FMR LLC. Neither FMR LLC nor Edward C. Johnson 3d, Chairman of FMR LLC, has the sole power to vote or direct the voting of the shares owned directly by the Fund, which power resides with the Fund's Boards of Trustees. Fidelity carries out the voting of the shares under written guidelines established by the Fund's Boards of Trustees. Each Fund is an affiliate of a broker-dealer.
- T. Rowe Price Associates, Inc., or TRPA, serves as investment advisor with power to direct investments and/or sole power to vote the securities owned by T. Rowe Price Health Sciences Fund, Inc., TD Mutual Funds TD Health Sciences Fund, Valic Company I Health Sciences Fund, T. Rowe Price Health Sciences Portfolio, John Hancock Variable Insurance Trust Health Sciences Trust, and John Hancock Funds II Health Sciences Fund, or collectively the "TRPA Advisory Funds." For purposes of reporting requirements of the Exchange Act, TRPA may be deemed to be the beneficial owner of all of the shares held by the TRPA Advisory Funds; however, TRPA expressly disclaims that it is, in fact, the beneficial owner of such securities. TRPA is a wholly-owned subsidiary of T. Rowe Price Group, Inc., which is a publicly traded financial services holding company. T. Rowe Price Investment Services, Inc. ("TRPIS"), a registered broker-dealer, is a subsidiary of T. Rowe Price Associates, Inc., the investment adviser to the TRPA Advisory Funds. TRPIS was formed primarily for the limited purpose of acting as the principal underwriter of shares of the funds in the T. Rowe Price fund family. TRPIS does not engage in underwriting or market-making activities involving individual securities. The T. Rowe Price Proxy Committee develops positions on all major corporate issues, creates guidelines, and oversees the voting process. Once the Proxy Committee establishes its recommendations, they are distributed to the firm's portfolio managers as voting guidelines. The portfolio manager of each fund (including each TRPA Advisory Fund) has ultimate responsibility for the voting decisions for proxies relating to voting securities held by the fund (including each TRPA Advisory Fund).
- (10) Jennison Associates LLC, or Jennison, is an investment adviser under the Investment Advisers Act of 1940, as amended, and serves as subadviser with power to direct investments and/or power to vote the shares owned by Prudential Sector Funds, Inc. Prudential Health Sciences Fund d/b/a Prudential Jennison Health Sciences Fund, or the Prudential Fund. Jennison, in such capacity, may be deemed to beneficially own the shares held by the Prudential Fund. Jennison expressly disclaims beneficial ownership of such shares. Jennison is a wholly-owned subsidiary of Prudential Financial, Inc., which is a publicly-traded financial services firm. The Prudential Fund is an investment company registered under the Investment Company Act of 1940. By virtue of their positions with Jennison, the portfolio managers to the Prudential Fund, have authority to vote or dispose of the securities held by the Prudential Fund. The Prudential Fund's principal underwriter is a broker-dealer that is an affiliate of Jennison.

- (11) Wellington Management Company, LLP, or Wellington Management, is an investment adviser registered under the Investment Advisors Act of 1940, as amended. Wellington, in such capacity, may be deemed to share beneficial ownership over the shares held by its client accounts: Hawkes Bay Master Investors (Cayman) LP, Salthill Investors (Bermuda) L.P. and Salthill Partners, L.P., or collectively the Wellington Funds. Each of the Wellington Funds is an affiliate of a broker-dealer. Wellington Management's address is 280 Congress Street, Boston, MA 02210.
- (12) The managing general partner of BBT Fund, L.P. is BBT Genpar, L.P. The sole general partner of BBT Genpar, L.P. is BBT-FW, Inc., which is wholly-owned by BBT Capital Management, Inc. Sid R. Bass is the President and sole stockholder of BBT Capital Management, Inc. and, as such, may be deemed to be the beneficial owner of such securities. Mr. Bass disclaims beneficial ownership of these securities.
- (13) Fourth Avenue Capital Partners GP LLC is the general partner of Fourth Avenue Capital Partners LP, and as such, Fourth Avenue Capital Partners GP LLC may be deemed to beneficially own the shares held by Fourth Avenue Capital Partners LP. The managing members of Fourth Avenue Capital Partners GP LLC are Daniel Gold, Tracy Fu, Nicholas Brumm and Arthur Chu, each of whom disclaims beneficial ownership of the shares held by Fourth Avenue Capital Partners LP.
- (14) Thomas Robert Malley is a director of the Company.
- (15) The sole member of RAQ, LLC is Lindsay A. Rosenwald, MD.
- (16) The trustees of Jaye S. Venuti, DDS and Michael Yokoyama, DDS, A PDC, A Defined Benefit Pension Plan are Jaye S. Venuti and Michael Yokoyama.
- (17) The trustees of Jaye Venuti and Michael Yokoyama Family Trust are Jaye S. Venuti and Michael Yokoyama.
- (18) The managing partner of The Bahr Family Limited Partnership is The Henry H. Bahr Reverse QTIP Trust. The trustee of The Henry H. Bahr Reverse QTIP Trust is Robert L. Bahr.
- (19) The trustee of the Bos Family Trust is John Bos.
- (20) The general partner of Kelleher Holdings LP is Kelleher Management. The president of Kelleher Management is Richard Kelleher, Jr.
- (21) The sole member of KBA Holdings LLC is Kevin B. Allodi.
- (22) The trustee of the Melinda B. Pfeffer Trust is Melinda B. Pfeffer.
- (23) The trustee of the Melinda Pfeffer Irrevocable Trust #1 is John R. Pfeffer.
- The managing members of Leerink Swann Co-Investment Fund LLC are Jeffrey A. Leerink, James P. Boylan, Daniel B. Dubin, Joseph R. Gentile and Donald D. Notman, Jr., and may be deemed to share discretionary voting authority with respect to such shares.
- (25) The trustee of the Barbara A. Whiteside Crary Trust is Barbara A. Whiteside Crary.
- (26) The trustee of the Gerald A. Tomsic 1995 Trust is Gerald A. Tomsic.
- (27) The trustee of the James and Sarah Shapiro Family Trust is James Shapiro.
- (28) The trustee of the Jill Carol Crary-Ross Irrevocable Trust is John L. Crary.
- (29) The trustee of the John Langdon Crary Trust is John L. Crary.
- (30) The trustee of the MSB Family Trust is Michael Blechman.
- (31) The trustee of Pallan Family Trust is Richard Pallan.
- (32) The trustee of the Paul Viboch Irrevocable Trust is Stella Garlick.
- (33) The trustees of the Richard and Helen Spalding Revocable Trust are Richard Spalding and Helen Spalding.
- (34) The trustee of the Shane Ellen Crary-Ross Irrevocable Trust is John L. Crary.
- (35) The general partner of Borgen Equity III G, LLLP is Bjorn K. Borgen and its limited partners are Jon-Erik Borgen, Kaia Borgen and Randi Borgen.
- (36) The trustee of the Fagelson Family Trust is James E. Fagelson, M.D.

PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

The selling stockholders, which as used herein includes donees, pledgees, transferees or other successors-in-interest selling shares of common stock or interests in shares of common stock received after the date of this prospectus from a selling stockholder as a gift, pledge, partnership distribution or other transfer, may, from time to time, sell, transfer or otherwise dispose of any or all of their shares of common stock or interests in shares of common stock on any stock exchange, market or trading facility on which the shares are traded or in private transactions. These dispositions may be at fixed prices, at prevailing market prices at the time of sale, at prices related to the prevailing market price, at varying prices determined at the time of sale, or at negotiated prices.

The selling stockholders may use any one or more of the following methods when disposing of shares or interests therein:

- ordinary brokerage transactions and transactions in which the broker-dealer solicits purchasers;
- block trades in which the broker-dealer will attempt to sell the shares as agent, but may position and resell a portion of the block as principal to facilitate the transaction;
- purchases by a broker-dealer as principal and resale by the broker-dealer for its account;
- an exchange distribution in accordance with the rules of the applicable exchange;
- privately negotiated transactions;
- short sales;
- through the writing or settlement of options or other hedging transactions, whether through an options exchange or otherwise;
- broker-dealers may agree with the selling stockholders to sell a specified number of such shares at a stipulated price per share;
- a combination of any such methods of sale; and
- any other method permitted pursuant to applicable law.

The selling stockholders may, from time to time, pledge or grant a security interest in some or all of the shares of common stock owned by them and, if they default in the performance of their secured obligations, the pledgees or secured parties may offer and sell the shares of common stock, from time to time, under this prospectus, or under an amendment to this prospectus under Rule 424(b)(3) or other applicable provision of the Securities Act amending the list of selling stockholders to include the pledgee, transferee or other successors in interest as selling stockholders under this prospectus. The selling stockholders also may transfer the shares of common stock in other circumstances, in which case the transferees, pledgees or other successors in interest will be the selling beneficial owners for purposes of this prospectus.

In connection with the sale of our common stock or interests therein, the selling stockholders may enter into hedging transactions with broker-dealers or other financial institutions, which may in turn engage in short sales of the common stock in the course of hedging the positions they assume. The selling stockholders may also sell shares of our common stock short and deliver these securities to close out their short positions, or loan or pledge the common stock to broker-dealers that in turn may sell these securities. The selling stockholders may also enter into option or other transactions with broker-dealers or other financial institutions or the creation of one or more derivative securities which require the delivery to such broker-dealer or other financial institution of shares offered by this prospectus, which shares such broker-dealer or other financial institution may resell pursuant to this prospectus (as supplemented or amended to reflect such transaction).

The aggregate proceeds to the selling stockholders from the sale of the common stock offered by them will be the purchase price of the common stock less discounts or commissions, if any. Each of the selling stockholders reserves the right to accept and, together with their agents from time to time, to reject, in whole or in part, any proposed purchase of common stock to be made directly or through agents. We will not receive any of the proceeds from this offering.

The selling stockholders and any underwriters, broker-dealers or agents that participate in the sale of the common stock or interests therein may be "underwriters" within the meaning of Section 2(11) of the Securities Act. Any discounts, commissions, concessions or profit they earn on any resale of the shares may be underwriting discounts and commissions under the Securities Act. Selling stockholders who are "underwriters" within the meaning of Section 2(11) of the Securities Act will be subject to the prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act.

To the extent required, the shares of our common stock to be sold, the names of the selling stockholders, the respective purchase prices and public offering prices, the names of any agents, dealer or underwriter, any applicable commissions or discounts with respect to a particular offer will be set forth in an accompanying prospectus supplement or, if appropriate, a post-effective amendment to the registration statement that includes this prospectus.

In order to comply with the securities laws of some states, if applicable, the common stock may be sold in these jurisdictions only through registered or licensed brokers or dealers. In addition, in some states the common stock may not be sold unless it has been registered or qualified for sale or an exemption from registration or qualification requirements is available and is complied with.

We have advised the selling stockholders that the anti-manipulation rules of Regulation M under the Exchange Act may apply to sales of shares in the market and to the activities of the selling stockholders and their affiliates. In addition, we will make copies of this prospectus (as it may be supplemented or amended from time to time) available to the selling stockholders for the purpose of satisfying the prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act. The selling stockholders may indemnify any broker-dealer that participates in transactions involving the sale of the shares against certain liabilities, including liabilities arising under the Securities Act.

We have agreed to indemnify the selling stockholders against liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act and state securities laws, relating to the registration of the shares offered by this prospectus.

We have agreed with the selling stockholders to keep the registration statement of which this prospectus constitutes a part effective until the earlier of the second anniversary of the date the registration statement is declared effective by the SEC and such time as all of the shares covered by this prospectus have been disposed of pursuant to and in accordance with the registration statement or Rule 144 of the Securities Act.

Registration Rights

At the closing of the Initial Financing, Puma entered into a registration rights agreement dated October 4, 2011, or the Registration Rights Agreement, with each of the investors in the Initial Financing. We assumed the Registration Rights Agreement in connection with the Merger. In connection with the Subsequent Financing, we entered into Amendment No. 1 to the Registration Rights Agreement, pursuant to which each of the investors in the Subsequent Financing became a party to the Registration Rights Agreement.

Pursuant to the Registration Rights Agreement, as amended, we have prepared and filed, at our expense, this registration statement covering the resale of the shares of our common stock held by the investors in the Initial Financing and the Subsequent Financing. Under the Registration Rights Agreement, as amended, we are further required to use our best efforts to qualify the shares included in this registration statement for listing on a national securities exchange or comparable trading system within 12 months of the date the registration statement is declared effective.

If we do not, subject to certain exceptions, maintain the effectiveness of the registration statement until the second anniversary of the date the registration statement is initially declared effective or if we suspend the use of the registration statement in excess of permitted periods, then we will also be required to pay liquidated damages, on a 30-day basis, to each investor equal to 1.0% of the aggregate purchase price paid by the investor for the registrable shares of our common stock then held by the investor; provided, however, that the aggregate amount of liquidated damages payable by us to each investor as a result of our suspension or failure to maintain the effectiveness of the registration statement shall not exceed 10.0% of the aggregate purchase price paid by the investor in the private placement. The Registration Rights Agreement, as amended, also gives investors the right to participate as sellers in a firm commitment underwritten offering of the shares of our common stock held by Mr. Auerbach.

DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STOCK

The following description of our capital stock being registered herein is a summary only and is qualified in its entirety by reference to our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and bylaws, which are included as Exhibits 3.3 and 3.4, respectively, hereto.

General

We currently have authorized capital stock of 100,000,000 shares, which are designated as common stock, par value \$0.0001 per share. As of December 31, 2011, 20,040,000 shares of our common stock were issued and outstanding. As of December 31, 2011, there were 167 holders of record of our common stock.

Common Stock

The holders of our common stock are entitled to one vote per share on matters on which our stockholders vote. There are no cumulative voting rights. Subject to any preferential dividend rights of any outstanding shares of preferred stock, holders of our common stock are entitled to receive dividends, if declared by our Board, out of funds that we may legally use to pay dividends. If we liquidate or dissolve, holders of our common stock are entitled to share ratably in our assets once our debts and any liquidation preference owed to any then-outstanding preferred stockholders are paid. Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation does not provide our common stock with any redemption, conversion or preemptive rights.

Convertible Note

On September 2, 2011, Mr. Auerbach, the founder of Puma and our President and Chief Executive Officer, advanced Puma \$150,000 to fund its operations. On September 9, 2011, Puma converted this advance into a non-interest bearing unsecured convertible promissory note due and payable upon demand on or after the one-year anniversary of the date of issuance, if not converted prior to the maturity date. On October 6, 2011, Mr. Auerbach converted the note, in accordance with its terms, into 40,000 shares of our common stock.

Warrants

On October 4, 2011, Puma issued 14,666,733 shares of its common stock to 27 investors in a private placement for aggregate consideration of approximately \$55 million. Puma also issued a warrant to each investor in the private placement that provided such investor with anti-dilution protection in regard to certain issuances. We assumed these warrants in connection with the Merger. The warrants are exercisable only if we sell securities at a price below \$3.75 per share on or prior to the date on which shares of our common stock are first quoted in an over-the-counter market or listed for quotation on any national securities exchange or trading system. The warrants automatically terminate ten days after our common stock is quoted on an over-the-counter market or listed for quotation on a national securities exchange or trading system if we have not previously sold securities for less than \$3.75 per share. Otherwise, the warrants have a ten-year term and an exercise price of \$0.01 per share. If triggered, each warrant becomes exercisable for the number of shares of our common stock as would equal the difference between (i) the number of shares purchased by the warrant holder in Puma's private placement and (ii) the number of shares that could have been purchased by such holder in the private placement at a purchase price equal to the lowest price associated with any subsequent issuance of our common stock.

On October 4, 2011, Puma also issued a warrant to Mr. Auerbach. We assumed this warrant in connection with the Merger. This warrant is exercisable only in the event that we conduct an additional offering of our securities resulting in gross cash proceeds to us of at least \$15 million, excluding certain types of financings that occur within a specified time period after the closing of the Merger. This warrant has a ten-year term, an exercise price equal to the price paid per share in such additional offering, and is exercisable for the number of shares of our common stock as would be necessary for Mr. Auerbach to maintain, as calculated under the terms of the warrant, ownership of 20% of our outstanding shares of common stock after such additional offering.

Dividend Policy

In the past, we have not distributed earnings to stockholders. Any future decisions regarding dividends will be made by our Board. We currently intend to retain and use any future earnings for the development and expansion

of our business and do not anticipate paying any cash dividends in the foreseeable future. Our Board has complete discretion on whether to pay dividends. Even if our Board decides to pay dividends, the form, frequency and amount will depend upon our future operations and earnings, capital requirements and surplus, general financial condition, contractual restrictions and other factors that the Board may deem relevant.

Shares Eligible for Future Sale

As of December 31, 2011, we had outstanding 20,040,000 shares of common stock. Prior to the effectiveness of the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part, all of these shares are restricted securities under Rule 144, in that they were issued in private transactions not involving a public offering. Pursuant to the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part, we are registering the sale of 16,000,000 shares of our common stock. The remaining 4,040,000 shares plus any shares sold under the registration statement to our affiliates will remain restricted securities subject to the resale restrictions under Rule 144.

Restrictions on the Use of Rule 144 by Shell Companies or Former Shell Companies

Rule 144 is not available for resale of securities issued by any shell companies (other than business combination-related shell companies) or any issuer that has been at any time previously a shell company. The SEC has provided an exception to this prohibition, however, if the following conditions are met:

- the issuer of the securities that was formerly a shell company has ceased to be a shell company;
- the issuer of the securities is subject to the reporting requirements of Section 13 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act;
- the issuer of the securities has filed all Exchange Act reports and materials required to be filed, as applicable, during the preceding 12 months (or such shorter period that the issuer was required to file such reports and materials), other than Form 8-K reports; and
- at least one year has elapsed from the time that the issuer filed current Form 10 type information with the SEC reflecting its status as an entity that is not a shell company.

As a result, none of our stockholders is currently able to sell shares of our common stock in reliance on Rule 144. Assuming we continue to meet the requirements set forth above, Rule 144 will become available to our stockholders one year after the date of this report. Our stockholders may currently resell their shares of our common stock only pursuant to a registration statement that has been declared effective under the Securities Act or pursuant to another exemption from registration.

Indemnification of Directors and Officers

Section 145 of the Delaware General Corporation Law authorizes a corporation to grant, and authorizes a court to award, indemnity to officers, directors and other corporate agents. As permitted by Section 102(b)(7) of the Delaware General Corporation Law, the Company's certificate of incorporation includes a provision that eliminates the personal liability of its directors for breach of their fiduciary duty as directors, except that a director shall be liable to the extent provided by applicable law (i) for breach of the director's duty of loyalty to the Company or its stockholders, (ii) for acts or omissions not in good faith or which involve intentional misconduct or a knowing violation of law, (iii) pursuant to Section 174 of the Delaware General Corporation Law or (iv) for any transaction from which the director derived an improper personal benefit. These indemnification provisions may be sufficiently broad to permit indemnification of the Company's officers and directors for liabilities (including reimbursement of expenses incurred) arising under the Securities Act.

To the extent that indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act may be permitted to directors, officers or persons controlling our Company pursuant to the foregoing provisions, we have been informed that, in the opinion of the SEC, such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and is therefore unenforceable. If a claim for indemnification against such liabilities (other than the payment by us of expenses incurred or paid by a director, officer or controlling person of our company in the successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by any of our directors, officers or controlling persons in connection with the securities being registered, we will, unless in the opinion of our counsel the matter has been settled by

controlling precedent, submit to a court of appropriate jurisdiction the question whether such indemnification by us is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and will be governed by the final adjudication of that issue.

Delaware Anti-Takeover Statute

We are subject to Section 203 of the Delaware General Corporation Law. This statute regulating corporate takeovers prohibits a Delaware corporation from engaging in any business combination with any interested stockholder for three years following the date that the stockholder became an interested stockholder, unless:

- prior to the date of the transaction, the board of directors of the corporation approved either the business combination or the transaction which resulted in the stockholder becoming an interested stockholder;
- upon completion of the transaction that resulted in the interested stockholder becoming an interested stockholder, the interested stockholder owned at least 85% of the voting stock of the corporation outstanding at the time the transaction commenced, excluding for purposes of determining the number of shares outstanding (a) shares owned by persons who are directors and also officers, and (b) shares owned by employee stock plans in which employee participants do not have the right to determine confidentially whether shares held subject to the plan will be tendered in a tender or exchange offer; or
- on or subsequent to the date of the transaction, the business combination is approved by the board of directors and authorized at an annual or special meeting of stockholders, and not by written consent, by the affirmative vote of at least 66 2/3% of the outstanding voting stock which is not owned by the interested stockholder.

Generally, a business combination includes a merger, asset or stock sale, or other transaction resulting in a financial benefit to the interested stockholder. An interested stockholder is any person who, together with such person's affiliates and associates (i) owns 15% or more of a corporation's voting securities or (ii) is an affiliate or associate of a corporation and was the owner of 15% or more of the corporation's voting securities at any time within the three year period immediately preceding a business combination of the corporation governed by Section 203. We expect the existence of this provision to have an anti-takeover effect with respect to transactions our Board does not approve in advance. We also anticipate that Section 203 may discourage takeover attempts that might result in a premium over the market price, once a market exists, for the shares of common stock held by our stockholders.

ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS

This prospectus is not an offer or solicitation in respect to these securities in any jurisdiction in which such offer or solicitation would be unlawful. This prospectus is part of a registration statement that we filed with the SEC. The registration statement that contains this prospectus (including the exhibits to the registration statement) contains additional information about our company and the securities offered under this prospectus. That registration statement can be read at the SEC web site or at the SEC's offices mentioned under the heading "Where You Can Find More Information." We have not authorized anyone else to provide you with different information or additional information. You should not assume that the information in this prospectus, or any supplement or amendment to this prospectus, is accurate at any date other than the date indicated on the cover page of such documents.

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

Federal securities law requires us to file information with the SEC concerning our business and operations. Accordingly, we file annual, quarterly, and special reports, proxy statements and other information with the SEC. You can inspect and copy this information at the Public Reference Facility maintained by the SEC at 100 F Street, N.E., Washington, DC 20549. You can receive additional information about the operation of the SEC's Public Reference Facilities by calling the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330. The SEC also maintains a web site at http://www.sec.gov that contains reports, proxy and information statements and other information regarding companies that, like us, file information electronically with the SEC.

VALIDITY OF COMMON STOCK

Legal matters in connection with the validity of the shares offered by this prospectus will be passed upon by Latham & Watkins LLP, Costa Mesa, California.

EXPERTS

The financial statements of Puma at December 31, 2010, appearing in this prospectus and registration statement have been audited by PKF Certified Public Accountants, independent registered public accounting firm, as set forth in their report thereon appearing elsewhere herein, and are included in reliance upon such report, given on the authority of such firm as experts in accounting and auditing.

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Puma Biotechnology, Inc.

Index to Financial Statements

Contents

	Page
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	F-2
Financial Statements (audited) for the year ended December 31, 2010	
Balance Sheet	F-3
Statement of Operations	F-4
Statement of Changes in Shareholder's Equity (Deficit)	F-5
Statement of Cash Flows	F-6
Notes to Financial Statements	F-7
	Page
Financial Statements (unaudited) for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010	
Condensed Balance Sheets	F-10
Condensed Statements of Operations	F-11
Condensed Statements of Changes in Shareholder's Equity (Deficit)	F-12
Condensed Statements of Cash Flows	F-13
Notes to Condensed Unaudited Financial Statements	F-14

REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

To the Stockholder of Puma Biotechnology, Inc.

We have audited the accompanying balance sheet of Puma Biotechnology, Inc. (A Development Stage Company) (the "Company") as of December 31, 2010 and the related statements of operations, changes in stockholder's equity (deficit), and cash flows for the period September 15, 2010 (date of inception) through December 31, 2010. Puma Biotechnology, Inc.'s management is responsible for these financial statements. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these financial statements based on our audit.

We conducted our audit in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatements. The Company is not required to have, nor were we engaged to perform, an audit of its internal controls over financial reporting. Our audits included consideration of internal controls over financial reporting as a basis for designing audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstance, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial reporting. Accordingly, we express no such opinion. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. An audit also includes assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audit provides a reasonable basis for our opinion.

In our opinion, the financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of Puma Biotechnology, Inc. (A Development Stage Company) as of December 31, 2010 and the results of its operations and its cash flows for the period September 15, 2010 (date of inception) through December 31, 2010, in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

The accompanying financial statements have been prepared assuming that the Company will continue as a going concern. As reflected in the accompanying financial statements, management believes that the Company will continue to incur net losses and negative net cash flows from operating activities through the drug development process. These conditions raise substantial doubt about the Company's ability to continue as a going concern. The financial statements do not include any adjustments that might result from the outcome of this uncertainty.

San Diego, California September 6, 2011 /s/ PKF

Certified Public Accountants A Professional Corporation

PUMA BIOTECHNOLOGY, INC. (A Development Stage Company) BALANCE SHEET DECEMBER 31, 2010

ASSETS	
CURRENT ASSETS:	
Cash	\$ —
Total Assets	\$ —
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDER'S EQUITY (DEFICIT)	
CURRENT LIABILITIES	<u>\$ </u>
COMMITMENTS AND CONTINGENCIES	
STOCKHOLDER'S EQUITY (DEFICIT):	
Common stock, \$.0001 par value, 1,200,000 shares authorized, 1,000,000 shares issued and outstanding	\$ 100
Additional paid-in capital	6,831
Deficit accumulated during development stage	(6,931)
Total Stockholder's Equity (Deficit)	<u>\$ —</u> \$ —
Total Liabilities and Stockholder's Equity (Deficit)	<u>\$</u>

PUMA BIOTECHNOLOGY, INC. (A Development Stage Company) STATEMENT OF OPERATIONS

		mulative from ember 15,
	(1	2010 Date of ception) To
		ember 31, 2010
REVENUE	\$	_
EXPENSES		6,931
NET LOSS	\$	(6,931)
NET LOSS PER COMMON SHARE - BASIC	\$	(.01)
WEIGHTED AVERAGE NUMBER OF COMMON SHARES OUTSTANDING	1,	000,000

PUMA BIOTECHNOLOGY, INC. (A Development Stage Company) STATEMENT OF CHANGES IN STOCKHOLDER'S EQUITY (DEFICIT) FOR THE PERIOD FROM SEPTEMBER 15, 2010 (DATE OF INCEPTION) TO DECEMBER 31, 2010

	Common :	Stock	Additional Paid-In	(Deficit) Accumulated During Development	Total Stockholders' Equity
	Shares	Amount	Capital	Stage	(Deficit)
Balances, beginning	_	\$ —	\$ —	\$ —	\$ —
Common stock issued for cash at \$.0001 per share	1,000,000	100			100
Paid-in capital	_	_	6,831	_	6,831
Net loss				(6,931)	(6,931)
Balances, December 31, 2010	1,000,000	\$ 100	\$ 6,831	\$ (6,931)	\$

PUMA BIOTECHNOLOGY, INC. (A Development Stage Company) STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS

		mulative from tember 15,
	(I In	2010 Date of ception) To ember 31, 2010
CASH FLOWS FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES:		
Net loss	\$	(6,931)
Net Cash Used in Operating Activities		(6,931)
CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES:		
Common stock issued for cash		100
Capital contributions by stockholder		6,831
Net Cash Provided by Financing Activities		6,931
NET CHANGE IN CASH AND ENDING BALANCE	\$	

PUMA BIOTECHNOLOGY, INC. (A Development Stage Company) NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Note 1—Business and Basis of Presentation:

Business:

Puma Biotechnology, Inc. ("Puma" or the "Company") is a development stage biopharmaceutical company based in Los Angeles, California which incorporated on September 15, 2010. The Company's strategy is to license and develop novel therapeutics for the treatment of cancer that have previously been tested in clinical trials, enabling it to obtain an initial indication of the drug's safety and biological activity in humans before committing capital to the drug's development.

Basis of Presentation:

The Company is a development stage enterprise since it has not yet generated any revenue from the sale of products and, through December 31, 2010, its efforts have been principally devoted to identifying and acquiring, by license or otherwise, drug candidates for the treatment of cancer. Accordingly, the accompanying financial statements have been prepared in accordance with Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") Accounting Standards Codification ("ASC") 915, *Development Stage Entities*. The Company has reported a net loss of \$6,931 and negative cash flows from operating activities of \$6,931 for the period ended December 31, 2010. The net loss from date of inception, September 15, 2010, to December 31, 2010 amounted to \$6,931. Management believes that the Company will continue to incur net losses and negative net cash flows from operating activities through the drug development process. These conditions raise substantial doubt about the Company's ability to continue as a going concern.

The Company's continued operations will depend on its ability to raise funds through various potential sources such as equity and debt financing. Through December 31, 2010, the Company's financing has been through capital contribution by the founder and CEO. The Company will continue to fund operations through similar sources of capital previously described. The Company can give no assurances that any additional capital that it is able to obtain will be sufficient to meet its needs.

The Company's financial statements have been presented on the basis that it is a going concern, which contemplates the realization of assets and the satisfaction of liabilities in the normal course of business.

Note 2—Significant Accounting Policies:

The significant accounting policies followed in the preparation of these financial statements are as follows:

Use of Estimates:

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the balance sheet and reported amounts of expenses for the period presented. Accordingly, actual results could differ from those estimates.

Income Taxes:

The Company follows FASB ASC 740, *Income Taxes*, which requires recognition of deferred tax assets and liabilities for the expected future tax consequences of events that have been included in the financial statements or tax returns. Under this method, deferred tax assets and liabilities are based on the differences between the financial statement and tax bases of assets and liabilities using enacted tax rates in effect for the year in which the differences are expected to reverse. Deferred tax assets are reduced by a valuation allowance to the extent management concludes it is more likely than not that the asset will not be realized. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are measured using enacted tax rates expected to apply to taxable income in the years in which those temporary differences are expected to be recovered or settled.

PUMA BIOTECHNOLOGY, INC. (A Development Stage Company) NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Note 2—Significant Accounting Policies (Continued):

Income Taxes (Continued):

The standard addresses the determination of whether tax benefits claimed or expected to be claimed on a tax return should be recorded in the financial statements. Under FASB ASC 740, the Company may recognize the tax benefit from an uncertain tax position only if it is more likely than not that the tax position will be sustained on examination by the tax authorities, based on the technical merits of the position. The tax benefits recognized in the financial statements from such a position should be measured based on the largest benefit that has a greater than fifty percent likelihood of being realized upon ultimate settlement. FASB ASC 740 also provides guidance on de-recognition, classification, interest and penalties on income taxes, accounting in interim periods and requires increased disclosures. At the date of adoption, and as of December 31, 2010, the Company does not have a liability for unrecognized tax uncertainties.

The Company's policy is to record interest and penalties on uncertain tax positions as income tax expense. As of December 31, 2010, the Company has no accrued interest or penalties related to uncertain tax positions.

Net Loss per Common Share:

Basic net loss per common share is computed by dividing net loss applicable to common stockholders by the weighted average number of common shares outstanding during the periods presented as required by FASB ASC 260, Earnings Per Share.

Recently Issued Accounting Pronouncements:

FASB issued the following accounting amendments:

In April 2010, the FASB issued amendments related to the revenue recognition method for milestone payments in research and development agreements. Under these amendments, entities can make an accounting policy election to recognize a payment that is contingent upon the achievement of a substantive milestone in its entirety in the period in which the milestone is achieved. The amendments are effective on a prospective basis for milestones achieved in fiscal years, and interim periods within those years, beginning on or after June 15, 2010, which means such amendments will take effect beginning with the fiscal year starting on January 1, 2011. The adoption of this standard is not expected to have a material impact on the Company's financial position, cash flow or results of operations.

In October 2009, the FASB issued authoritative guidance for arrangements with multiple deliveries. The guidance will allow companies to allocate consideration from contractual arrangements in multiple deliverables arrangements in a manner that better reflects the economics of the transaction. The new guidance requires expanded qualitative and quantitative disclosures and is effective for fiscal years beginning on or after June 15, 2010. Early adoption of the guidance is permitted. The Company is currently evaluating the impact of adopting the guidance on the Company's future financial statements.

Note 3—Common Stock:

The Company issued 1,000,000 shares of common stock to its founder and CEO during September 2010 for \$100 at \$.0001 per share. Additionally, the stockholder contributed capital totaling \$6,831 during the period ended December 31, 2010.

PUMA BIOTECHNOLOGY, INC. (A Development Stage Company) NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Note 4—Income Taxes:

Temporary differences between the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities for financial reporting purposes and the amounts used for income tax purposes (the loss carry-forward described above) give rise to the Company's deferred income taxes. The components of the Company's deferred tax assets as of December 31, 2010 are as follows:

	Federal	State	Total
Deferred tax assets:			
Organization costs	\$ 2,400	\$ 400	\$ 2,800
Total deferred tax assets	\$ 2,400	\$ 400	\$ 2,800
Valuation allowance	(2,400)	(400)	(2,800)
Net deferred tax assets	\$ —	<u>\$ —</u>	\$ —

As the ultimate realization of the potential benefits of the Company's deferred tax assets is considered uncertain by management, the Company has offset the deferred tax assets attributable to those potential benefits through valuation allowances in 2010. Accordingly, the Company did not recognize any benefit from income taxes in the accompanying statement of operations to offset its pre-tax losses. The reason for the difference between the amount computed by applying the statutory federal income tax rate to losses before income tax benefit and the actual income tax benefit for the year ended December 31, 2010 is due to capitalization of organization costs for tax purposes and the valuation allowance. The valuation allowance increased \$2,800 during 2010.

Note 5—Subsequent Events:

Management has evaluated subsequent events, as defined by FASB ASC 855, *Subsequent Events*, through the date that the financial statements were available to be issued, September 6, 2011.

On February 4, 2011, the Company executed a seven month lease agreement effective March 1, 2011 for new office space that requires monthly payments of \$1,657 which expires on September 30, 2011. Concurrent with the execution of the lease agreement, the Company provided the landlord with a security deposit in the amount of \$1,897.

On August 18, 2011 ("Execution Date"), the Company entered into an exclusive license agreement with a large pharmaceutical company for the worldwide rights to make, use, lease and sell neratinib. The license will become effective as of the date ("Closing") on which the conditions set forth in the agreement are satisfied or waived. If the Closing does not occur within sixty calendar days of the Execution Date of the agreement, the agreement shall terminate. For the Closing to occur, the Company will provide confirmation to the pharmaceutical company that the Company has issued and sold equity securities resulting in gross proceeds of at least \$25 million and that the net worth of the Company immediately following such financing shall be at least \$22.5 million. The license agreement requires the Company to make aggregate milestone payments up to \$187.5 million, payable upon the achievement of certain regulatory and sales milestones. Should neratinib become commercialized, the Company will be obligated to pay to the pharmaceutical company an annual royalty based on net sales of the product.

On September 2, 2011, the stockholder advanced the Company \$150,000 to fund its operations until such time as the Company can complete an equity placement. The advance is unsecured, non-interest bearing and due on demand.

PUMA BIOTECHNOLOGY, INC. (A Private Development Stage Company) CONDENSED BALANCE SHEETS (Unaudited)

	September 30,	December 31,
	2011	2010
<u>ASSETS</u>		
Current assets:		
Cash	\$ 25,467	<u>\$ </u>
Total current assets	25,467	_
Property and equipment, net	3,027	_
Deposits	9,897	
Total Assets	\$ 38,391	\$ —
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDER'S EQUITY (DEFICIT)		
Current liabilities:		
Accounts payable	\$ 212,048	\$ —
Stockholder convertible note payable	150,000	
Total Liabilities	362,048	
Commitments and contingencies (Note 5)		
Stockholder's equity (deficit):		
Common stock—\$.0001 par value; 25,000,000 shares authorized; 4,000,000 shares issued and outstanding	400	400
Additional paid-in capital	68,514	6,531
Deficit accumulated during the development stage	(392,571)	(6,931)
Total Stockholder's Equity (Deficit)	(323,657)	
Total Liabilities and Stockholder's Equity (Deficit)	\$ 38,391	\$

PUMA BIOTECHNOLOGY, INC. (A Private Development Stage Company) CONDENSED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS (Unaudited)

	Three Mor Septem		Nine Mon Septem	Period from September 15, 2010 (date of inception) to September 30, 2011	
Revenue	\$	\$ —	\$ —	\$ <u>2010</u>	\$
Operating expenses	333,934	6,631	372,140	6,631	379,071
Loss from operations	(333,934)	(6,631)	(372,140)	(6,631)	(379,071)
Other income (expense)	(13,500)	<u></u> _	(13,500)		(13,500)
Net Loss	\$ (347,434)	\$ (6,631)	\$ (385,640)	\$ (6,631)	\$ (392,571)
Net loss applicable to common stock	\$ (347,434)	\$ (6,631)	\$ (385,640)	\$ (6,631)	\$ (392,571)
Net loss per common share—basic and diluted	\$ (0.087)	\$ (0.002)	\$ (0.096)	\$ (0.002)	
Weighted-average common shares outstanding—basic and diluted	4,000,000	4,000,000	4,000,000	4,000,000	

PUMA BIOTECHNOLOGY, INC. (A Private Development Stage Company) CONDENSED STATEMENTS OF STOCKHOLDER'S EQUITY (DEFICIT) FOR THE PERIOD FROM SEPTEMBER 15, 2010 (INCEPTION) TO SEPTEMBER 30, 2011 (Unaudited)

	Common	Stock		Deficit Accumulated	
	Common Stock		Additional During Development		Total Stockholder's
	Shares	Amount	Paid-In Capital	Stage	Equity (Deficit)
Balances, beginning	_	\$ —	\$ —	\$ —	\$ —
Common stock issued for cash at \$.0001 per share	4,000,000	400	_	_	400
Paid-in capital	_	_	6,531	_	6,531
Net loss				(6,931)	(6,931)
Balances, December 31, 2010	4,000,000	400	6,531	(6,931)	_
Paid-in capital	<u> </u>	_	61,983	` <u> </u>	61,983
Net loss	_ <u></u> _		<u></u> _	(385,640)	(385,640)
Balances, September 30, 2011	4,000,000	\$ 400	\$ 68,514	\$ (392,571)	\$ (323,657)

PUMA BIOTECHNOLOGY, INC. (A Private Development Stage Company) CONDENSED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (Unaudited)

Period from

	Nine Months Ended September 30,		September 15, 2010 (date of inception) to September 30,	
	2011	2010	2011	
Operating activities:				
Net loss	\$(385,640)	\$(6,631)	\$	(392,571)
Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash used in operating activities:				
Depreciation	336			336
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:				
Deposits	(9,897)			(9,897)
Accounts payable	212,048			212,048
Net cash used in operating activities	(183,153)	(6,631)		(190,084)
Investing activities—purchase of property and equipment	(3,363)	<u> </u>		(3,363)
Financing activities:				
Proceeds from issuance of stockholder convertible note payable	150,000	_		150,000
Common stock issued for cash	_	400		400
Capital contributions by stockholder	61,983	6,231		68,514
Net cash provided by financing activities	211,983	6,631		218,914
Net increase in cash	25,467	_		25,467
Cash, beginning of period				
Cash, end of period	\$ 25,467	\$ —	\$	25,467

PUMA BIOTECHNOLOGY, INC. (A Private Development Stage Company) NOTES TO CONDENSED UNAUDITED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS September 30, 2011

Note 1—Business and Basis of Presentation:

Business:

Puma Biotechnology, Inc. ("Puma") is a development stage biopharmaceutical company based in Los Angeles, California which incorporated on September 15, 2010. Puma acquires and develops innovative products for the treatment of various forms of cancer. Puma focuses on in-licensing drug candidates that are undergoing or have already completed initial clinical testing for the treatment of cancer and then seek to further develop those drug candidates for commercial use.

Basis of Presentation:

Puma is a development stage enterprise since it has not yet generated any revenue from the sale of products and, through September 30, 2011, its efforts have been principally devoted to identifying and acquiring, by license or otherwise, drug candidates for the treatment of cancer. Accordingly, the accompanying financial statements have been prepared in accordance with Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") Accounting Standards Codification ("ASC") 915, Development Stage Entities.

The accompanying unaudited condensed interim financial statements have been prepared by Puma pursuant to the rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC"). In the opinion of management, all adjustments (which include only normal recurring adjustments except as noted in management's discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations) necessary to present fairly the financial position, results of operations and changes in cash flows have been made.

Certain information and footnote disclosures normally included in financial statements prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America have been condensed or omitted. It is suggested that these condensed financial statements be read in conjunction with the 2010 financial statements and notes thereto included in the Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on October 11, 2011 and elsewhere in this filing. The results of operations for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 are not necessarily indicative of the operating results for the full year.

Note 2—Significant Accounting Policies:

The significant accounting policies followed in the preparation of these financial statements are as follows:

Use of Estimates:

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the balance sheet and reported amounts of expenses for the period presented. Accordingly, actual results could differ from those estimates.

Income Taxes:

Puma follows FASB ASC 740, *Income Taxes*, which requires recognition of deferred tax assets and liabilities for the expected future tax consequences of events that have been included in the financial statements or tax returns. Under this method, deferred tax assets and liabilities are based on the differences between the financial statement and tax bases of assets and liabilities using enacted tax rates in effect for the year in which the differences are expected to reverse. Deferred tax assets are reduced by a valuation allowance to the extent management concludes it is more likely than not that the asset will not be realized. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are measured using enacted tax rates expected to apply to taxable income in the years in which those temporary differences are expected to be recovered or settled.

PUMA BIOTECHNOLOGY, INC. (A Private Development Stage Company) NOTES TO CONDENSED UNAUDITED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS September 30, 2011

The standard addresses the determination of whether tax benefits claimed or expected to be claimed on a tax return should be recorded in the financial statements. Under FASB ASC 740, Puma may recognize the tax benefit from an uncertain tax position only if it is more likely than not that the tax position will be sustained on examination by the tax authorities, based on the technical merits of the position. The tax benefits recognized in the financial statements from such a position should be measured based on the largest benefit that has a greater than fifty percent likelihood of being realized upon ultimate settlement. FASB ASC 740 also provides guidance on de-recognition, classification, interest and penalties on income taxes, accounting in interim periods and requires increased disclosures. As of September 30, 2011, and December 31, 2010, Puma does not have a liability for unrecognized tax uncertainties.

Puma's policy is to record interest and penalties on uncertain tax positions as income tax expense. As of September 30, 2011 and December 31, 2010, Puma has no accrued interest or penalties related to uncertain tax positions.

Net Loss Per Common Share:

Basic net loss per common share is computed by dividing net loss applicable to common stockholders by the weighted average number of common shares outstanding during the periods presented as required by FASB ASC 260, *Earnings Per Share*. There are no dilutive shares outstanding at September 30, 2011 and 2010.

Recently Issued Accounting Pronouncements:

FASB issued the following accounting amendments:

In April 2010, the FASB issued amendments related to the revenue recognition method for milestone payments in research and development agreements. Under these amendments, entities can make an accounting policy election to recognize a payment that is contingent upon the achievement of a substantive milestone in its entirety in the period in which the milestone is achieved. The amendments are effective on a prospective basis for milestones achieved in fiscal years, and interim periods within those years, beginning on or after June 15, 2010, which means such amendments will take effect beginning with the fiscal year starting on January 1, 2011. The adoption of this standard did not have a material impact on Puma's financial position, cash flow or results of operations.

In October 2009, the FASB issued authoritative guidance for arrangements with multiple deliveries. The guidance will allow companies to allocate consideration from contractual arrangements in multiple deliverables arrangements in a manner that better reflects the economics of the transaction. The new guidance requires expanded qualitative and quantitative disclosures and is effective for fiscal years beginning on or after June 15, 2010. The adoption of this standard did not have a material impact on Puma's financial position, cash flow or results of operations.

Note 3—Stockholder's Equity:

Common Stock:

Puma issued 4,000,000 shares of common stock to its founder and CEO in September 2010 for \$400 at \$.0001 per share. Additionally, the stockholder contributed capital totaling \$61,983 and \$68,514 during the nine months ended September 30, 2011 and from inception to September 30, 2011, respectively.

Authorized Shares:

On September 15, 2011, the total number of shares of stock Puma is authorized to issue was increased to 25,000,000 shares of common stock. Immediately following the increase in authorized shares, Puma executed a four to one forward stock split for each share of common stock outstanding or held in treasury immediately prior to the split. The share amounts stated in the financial statements have been adjusted to reflect the four to one stock split.

PUMA BIOTECHNOLOGY, INC. (A Private Development Stage Company) NOTES TO CONDENSED UNAUDITED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS September 30, 2011

Incentive Award Plan:

On September 15, 2011, Puma's Board of Directors and stockholders approved an Incentive Award Plan (the "Plan") reserving 3,529,412 common shares for issuance under the Plan. Awards under the Plan may be in the form of a stock option, a restricted stock award, a restricted stock unit award, a performance award, a dividend equivalent award, a deferred stock award, a stock payment award, a stock appreciation right and other incentive award or a performance share award. The exercise price per share subject to each stock option granted cannot be less than 100% of the fair market value of a share on the date of the stock option grant. In addition, in the case of incentive stock options granted to a greater than 10% stockholder, such exercise price shall not be less than 110% of the fair market value of a share on the date of the option grant.

Note 4—Stockholder Convertible Note Payable:

On September 2, 2011, the stockholder advanced Puma \$150,000 to fund its operations until such time as Puma could complete an equity placement. The advance is unsecured, non-interest bearing and due on demand. On September 9, 2011, the advance was converted to an unsecured convertible promissory note. The note is a non-interest bearing note that may be converted into Puma common stock at the option of the stockholder. The note is due and payable upon demand of the stockholder on or after the one-year anniversary of the date, if not converted prior to the maturity date. The stockholder converted his note into 40,000 shares of the Company's (as defined below) common stock on October 6, 2011.

Note 5—Commitments and Contingencies:

Operating Lease:

On February 4, 2011, Puma executed a seven month lease agreement effective March 1, 2011 for new office space that requires monthly payments of \$1,657 and expires on September 30, 2011. Puma has renewed the lease on a month-to-month basis. Concurrent with the execution of the lease agreement, Puma provided the landlord with a security deposit in the amount of \$1,897.

License Agreement:

On August 18, 2011, Puma entered into an exclusive license agreement with a large pharmaceutical company for the worldwide rights to make, use, lease and sell neratinib. The license agreement became effective October 4, 2011 upon the closing of a private equity placement and notification to the pharmaceutical company that Puma issued and sold equity securities resulting in gross proceeds of at least \$25 million and that the net worth of Puma immediately following such financing was at least \$22.5 million. The license agreement requires Puma to make aggregate milestone payments of up to \$187.5 million, payable upon the achievement of certain regulatory and sales milestones. Should neratinib become commercialized, Puma will be obligated to pay to the pharmaceutical company an annual royalty based on net sales of the product.

Note 6—Subsequent Events:

Private Placement:

On October 4, 2011, Puma entered into a securities purchase agreement with certain accredited institutional investors pursuant to which Puma agreed to sell a total of 14,666,733 shares of common stock in a private placement offering (the "Offering") at a price of \$3.75 per share, for gross proceeds of approximately \$55 million before deducting selling commissions and expenses. In addition, warrants were issued to each Offering investor which will allow them to purchase an additional number of shares of common stock in the event Puma engages in certain dilutive issuances following the Offering. Puma agreed to reimburse an investor for all of its reasonable fees and expenses associated with this agreement subject to a maximum aggregate amount of \$125,000. The Offering closed on October 4, 2011.

PUMA BIOTECHNOLOGY, INC. (A Private Development Stage Company) NOTES TO CONDENSED UNAUDITED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS September 30, 2011

Pursuant to the registration rights agreement (the "Registration Rights Agreement") provided in the Offering, Puma intends to file a shelf registration statement covering the resale of the shares of Puma's common stock, including the common stock issuable upon exercise of the outstanding warrants, held by the investors in the private placement. Puma is required to file the shelf registration statement within 60 days of the closing date of the Merger (as defined below); provided, however, that this deadline may be extended by 30 days under certain circumstances. Puma is also required to use reasonable best efforts to cause the shelf registration statement to become effective no later than 180 days after it is filed with the SEC. Puma is further required to use its best efforts to qualify the shares included in the shelf registration statement for listing on a national securities exchange or comparable trading system within 12 months of the date the registration statement is declared effective.

If the registration statement is not filed within the timeframe specified above, then Puma will be liable to each investor for liquidated damages, on a 30-day basis, equal to 1.0% of the aggregate purchase price paid by the investor for the registrable shares of Puma common stock then held by the investor; provided, however, that the aggregate amount of liquidated damages payable by Puma to each investor shall not exceed 10.0% of the aggregate purchase price paid by the investor in the private placement. The Registration Rights Agreement also provides for the payment of liquidated damages in the event Puma suspends the use of the shelf registration statement in excess of permitted periods. The Registration Rights Agreement also gives the investors piggyback registration rights with respect to the registration for resale of all or any portion of the shares of common stock held by Puma's CEO in a firm commitment underwritten offering.

In connection with the Offering, on August 3, 2011, Puma entered into a letter agreement with Leerink Swann & Company, Inc. (the "Placement Agent") whereby the Placement Agent agreed to act as placement agent in connection with the placement of the shares of common stock. In consideration for the Placement Agent's services, Puma agreed to pay the Placement Agent aggregate cash commissions equal to 6% of the gross cash proceeds from the Offering, not to exceed \$3.6 million. Puma also agreed to pay the Placement Agent up to \$75,000 as a non-accountable reimbursement allowance. Puma paid the Placement Agent \$2,338,215 for services and \$75,000 for reimbursable expenses for the private placement transaction.

Warrant Issued to the CEO:

At the closing of the private placement, Puma issued a warrant to the CEO. This warrant is exercisable only in the event that Puma conducts an additional offering of securities resulting in gross cash proceeds of at least \$15 million subsequent to the closing of the Merger and an additional private placement. The warrant has an exercise price equal to the price paid per share in such additional offering, and is exercisable for the number of shares necessary for the CEO to maintain an ownership of 20% of the outstanding shares of Puma common stock after such additional offering.

Agreement and Plan of Merger:

On September 29, 2011, Puma entered into an agreement and plan of merger (the "Merger Agreement"), with Innovative Acquisitions Corp. (the "Company") and its wholly-owned subsidiary, IAC Merger Corporation ("Merger Sub"). On October 4, 2011, Puma completed a reverse merger in which Merger Sub merged with and into Puma and Puma became a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company (the "Merger").

At the effective time of the Merger, Puma's then issued and outstanding shares of common stock were exchanged for shares of common stock of the Company, so that Puma's then existing stockholders would have the same percentage of the issued and outstanding shares of the Company's common stock as they held in Puma prior to the Merger, on a fully diluted basis. At the effective time of the Merger, each share of Puma common stock that was outstanding immediately prior to the effective time was cancelled, with one share of Puma common stock issued to the Company. Concurrently, the Company redeemed all of its shares from its pre-Merger stockholders in exchange for an aggregate consideration of \$40,000 paid by Puma. Puma paid \$40,000 for the Company's professional fees associated with the Merger, directly to the service providers.

PUMA BIOTECHNOLOGY, INC. (A Private Development Stage Company) NOTES TO CONDENSED UNAUDITED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS September 30, 2011

Upon completion of the Merger, Puma merged with and into the Company, and the Company adopted Puma's business plan and changed its name to "Puma Biotechnology, Inc." Further, upon completion of the Merger, the existing officers and directors of the Company resigned and the existing officers and directors of Puma were appointed officers and directors of the Company.

The Merger will be accounted for as a reverse acquisition with Puma as the accounting acquirer and the Company as the accounting acquiree. The merger of a private operating company into a non-operating public shell corporation with nominal net assets is considered to be a capital transaction, in substance, rather than a business combination, for accounting purposes. Accordingly, Puma treated this transaction as a capital transaction without recording goodwill or adjusting any of its other assets or liabilities. The consideration in the amount of \$80,000 paid to the former stockholders of the Company and their attorney will be recorded as an other expense item and included in Puma's net loss for the year ending December 31, 2011. The Company is subject to the public reporting requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and has not had significant operations since its inception.

16,000,000 Shares Common Stock



PROSPECTUS

PART II

INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED IN PROSPECTUS

Item 13. Other Expenses of Issuance and Distribution

The following table indicates the expenses to be incurred in connection with the offering described in this registration statement, all of which will be borne by us. All amounts are estimates, other the SEC registration fee.

SEC Registration Fee	\$ 6,876
Accounting Fees	8,000
Legal Fees	50,000
Miscellaneous	_15,124
Total	\$80,000

Item 14. Indemnification of Directors and Officers

Reference is made to Section 102(b)(7) of the Delaware General Corporation Law, or DGCL, which enables a corporation in its original certificate of incorporation or an amendment thereto to eliminate or limit the personal liability of a director for violations of the director's fiduciary duty, except (1) for any breach of the director's duty of loyalty to the corporation or its stockholders, (2) for acts or omissions not in good faith or which involve intentional misconduct or a knowing violation of law, (3) pursuant to Section 174 of the DGCL, which provides for liability of directors for unlawful payments of dividends of unlawful stock purchase or redemptions or (4) for any transaction from which a director derived an improper personal benefit.

Reference is also made to Section 145 of the DGCL, which provides that a corporation may indemnify any person, including an officer or director, who is, or is threatened to be made, party to any threatened, pending or completed legal action, suit or proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative, other than an action by or in the right of such corporation, by reason of the fact that such person was an officer, director, employee or agent of such corporation or is or was serving at the request of such corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation or enterprise. The indemnity may include expenses (including attorneys' fees), judgments, fines and amounts paid in settlement actually and reasonably incurred by such person in connection with such action, suit or proceeding, provided such officer, director, employee or agent acted in good faith and in a manner he reasonably believed to be in, or not opposed to, the company's best interest and, for criminal proceedings, had no reasonable cause to believe that his conduct was unlawful. A Delaware corporation may indemnify any officer or director in an action by or in the right of the corporation under the same conditions, except that no indemnification is permitted without judicial approval if the officer or director is adjudged to be liable to the corporation. Where an officer or director is successful on the merits or otherwise in the defense of any action referred to above, the corporation must indemnify him against the expenses that such officer or director actually and reasonably incurred.

Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation provides for indemnification of the officers and directors to the full extent permitted by applicable law.

Item 15. Recent Sales of Unregistered Securities

The following summarizes all sales of unregistered securities by us and Puma within the past three years:

On September 15, 2010, in connection with Puma's incorporation, Puma issued an aggregate of 4,000,000 shares of its common stock to Alan H. Auerbach, our President and Chief Executive officer, for aggregate consideration of \$400.

On October 4, 2011, Puma issued 14,666,733 shares of its common stock and anti-dilutive warrants to 27 investors, each of whom is a selling stockholder in the offering to which the prospectus that forms a part of this registration statement relates, in a private placement for aggregate consideration of approximately \$55 million. Puma also issued an anti-dilutive warrant to its founder in connection with such private placement. For a description of the warrants, please see "Description of Capital Stock—Warrants."

On October 4, 2011, in connection with our acquisition of Puma, we issued 18,666,733 shares of our common stock to Puma's stockholders and assumed Puma's outstanding warrants in exchange for all of the outstanding shares of Puma's common stock.

On October 6, 2011, we issued 40,000 shares of our common stock to Mr. Auerbach upon his conversion of an unsecured convertible promissory note issued to him in connection with his advance of \$150,000 to Puma prior to the Merger.

On November 18, 2011, we issued 1,333,267 shares of our common stock to 139 investors, each of whom is a selling stockholder in the offering to which the prospectus that forms a part of this registration statement relates, in a private placement for aggregate consideration of approximately \$5 million.

The sales of the securities identified above were made pursuant to privately negotiated transactions that did not involve a public offering of securities and, accordingly, were exempt from the registration requirements of the Securities Act pursuant to Section 4(2) thereof and the rules promulgated thereunder. Each of the above-referenced investors represented to us or Puma, as applicable, in connection with their investment that they were "accredited investors" (as defined by Rule 501 under the Securities Act) and were acquiring the shares for investment and not for distribution, that they could bear the risks of the investment and could hold the securities for an indefinite period of time. The investors received written disclosures that the securities had not been registered under the Securities Act and that any resale must be made pursuant to a registration or an available exemption from such registration. The sales of the foregoing securities were made without any form of general solicitation or advertising and all of the foregoing securities are deemed restricted securities for purposes of the Securities Act.

Item 16. Exhibits and Financial Statement Schedules

(a) Exhibits.

Exhibit		Inco	rporation by Ref	erence
No.	<u>Description</u>	Form	Exhibit	Filing Date
2.1	Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated September 29, 2011, by and among Innovative Acquisitions Corp., IAC Merger Corporation, a Delaware corporation and wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company, and Puma Biotechnology, Inc., a Delaware corporation	8-K	2.1	10/4/2011
3.1	Certificate of Merger relating to the merger of IAC Merger Corporation with and into Puma Biotechnology, Inc., filed with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware on October 4, 2011	8-K	3.1	10/11/2011
3.2	Certificate of Ownership and Merger relating to the merger of Puma Biotechnology, Inc. with and into Innovative Acquisitions Corp., filed with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware on October 4, 2011	8-K	3.2	10/11/2011
3.3	Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation, as filed with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware on November 14, 2011	DEF 14C	Appendix I	10/24/2011
3.4	Bylaws of Puma Biotechnology, Inc.	10-SB	3.2	9/14/2007
4.1+	Form of Common Stock Certificate			
4.2	Form of Warrant to Purchase Shares of Common Stock of Puma Biotechnology, Inc., dated October 4, 2011, issued to investors in private placement	8-K	4.1	10/11/2011
4.3	Warrant to Purchase Shares of Common Stock of Puma Biotechnology, Inc., dated October 4, 2011, issued to Alan H. Auerbach	8-K	4.2	10/11/2011

10.1 *	License Agreement, dated August 18, 2011, by and between the Company, as successor to Puma Biotechnology, Inc., and Pfizer Inc.	8-K/A	10.1	12/16/2011
10.2	Redemption Agreement, dated October 4, 2011, by and among Innovative Acquisitions Corp., Robert Johnson, Faraaz Siddiqi and Kapil Munjal	8-K	10.2	10/11/2011
10.3	Indemnity Agreement, dated as of September 29, 2011, by and among Innovative Acquisitions Corp., Puma Biotechnology, Inc., Robert Johnson, Faraaz Siddiqi and Kapil Munjal	8-K	10.1	10/4/2011
10.4	Puma Biotechnology, Inc. 2011 Incentive Award Plan, assumed in the Merger	8-K	10.4	10/11/2011
10.5	Registration Rights Agreement, dated October 4, 2011, by and among Puma, the persons listed on Exhibit A attached thereto and the Company	8-K/A	10.5	12/16/2011
10.6	Amendment No. 1 to Registration Rights Agreement	8-K	10.2	11/23/2011
10.7	Securities Purchase Agreement, dated October 4, 2011, by and among Puma, the investors listed on Schedule I attached thereto and the Company	8-K/A	10.6	12/16/2011
10.8	Letter Agreement, dated October 21, 2011, between the Company and Richard Phillips	8-K	10.1	10/27/2011
10.9	Letter Agreement, dated October 21, 2011, between the Company and Charles Eyler	8-K	10.2	10/27/2011
10.10	Form of Subscription Agreement	8-K	10.1	11/23/2011
10.11	Office Lease by and between Puma Biotechnology, Inc. and CA-10880 Wilshire Limited Partnership, executed on December 7, 2011	8-K	10.1	12/13/2011
10.12	Employment Agreement, dated January 19, 2012, by and between Puma Biotechnology, Inc. and Alan H. Auerbach	8-K	10.1	1/24/2012
16.1 ++	Letter from MaloneBailey, LLP, as to the change in certifying accountant, dated as of December 1, 2011			
23.1 +	Consent of PKF Certified Public Accountants			
23.2 +	Consent of Latham & Watkins LLP (included in Exhibit 5.1)			
24.1++	Powers of Attorney (included on signature page)			
101.INS++	XBRL Instance Document			
101.SCH++	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document			
101.CAL++	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document			
101.DEF++	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document			
101.LAB++	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document			
101.PRE++	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document			

⁺ Filed herewith

⁺⁺ Filed previously

^{*} Portions of this exhibit (indicated by asterisks) have been omitted pursuant to a request for confidential treatment pursuant to Rule 24b-2 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934.

^{**} In accordance with Rule 406T of Regulation S-T, the XBRL-related information in Exhibit 101 shall be deemed to be "furnished" and not "filed" and shall not be deemed part of this Registration Statement or the prospectus contained herein.

Item 17. Undertakings

The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes:

- (1) To file, during any period in which offers or sales are being made, a post-effective amendment to this registration statement:
 - (i) To include any prospectus required by section 10(a)(3) of the Securities Act of 1933;
 - (ii) To reflect in the prospectus any facts or events arising after the effective date of the registration statement (or the most recent post-effective amendment thereof) which, individually or in the aggregate, represent a fundamental change in the information set forth in the registration statement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any increase or decrease in volume of securities offered (if the total dollar value of securities offered would not exceed that which was registered) and any deviation from the low or high end of the estimated maximum offering range may be reflected in the form of prospectus filed with the Commission pursuant to Rule 424(b) (§ 230.424 (b) of this chapter) if, in the aggregate, the changes in volume and price represent no more than 20% change in the maximum aggregate offering price set forth in the "Calculation of Registration Fee" table in the effective registration statement; and
 - (iii) To include any material information with respect to the plan of distribution not previously disclosed in the registration statement or any material change to such information in the registration statement.
- (2) That, for the purpose of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each such post-effective amendment shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.
- (3) To remove from registration by means of a post-effective amendment any of the securities being registered which remain unsold at the termination of the offering.
- (4) That, for the purpose of determining liability of the registrant under the Securities Act of 1933 to any purchaser in the initial distribution of the securities:

The undersigned registrant undertakes that in a primary offering of securities of the undersigned registrant pursuant to this registration statement, regardless of the underwriting method used to sell the securities to the purchaser, if the securities are offered or sold to such purchaser by means of any of the following communications, the undersigned registrant will be a seller to the purchaser and will be considered to offer or sell such securities to such purchaser:

- (i) Any preliminary prospectus or prospectus of the undersigned registrant relating to the offering required to be filed pursuant to Rule 424 (§ 230.424 of this chapter);
- (ii) Any free writing prospectus relating to the offering prepared by or on behalf of the undersigned registrant or used or referred to by the undersigned registrant;
- (iii) The portion of any other free writing prospectus relating to the offering containing material information about the undersigned registrant or its securities provided by or on behalf of the undersigned registrant; and
- (iv) Any other communication that is an offer in the offering made by the undersigned registrant to the purchaser.

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, the registrant has duly caused this Registration Statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the city of Los Angeles, state of California, on February 1, 2012.

PUMA BIOTECHNOLOGY, INC.

By: /s/ Alan H. Auerbach
Alan H. Auerbach
President and Chief Executive Officer

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this Registration Statement has been signed by the following persons in the capacities and as of the dates indicated.

SIGNATURE	TITLE	DATE
/s/ Alan H. Auerbach Alan H. Auerbach	Chairman of the Board of Directors, President and Chief Executive Officer (Principal Executive Officer)	February 1, 2012
/s/ Charles R. Eyler Charles R. Eyler	Senior Vice President, Finance and Administration and Treasurer (Principal Financial and Accounting Officer)	February 1, 2012
* Thomas R. Malley	Director	February 1, 2012
*By: /s/ Alan H. Auerbach Alan H. Auerbach Attorney-in-Fact		

EXHIBIT INDEX

Exhibit No.	Description	Incorporation by Reference			
		Form	Exhibit	Filing Date	
2.1	Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated September 29, 2011, by and among Innovative Acquisitions Corp., IAC Merger Corporation, a Delaware corporation and wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company, and Puma Biotechnology, Inc., a Delaware corporation	8-K	2.1	10/4/2011	
3.1	Certificate of Merger relating to the merger of IAC Merger Corporation with and into Puma Biotechnology, Inc., filed with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware on October 4, 2011	8-K	3.1	10/11/2011	
3.2	Certificate of Ownership and Merger relating to the merger of Puma Biotechnology, Inc. with and into Innovative Acquisitions Corp., filed with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware on October 4, 2011	8-K	3.2	10/11/2011	
3.3	Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation, as filed with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware on November 14, 2011	DEF 14C	Appendix I	10/24/2011	
3.4	Bylaws of Puma Biotechnology, Inc.	10-SB	3.2	9/14/2007	
4.1+	Form of Common Stock Certificate				
4.2	Form of Warrant to Purchase Shares of Common Stock of Puma Biotechnology, Inc., dated October 4, 2011, issued to investors in private placement	8-K	4.1	10/11/2011	
4.3	Warrant to Purchase Shares of Common Stock of Puma Biotechnology, Inc., dated October 4, 2011, issued to Alan H. Auerbach	8-K	4.2	10/11/2011	
5.1+	Opinion of Latham & Watkins LLP				
10.1*	License Agreement, dated August 18, 2011, by and between the Company, as successor to Puma Biotechnology, Inc., and Pfizer Inc.	8-K/A	10.1	12/16/2011	
10.2	Redemption Agreement, dated October 4, 2011, by and among Innovative Acquisitions Corp., Robert Johnson, Faraaz Siddiqi and Kapil Munjal	8-K	10.2	10/11/2011	
10.3	Indemnity Agreement, dated as of September 29, 2011, by and among Innovative Acquisitions Corp., Puma Biotechnology, Inc., Robert Johnson, Faraaz Siddiqi and Kapil Munjal	8-K	10.1	10/4/2011	
10.4	Puma Biotechnology, Inc. 2011 Incentive Award Plan, assumed in the Merger	8-K	10.4	10/11/2011	
10.5	Registration Rights Agreement, dated October 4, 2011, by and among Puma, the persons listed on Exhibit A attached thereto and the Company	8-K/A	10.5	12/16/2011	
10.6	Amendment No. 1 to Registration Rights Agreement	8-K			
10.7	Securities Purchase Agreement, dated October 4, 2011, by and among Puma, the investors listed on Schedule I attached thereto and the Company	8-K/A	10.6	12/16/2011	
10.8	Letter Agreement, dated October 21, 2011, between the Company and Richard Phillips	8-K	10.1	10/27/2011	
10.9	Letter Agreement, dated October 21, 2011, between the Company and Charles Eyler	8-K	10.2	10/27/2011	

10.10	Form of Subscription Agreement	8-K	10.1	11/23/2011
10.11	Office Lease by and between Puma Biotechnology, Inc. and CA-10880 Wilshire Limited Partnership, executed on December 7, 2011	8-K	10.1	12/13/2011
10.12	Employment Agreement, dated January 19, 2012, by and between Puma Biotechnology, Inc. and Alan H. Auerbach	8-K	10.1	1/24/2012
16.1++	Letter from MaloneBailey, LLP, as to the change in certifying accountant, dated as of December 1, 2011			
23.1+	Consent of PKF Certified Public Accountants			
23.2+	Consent of Latham & Watkins LLP (included in Exhibit 5.1)			
24.1++	Powers of Attorney (included on signature page)			
101.INS++	XBRL Instance Document			
101.SCH++	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document			
101.CAL++	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document			
101.DEF++	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document			
101.LAB++	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document			
101.PRE++	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document			

⁺ Filed herewith

⁺⁺ Filed previously

^{*} Portions of this exhibit (indicated by asterisks) have been omitted pursuant to a request for confidential treatment pursuant to Rule 24b-2 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934.

^{**} In accordance with Rule 406T of Regulation S-T, the XBRL-related information in Exhibit 101 shall be deemed to be "furnished" and not "filed" and shall not be deemed part of this Registration Statement or the prospectus contained herein.

SEE RESTRICTIVE LEGENDS ON REVERSE SIDE HEREOF PUMA BIOTECHNOLOGY, INC *XXXXXXXX* Shares *CS-XX* A Delaware Corporation Common Stock fully paid and non-assessable shares of COMMON STOCK, par value \$0.0001 per share, of PUMA BIOTECHNOLOGY, INC. (the "Corporation"), transferable only on the share register of the Corporation by the holder, in person or by such holder's duly authorized attorney, upon surrender of this Certificate properly endorsed or assigned. This Certificate and the shares represented hereby shall be held subject to all of the provisions of the Certificate of Incorporation and the Bylaws of said Corporation and any amendments thereto, a copy of each of which is on file at the office of the Corporation and made a part hereof as fully as though the provisions of said Certificate of Incorporation and Bylaws were imprinted in full on this Certificate, to all of which the holder of this Certificate, by acceptance hereof, assents and agrees to be bound. IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Corporation has caused this Certificate to be signed by its duly authorized officers this alan H auch President and Chief Executive Officer Secretary

00E3 748

LITHO, NI U.S.A.

FOR VALUE RECEIVED, HEREBY SELLS, ASSIGNS AND TRANSFERS UNTO , SHARES REPRESENTED BY THE WITHIN CERTIFICATE, AND DOES HEREBY IRREVOCABLY CONSTITUTE AND APPOINT ATTORNEY TO TRANSFER THE SAID SHARES ON THE BOOKS OF THE WITHIN-NAMED CORPORATION WITH FULL POWER OF SUBSTITUTION IN THE PREMISES.			
DATED ,			
IN PRESENCE OF	IN PRESENCE OF		
(Witness)	(Witness)		
(Shareholder)	(Shareholder)		

NO TRANSFER, SALE, ASSIGNMENT, PLEDGE, HYPOTHECATION OR OTHER DISPOSITION OF THE SECURITIES REPRESENTED BY THIS CERTIFICATE MAY BE MADE EXCEPT (A) PURSUANT TO AN EFFECTIVE REGISTRATION STATEMENT UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933, AS AMENDED, AND THE RULES AND REGULATIONS IN EFFECT THEREUNDER AND ALL APPLICABLE STATE SECURITIES OR "BLUE SKY" LAWS (SUCH FEDERAL AND STATE LAWS, THE "SECURITIES LAWS") OR (B) IF THE CORPORATION HAS BEEN FURNISHED WITH AN OPINION OF COUNSEL FOR THE HOLDER, WHICH OPINION AND COUNSEL SHALL BE REASONABLY SATISFACTORY TO THE CORPORATION, TO THE EFFECT THAT SUCH TRANSFER, SALE, ASSIGNMENT, PLEDGE, HYPOTHECATION OR OTHER DISPOSITION IS EXEMPT FROM THE PROVISIONS OF THE SECURITIES LAWS.

LATHAM&WATKINS LLP

650 Town Center Drive, 20th Floor Costa Mesa, California 92626-1925 Tel: +1.714.540.1235 Fax: +1.714.755.8290 www.lw.com

FIRM / AFFILIATE OFFICES

Abu Dhabi Moscow Barcelona Munich New Jersey Beijing Boston New York Brussels Orange County Chicago Paris Riyadh Doha Dubai Rome San Diego Frankfurt Hamburg San Francisco Hong Kong Shanghai Silicon Valley Houston London Singapore Los Angeles Tokyo Washington, D.C.

Madrid Milan

File No. 048623-0001

February 1, 2012

Puma Biotechnology, Inc. 10880 Wilshire Blvd, Suite 2150 Los Angeles, CA 90024

Ladies and Gentlemen:

Puma Biotechnology, Inc. Registration Statement No. 333-178308; 16,000,000 Shares of Common Stock, Par Value \$0.0001 Per Re Share

We have acted as special counsel to Puma Biotechnology, Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "Company"), in connection with the proposed sale of up to 16,000,000 shares of common stock, \$0.0001 par value per share (the "Shares"), by certain selling stockholders named in the "Selling Stockholders" table included in the Registration Statement (as defined below). The Shares are issued and outstanding as of the date hereof. The Shares are included in a registration statement on Form S-1 under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Act"), filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "Commission") on December 2, 2011 (Registration No. 333–178308) (as amended, the "Registration Statement"). This opinion is being furnished in connection with the requirements of Item 601(b)(5) of Regulation S-K under the Act, and no opinion is expressed herein as to any matter pertaining to the contents of the Registration Statement or related Prospectus, other than as expressly stated herein with respect to the issue of the

As such counsel, we have examined such matters of fact and questions of law as we have considered appropriate for purposes of this letter. With your consent, we have relied upon certificates and other assurances of officers of the Company and others as to factual matters without having independently verified such factual matters. We are opining herein as to the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware, and we express no opinion with respect to any other laws.

Subject to the foregoing and the other matters set forth herein, it is our opinion that, as of the date hereof, the Shares have been duly authorized by all necessary corporate action of the Company, have been validly issued and are fully paid and nonassessable.

February 1, 2012 Page 2

LATHAM&WATKINS LLP

This opinion is for your benefit in connection with the Registration Statement and may be relied upon by you and by persons entitled to rely upon it pursuant to the applicable provisions of the Act. We consent to your filing this opinion as an exhibit to the Registration Statement and to the reference to our firm in the Prospectus under the heading "Validity of Common Stock." In giving such consent, we do not thereby admit that we are in the category of persons whose consent is required under Section 7 of the Act or the rules and regulations of the Commission thereunder.

Very truly yours,

/s/ Latham & Watkins LLP

CONSENT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

Puma Biotechnology, Inc. Los Angeles, California

We consent to the use in this Amendment No. 1 to the Registration Statement on Form S-1 of our report dated September 6, 2011 relating to the financial statements of Puma Biotechnology, Inc. as of December 31, 2010 and for the period from September 15, 2010 (date of inception) through December 31, 2010. We further consent to the reference to our firm in the section on Experts.

San Diego, California February 1, 2012

/s/ PK

PKF

Certified Public Accountants A Professional Corporation